Public Document Pack

Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee

Thursday, 17th February, 2011 at 5.00 pm MEMBERS' ROOM DOCUMENTS

This meeting is open to the public

Members

Contacts

Democratic Support Officer Karen Wardle Tel: 023 8083 2302 Email: <u>karen.wardle@southampton.gov.uk</u>

MEMBERS' ROOM DOCUMENT

Agendas and papers are now available via the City Council's website

7 LOCAL TRANSPORT PLAN 3

• Draft LTP3

12 THIRD QUARTER PERFORMANCE MONITORING -2010/11

• Compendium of performance reporting information for Quarter 3 (2010/11)

Wednesday, 9 February 2011

SOLICITOR TO THE COUNCIL

Local Transport Plan 3 (LTP3)

DRAFT

February 2011



Table of Contents

Foreword	4
Why transport is important	4
Chapter 1- Introduction	5
Overview of the city of Southampton	8
Chapter 2- South Hampshire Joint Strategy	10
Introduction to South Hampshire	10
How this Joint LTP3 Strategy was developed	11
Policy Background	13
Transport Vision for South Hampshire	15
Challenges facing South Hampshire	16
Transport Outcomes	18
Transport Policies	19
Chapter 3- Introduction to the Implementation Plan	31
Overview	31
How we have decided what we can deliver in LTP3?	32
How this Implementation Plan is Structured	34
LTP3 Delivery Programme 2011 – 2015	36
Chapter 4- Road Safety	38
Introduction	38
Road Safety in Southampton	40
LTP3 Challenge	42
Evidence, Tools and Measures	46
Evaluation and Monitoring	50
References	50
Chapter 5- Public Transport	51
Introduction	51
Outcomes	52
Public Transport in Southampton	53
LTP3 Challenge	56
Evidence, Tools, and Measures	58
Programme	63
Evaluation and Monitoring	65
Chapter 6- Network Management, Intelligent Transpprt Systems (ITS) and	
Enforcement	66
Introduction	66
Outcomes	67
Network Management in Southampton	68
LIP3 Challenge	70
Evidence, Tools, and Measures	/1
Programme	/6
Monitoring & Evaluation	79
Chapter 7- Smarter Choices	80
Introduction	80
	81
Smarter Choices in Southampton	82
LIP3 Challenge	84
Evidence, I oois and Measures	85
Programme	90
Evaluation and Monitoring	92

Chapter 8- Active Travel	
Introduction	
Outcomes	
Active travel in Southampton	
LTP3 Challenge	
Evidence, Tools and Measures	100
Programme	104
Evaluation and Monitoring	106
Chapter 9- Asset Management	107
Introduction	107
Transport Asset Management Plan (TAMP)	109
Chapter 10- Public Realm	110
Introduction	110
Outcomes	112
Public Realm in Southampton	113
LTP3 Challenge	116
Evidence, Tools & Measures	117
Programme	120
Chapter 11- Data Collection and Monitoring	122
Introduction	122
Outcomes	122
Review of LTP2 Monitoring Program	123
LTP3 Data Collection and Monitoring Programme	124
LTP3 Indicators	127
Programme	132
Evaluation & Monitoring	133

Contacts for this document

Paul Walker Team Leader - Transport Policy 023 8083 2628 Paul.walker@southampton.gov.uk

Richard Pemberton Senior Transport Planner 023 8083 4912 <u>Richard.pemberton@southampton.gov.uk</u>

Foreword

Why transport is important

Transport touches our lives every day. The ease by which we can get around can have a major impact on all aspects of people's lives. Transport is something that when done well, can provide many positive benefits for society, the economy, the environment and the individual.

It is an enabler of activity. It allows people to access a wealth of opportunities for work and leisure. Sustainable and efficient movement of people and goods is critical to the economic success of the city. It also links to a wider range of local and national objectives, such as improvements in health, quality of life, equality of opportunity, safety and security.

This strategy sets out the city of Southampton's strategy and policies to improve transport in the city over the next twenty years and identifies what we intend to do over the coming four years to deliver this strategy and these policies.

Chapter 1

Introduction

This is the Third Local Transport Plan ("LTP3") for the city of Southampton. It follows on from and builds on the progress of the first two Local Transport Plans. This LTP3 has two parts:

- 1. A twenty year transport strategy for the whole of south Hampshire including the cities of Southampton and Portsmouth as well parts of Hampshire including the Boroughs of Eastleigh, Gosport, Havant, Fareham, and parts of Winchester and Test Valley Districts; and
- 2. A four year implementation plan identifying transport schemes planned for delivery between 2011 and 2015 within Southampton, outlining the strategy and rationale for planned interventions, in the following broad topic areas:
 - Smarter Choices;
 - Active Travel;
 - Public Transport & Smart Cards;
 - Intelligent Transport, Network Management & Enforcement;
 - Road Safety;
 - Public Realm;
 - Highway Maintenance & Asset Management; and
 - Data & Monitoring.

This Local Transport Plan will be a continually evolving document (a "live" document) and will be reviewed and updated as appropriate to ensure its relevance in the future.

Working in Partnership with our Neighbours: The South Hampshire Joint Strategy

The LTP3 Strategy for South Hampshire forms the overarching transport policy of the three constituent Local Transport Authorities of Portsmouth City Council, Southampton City Council and Hampshire County Council, working together as Transport for South Hampshire (TfSH). This LTP3 strategy builds on the joint Solent Transport Strategy developed as part of the previous Local Transport Plan 2.

Transport does not respect boundaries and many millions of journeys each year cross the boundaries between the authorities. To improve many aspects of transport and address numerous area-wide issues will require all three authorities to work together.

Our vision is to create an environment that will better facilitate economic growth and private sector investment in the Solent area. Effective transport links help support the continued vitality and growth of, existing business, encouraging them to reduce their environmental impact, and will enable new businesses to develop and prosper. As a result there is a need to make the best use of the assets that the area already possesses (highly skilled people, world class businesses, outstanding higher education, and good quality of life) to achieve sustainable economic growth. This Local Transport Plan aims to support the work of the Solent Local Enterprise Partnershoip (LEP).

Integration with other Key Strategies

This section outlines the relationship between the strategies developed as part of Local Transport Plan 3 and other Southampton City Council policies and strategies. LTP3 is complimentary to many of these strategies, and work to achieve the outcomes of LTP3 will also aid achievement of targeted outcomes in other strategies.

The City of Southampton Strategy¹ underpins our aspirations for the development of the city over the next 20 years. The strategy sees Southampton as:

"The major city in central southern England, recognised as the region's economic, social and cultural driver, and building on its role as an international seaport, centre for cutting edge research and leading retail centre."

LTP3 will contribute much of the transport and mobility development required to support the aspirations of the City of Southampton Strategy.

Southampton's Local Development Framework (LDF)² was adopted in January 2010 and contains planning policies to quide the development and use of land in the city, together with reference to infrastructure and other requirements to support this development. The LDF proposes the provision of 16,300 residential units and 419,000M² of employment floorspace within the city of Southampton.

This level of development and population increase within Southampton will lead to an increase in the transport demand, both from residents within the city, and from an increased level of commuting into the city from the suburbs and surrounding areas.

The City Centre Action Plan (CCAP)³, currently under development, will provide a plan for significant changes in the city centre area. This plan will detail measures taken in the city centre to cater for growth and development, tackling climate change, and development of an "urban renaissance". The Action Plan identifies the creation of various areas or "quarters" with a focus on specific types of activity being a principle vehicle for delivery. The CCAP will also be highly relevant to other strategy and implementation areas, such as Smarter Choices, Active Travel and Public Transport.

The South Hampshire Multi-Area Agreement (MAA)⁴, and was agreed in July 2008. The MAA Transport Chapter focuses upon issues related to the highway network, including congestion and network resilience, signatories include the Highways Agency which control the Motorways and Trunk roads in the region.

A refreshed MAA was prepared early in 2010 and submitted to Government focussing on public transport. The new Transport Chapter led to the signing of a Rail Communications protocol with Network Rail and South West Trains and a formal Bus Partnership agreement with the South Hampshire Bus Operators Association (SHBOA). The Key outcomes being to increase capacity and ridership of the rail and bus networks.

Business in Southampton published "A Transport Vision for the Southampton Region" ⁵ in 2009 and identified that there needed to be a change in 'mindset' towards the issues of transport and Infrastructure, as well as the need for a collaborative approach by both the public and private sector to many of the transport issues in the city. Business in Southampton identified the need to influence modal shift and behaviour, raise awareness of smarter choices and support the development of Southampton port.

LTP3 aims to support the Southampton Local Neighbourhood Renewal Strategy⁶ and estate regeneration within the city by improving access to transport and improving public realm. The plan aims to remove transport as a barrier to training, education and employment through the empowerment of modal choice.

¹ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/council-partners/decisionmaking/plans/CoSS.aspx

² http://www.southampton.gov.uk/s-environment/policy/developmentframework/ ³ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/s-environment/policy/developmentframework/actionplan/

⁴ http://www.communities.gov.uk/documents/localgovernment/pdf/992415.pdf

⁵ http://www.businesssouthampton.co.uk/content/default.asp?PageId=2261&PrevPageId=154

⁶ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/Images/Local%20Neighbourhood%20Renewal%20Strategy%202006-2010%20-

^{%20}Closing%20the%20Gap_tcm46-209081.pdf

The <u>Health and Wellbeing Strategy</u>⁷ links to LTP3 in terms of needing to provide access to health services as well as being a tool in itself to promote health through the provision of attractive and safe walking and cycling networks and the promotion of active travel.

The <u>Children and Young People's Plan</u>⁸ reflects the aims of the City of Southampton Strategy. LTP3 aims to facilitate access to social, educational and cultural opportunities for children and younger people.

Climate change affects quality of life and therefore has costs and benefits for individuals and for the private and public sectors. We are using resources and creating pollution and waste at unsustainable levels, at global, national and local levels. LTP3 aims to assist in reducing the carbon footprint of the city by using transport networks more effectively and promoting modal shift away from the private car, reflecting the aims of the <u>Climate Change and Air Quality Strategy</u>⁹.

⁷ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/council-partners/decisionmaking/plans/hwb/default.aspx

⁸ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/council-partners/decisionmaking/plans/CYPP/

⁹ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/s-environment/climatechange/

Overview of the city of Southampton

Lying on Southampton Water at the confluence of the Rivers Test and Itchen, Southampton is the principal city in central southern England and the third largest city in the South East outside London. The city covers an area of approximately 5,181 hectares. It is predominantly urban in character but with a greater amount of green space than is typical in a major UK city. The built up area extends to the administrative boundary around most of the city. The suburbs of West End and Hedge End form part of a continuous suburban area adjoining the city, whilst Totton, Eastleigh, Netley and Bursledon are separated from the city by only short undeveloped gaps. The population of Southampton is estimated at approximately 236,700¹⁰. Southampton is a multi-cultural city, with over 7% of residents from black and ethnic minority groups. The city is also home to over 40,000 students attending the two universities.

The city is a major regional centre for leisure, entertainment, cultural activities, shopping, higher and further education and healthcare. Research identifies the city centre as the top retail centre in the South East¹¹. The role of the city centre is complemented by a network of smaller centres at Shirley, Portswood, Bitterne, Woolston and Lordshill and a number of local centres.

The City Centre needs to be supported in its role as a regional retail destination, and the viability of the various district centres across the city needs to be ensured to enable them to continue to provide facilities at a local level. Maintenance and improvement of transport links will be key to ensuring this.

Despite the city's overall prosperity there are significant pockets of severe deprivation where residents suffer from poor health, low qualifications, unemployment and higher crime rates. Average salaries in Southampton are below the regional average and the city has a high rate of residents who are economically inactive - almost one in eight residents of working age has no qualifications. There has been significant investment in the city's schools to raise educational attainment, which will contribute to reducing the rate of economic inactivity and deprivation.

Transport in Southampton

Southampton is a key national, regional and local transport hub. The location of Southampton at the centre of the Solent means that many trips within and across the Solent area pass through the city and its surrounding area. The City has a major international sea port, a key regional airport on its doorstep and is a major point of access to the Isle of Wight, all of which contribute to the economic health of the city which needs to keep moving.

The Port of Southampton is a key international gateway and handles one fifth of the UK's trade by value. The recently published Port Master Plan outlines growth in activity over the period to 2030. This anticipates significant growth in the key container, car, bulk product and cruise passenger businesses.

The M27 is the major link across the Solent area, passing to the north of the city. Four motorway junctions provide access to various parts of the city and its suburbs and connectivity with other motorways and major roads. The M27 is used by longer distance traffic along the south coast but also carries a significant number of local journeys in south Hampshire.

Southampton has a comprehensive local road network, with journeys between most parts of the city possible via reasonably direct routes, although routes for some journeys are constrained by the geography of the city. The main roads in the city are primarily radial routes focused on the city centre and linking out to the suburbs. Most of these roads are single carriageways, and some key routes suffer from significant congestion at peak times, with demand exceeding road capacity at certain locations and times. Despite new development, traffic flow in the city has not significantly increased in the last ten tears.

Walking and cycling are important modes for shorter journeys in Southampton. The city has a good track record of increasing the numbers of people cycling, and the numbers of residents walking and cycling on certain types of short journey (eg travel to school) is above the national average. There is considerable potential for a further shift from car use to walking and cycling for shorter journeys. The average commute distance in Southampton is one of the shortest of any authority in southern England.

¹⁰ ONS Mid Year Estimate 2010

¹¹ Experian, 2007

Some 85% of public transport journeys in Southampton are made on the bus network. Three commercial operators provide the majority of services, and most major routes enjoy a good frequency of service during the day.

Southampton's rail network is generally focused on regional and inter-regional journeys, although many people do make short local journeys and more than seven million rail journeys start or end within the city each year. Southampton Central station is a major regional transport hub, and is the 6th busiest station in the south east region. Many workers in the city commute in from suburbs such as Eastleigh, Totton, Romsey and Swanwick by rail. Rail services to key commuter destinations and also to other major towns and cities, are generally priced similarly to to the cost of driving, but offer faster journey times and good levels of frequency and service.

The rail network is also an important means of moving freight between the port and onward destinations, particularly in the Midlands and north of England. The high level of freight and passenger demand puts significant pressure on track capacity, limiting potential for additional services, whilst some rail services at peak times suffer overcrowding.

Southampton International Airport is located just outside the city boundary, adjacent to Southampton Airport Parkway Station which serves the northern fringes of the city. The airport handles approximately 2 million passengers per year, and provides flights to around 50 destinations across Europe, on over 900 weekly flights. It is the main regional airport for central southern England, and is a major contributor to the local economy. Its continued success will be partly reliant on the local transport network.

The key challenge for Southampton

The city of Southampton's premier status as a key hub for employment, commerce, and services for the whole of South Hampshire will continue to grow over the lifetime of this strategy.

Although now superseded, the South East Plan identified South Hampshire as a growth point for economic development and planned considerable additional economic and residential development to help the Solent area fulfil its potential. The Partnership for Urban South Hampshire (PUSH)'s 20 year vision is for economic-led growth to make South Hampshire more prosperous, attractive and sustainable, offering everybody a better quality of life.

Based on current travel behaviour, the predicted population increase in Southampton alone will generate more than seven million additional journeys per year on the city's transport network, including additional in-commuting due to development in the city. The transport assessment of Southampton's LDF core strategy predicted increases in traffic of typically 10 to 20% by 2016, and 20-30% by 2031, on parts of the road network in the Southampton area. On a network that is already congested in certain places at certain times, such levels of growth cannot physically be accommodated by the car. Growth in traffic will inevitably occur and managing that growth will require non-car modes of transport to play a bigger role.

Therefore the challenge to meet the economic growth without unsustainable demand on the road network needs to be achieved through a greater role for the bus, using the network capacity within the system to better effect, smarter choices and continuing to deliver on road safety.

Chapter 2

South Hampshire Joint Strategy

This transport strategy sets out the shared approach to transport in South Hampshire to 2031. It has been developed jointly by the three Local Transport Authorities of Hampshire County Council, Portsmouth City Council and Southampton City Council, working together as <u>Transport for South</u> Hampshire (TfSH)¹².

This sub-regional strategy is also contained within the Hampshire County Council and Portsmouth City Council LTP3 documents. To help keep this joint strategy concise, it includes a number of hyperlinks, to a range of web pages where further explanation and detail is available. A brief glossary of terms has been provided.

Introduction to South Hampshire

South Hampshire is the largest urbanised area in the south of England outside London. It is home to almost one million people and encompasses the cities of Portsmouth and Southampton, and the urban centres of Eastleigh, Fareham, Gosport, Havant, Hythe, Romsey and Totton. South Hampshire covers a land area of 221 square miles (572 square kilometres). The area is composed of a rich and diverse variety of environments, with 80% of its 170 mile (275km) coastline designated, either internationally or nationally, for its nature conservation value.

The South Hampshire economy has particular strengths in the sectors of business services, advanced manufacturing, logistics, marine, aviation and creative industries, and boasts world-class Higher Education institutions. However, the TfSH area's economic performance has historically lagged behind the South East average, and whilst some areas enjoy very strong economic performance, there are some localised pockets of deprivation¹³. Regeneration efforts are being focused on helping these deprived areas contribute more effectively to the performance of the sub-region as a whole. The Partnership for Urban South Hampshire (PUSH)¹⁴ is working to address this through creation of new jobs, improving workforce skills and productivity, reducing levels of economic inactivity, and active involvement in the regeneration of urban centres.

South Hampshire benefits from extensive transport links by air, road, rail and sea to the rest of the UK and beyond, shown in *Figure 1* overleaf. Transport corridors in South Hampshire also provide the primary means of access from much of the UK to South East Dorset (including Bournemouth and Poole), and are the means of access to the Isle of Wight. South Hampshire contains three international gateways of vital importance to the UK economy. The <u>Port of Southampton</u>¹⁵ is the second biggest container port in the UK by throughput and the busiest passenger cruise ship port in the UK, and also is a key route for the import and export of motor vehicles and bulk goods. The <u>Port of Portsmouth</u>¹⁶ is a substantial freight and ferry port for cross-channel services, and the adjacent Naval Base and shipyard are of great importance to the economy. <u>Southampton Airport</u>¹⁷ is the busiest airport in South Central England, serving a range of destinations across the UK, continental Europe and the Channel Islands.

¹² http://www3.hants.gov.uk/tfsh

¹³ http://www.push.gov.uk/maa_draft_v_7_1a_submission_draftl_020707.pdf (see page 80)

¹⁴ http://www.push.gov.uk/

¹⁵ http://www.abports.co.uk/custinfo/ports/soton.htm

¹⁶ http://www.portsmouth-port.co.uk/

¹⁷ http://www.southamptonairport.com/



How this Joint LTP3 Strategy was developed

The three Local Transport Authorities (LTAs) of Hampshire County Council, Portsmouth City Council and Southampton City Council have an established record of working together to address strategic transport issues in the South Hampshire area. The South Hampshire Joint Strategy builds on the Solent Transport Strategy which formed part of Local Transport Plans of the three LTAs for 2006-2011. This joint working was strengthened further in 2007, by the establishment of <u>Transport for South Hampshire</u> (<u>TfSH</u>)¹⁸ to plan transport improvements for the South Hampshire sub-region.

Figure 2 shows the main steps of the process through which the LTP3 Strategy was produced. The starting point was a thorough examination of all relevant legislation, policies and strategies, which informed initial consultations with elected members and key stakeholders in late 2009 to identify the key challenges facing the TfSH area. During the spring of 2010, the TfSH authorities developed a draft Strategy. This was published for consultation for a twelve-week period between July and September 2010. Following the close of consultation the Strategy was revised to take account of feedback from respondents, reflect the latest Government policy announcements and recognise the increasingly constrained funding environment. The abolition of regional government bodies, setting up of Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs)¹⁹ and a new focus on localism will all influence how transport improvements are planned and delivered in the future.

The Department for Transport has rationalised the number of funding streams for transport. From 2011, Local Transport Authorities will be able to submit bids for funding from the <u>Regional Growth Fund</u>²⁰ and <u>Local Sustainable Transport Fund</u>²¹. The TfSH authorities intend to bid for resources from these new funding streams.

²¹ http://nds.coi.gov.uk/clientmicrosite/Content/Detail.aspx?ClientId=202&NewsAreaId=2&ReleaseID=415581&SubjectId=36

¹⁸ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/tfsh

¹⁹ http://www.communities.gov.uk/localgovernment/local/localenterprisepartnerships/

²⁰ http://www.bis.gov.uk/policies/regional-economic-development/regional-growth-fund



Figure 2 – Joint LTP3 South Hampshire Strategy Development Process

Policy Background

The TfSH authorities are each required to have a current Local Transport Plan as a statutory requirement of the Local Transport Act (2008)²². The Joint Strategy has been informed by a framework of national, "sub-regional" and local policy.

The transport strategy for South Hampshire has taken into account national legislation, policy and guidance and a number of key sub-regional and local level plans and strategies, as outlined in *Table 1*, below. The flow diagram on the previous page illustrates how legislation and policies have informed the production of the Joint Strategy.

Level	Legislation, plan, strategy or guidance
National legislation, policy and guidance	The Stern review on the Economics of Climate Change ²³ (October 2006); The Eddington Transport Study ²⁴ (December 2006); The Local Transport Act 2008 ²⁶ ; The <u>Climate Change Act 2008²⁶;</u> Delivering a Sustainable Transport System ²⁷ , (November 2008); A Safer Way: Consultation on Making Britain's Roads the safest in the world ²⁸ (April 2009); Guidance on Local Transport Plans ²⁹ (July 2009); Low Carbon Transport: A Greener Future ³⁰ (July 2009); The Coalition: Our programme for government ³¹ (May 2010); Local Growth: realising every place's potential ³² (October 2010); Healthy lives, healthy people: our strategy for public health in England ³³ (November 2010); Decentralisation and Localisation Bill ³⁴ (December 2010).
Sub-regional policies and strategies	Towards Delivery: The Transport for South Hampshire statement ³⁵ (April 2008) <u>Transport for South Hampshire Freight Strategy</u> ³⁶ (June 2009) Transport for South Hampshire <u>Reduce</u> ³⁷ and Manage Strategies (consultation drafts); <u>The South Hampshire Agreement - Multi-Area Agreement (MAA)</u> ³⁸ (March 2010).
Local plans, policies and strategies	Local Development Frameworks (LDFs) of local planning authorities ³⁹ ;

	Table 1 – T	he National.	sub-regional	and local	policy context
--	-------------	--------------	--------------	-----------	----------------

²⁹ http://www.dft.gov.uk/adobepdf/165237/ltp-guidance.pdf

- Havant LDF: <u>http://www.havant.gov.uk/havant-4302</u>

- New Forest LDF: <u>http://www.newforest.gov.uk/index.cfm?articleid=6142</u>
- Test Valley LDF: http://www.testvalley.gov.uk/default.aspx?page=4683

²² http://www.opsi.gov.uk/acts/acts2008/pdf/ukpga_20080026_en.pdf

²³ http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/sternreview_index.htm

²⁴ http://www.dft.gov.uk/about/strategy/transportstrategy/eddingtonstudy/

¹⁰ http://www.opsi.gov.uk/acts/acts2008/ukpga_20080026_en_1

²⁶ http://www.opsi.gov.uk/acts/acts2008/ukpga_20080027_en_1

²⁷ http://www.dft.gov.uk/about/strategy/transportstrategy/dasts/

²⁸ http://www.dft.gov.uk/consultations/closed/roadsafetyconsultation/roadsafetyconsultation.pdf

³⁰ http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/http:/www.dft.gov.uk/pgr/sustainable/carbonreduction/low-carbon.pdf

³¹ http://www.cabinetoffice.gov.uk/media/409088/pfg_coalition.pdf

³² http://www.bis.gov.uk/assets/biscore/regional/docs/l/cm7961-local-growth-white-paper.pdf

³³ http://www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/Publications/PublicationsPolicyAndGuidance/DH_121941

³⁴ http://www.communities.gov.uk/localgovernment/decentralisation/localismbill/

³⁵ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/tfsh-towards-delivery-april-2008.pdf

³⁶ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/tfsh/tfsh-freight-strategy.htm

³⁷ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/tfsh/tfsh-what-tfsh-does/tfsh-reduce.htm

³⁸ http://www.push.gov.uk/priorities/multi_area_agreement.htm

⁻ Southampton LDF: <u>http://www.southampton.gov.uk/s-environment/policy/developmentframework/</u>

⁻ Portsmouth LDF: http://www.portsmouth.gov.uk/living/3850.html

Fareham LDF: http://www.fareham.gov.uk/council/departments/planning/ldf/

⁻ Eastleigh LDF: <u>http://www.eastleigh.gov.uk/planning-building-control/planning-policy-and-design/planning-policies-and-design/local-development-framework.aspx</u>

⁻ Gosport LDF: <u>http://www.gosport.gov.uk/sections/your-council/council-services/planning-section/local-development-framework/</u>

⁻ East Hampshire LDF: http://www.easthants.gov.uk/ehdc/planningpolicy.nsf/webpages/LDF

⁻ Winchester City Council LDF: http://www.winchester.gov.uk/Business/Planning/LocalDevelopmentFramework/

<u>Level</u>	Legislation, plan, strategy or guidance
Local plans,	Hampshire County Council's Draft Economic Assessment ⁴⁰ (final version due April 2011);
policies and	Existing and emerging Local Authority Economic Development Strategies for <u>PUSH</u> ⁴¹ ,
strategies(cont)	Hampshire, Portsmouth & Southampton
	The Sustainable Community Strategies of <u>Hampshire</u> ⁴² , <u>Portsmouth</u> ⁴³ and <u>Southampton</u> ⁴⁴ ;
	Corporate strategy of <u>Hampshire⁴⁵</u> , and Corporate Plans of <u>Portsmouth⁴⁶</u> and
	Southampton ⁴⁷ ;
	Children and Young Peoples Plans of <u>Hampshire⁴⁸</u> , <u>Portsmouth⁴⁹</u> and <u>Southampton⁵⁰</u> .
Infrastructure-	Port of Southampton Master Plan ⁵¹
related plans	Southampton Airport Master Plan ⁵²
	South West Main Line Route Utilisation Strategy (RUS) ⁵³
	Freight Route Utilisation Strategy (RUS) ⁵⁴
	Strategic Freight Network(Network Rail/ DfT) ⁵⁵

No reference has been made in the policy table to the regional level, as this tier of planning has been abolished by the coalition government and is set to be replaced by a National Planning Framework. An increased focus on decentralisation and localism will mean more powers are devolved to a more local level. Regional Development Agencies are set to be replaced by Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs)⁵⁶. A Solent LEP⁵⁷ covering the PUSH area and the Isle of Wight was announced in October 2010 as being one of twenty four LEP proposals across England that met the requirements of the Government, and was given the goahead to be formally established.

⁴⁵ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/corporatestrategy

⁵⁰ https://www.southampton.gov.uk/Images/3%2009%2021309%20CYPP%20FINAL%20PRINT tcm46-233296.pdf

⁴⁰ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/business/economic_data/economicassessment.htm

⁴¹ http://www.push.gov.uk/ed_strategy.pdf

⁴² http://www.pusin.gov.uk/73496_sustain_communities_2.pdf ⁴³ http://www.portsmouth.gov.uk/media/CPT_Strategy_Vision_-aspirations.pdf

⁴⁴ http://www.southampton-partnership.com/images/City%20of%20Southampton%20Strat_tcm23-196707_tcm23-249613.pdf

⁴⁶http://www.portsmouth.gov.uk/media/Corporate_Plan_2008_Final_30_July_08_(low_res)_web.pdf

⁴⁷ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/modernGov/mgConvert2PDF.aspx?ID=2461

⁴⁸ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/cypp-forweb.pdf

⁴⁹ http://www.portsmouth-learning.net/pln/custom/files_uploaded/uploaded_resources/2617/PORTSMOUTH_CYPP_2009-2011.pdf

⁵¹ http://www.southamptonvts.co.uk/portconsultation/files/SMP.pdf

⁵²http://www.southamptonairport.com/assets/Internet/Southampton/Southampton%20downloads/Static%20Files/Southampton_masterpl an final.pdf

⁵³http://www.networkrail.co.uk/browse%20documents/rus%20documents/route%20utilisation%20strategies/south%20west%20main%20 line/37299%20swml%20rus.pdf 54http://www.networkrail.co.uk/browse%20documents/rus%20documents/route%20utilisation%20strategies/freight/freight%20rus.pdf

⁵⁵ http://www.dft.gov.uk/pgr/rail/strategyfinance/strategy/freightnetwork/strategicfreightnetwork.pdf

⁵⁶ http://www.communities.gov.uk/localgovernment/local/localenterprisepartnerships/

⁵⁷ http://www.push.gov.uk/news?id=9044&stdate=&pagetitle=Solent%20Local%20Enterprise%20Partnership%20gets%20go-ahead

Transport Vision for South Hampshire

Transport is an enabler of activity, allowing people to access a wealth of opportunities for work, education and leisure.

The movement of people and goods in efficient and sustainable ways helps to support the South Hampshire economy and protects, preserves and enhances the environment, can reduce greenhouse gas emissions, and contributes to a sense of place.

In addition, this also delivers against a wider range of local and national objectives, delivering improvements in health, quality of life, equality of opportunity, safety and security.

The vision of the TfSH authorities is to create:

"A resilient, cost effective, fully-integrated sub-regional transport network, enabling economic growth whilst protecting and enhancing health, quality of life and environment"

This vision will be delivered through the set of fourteen transport policies detailed within this document.

To successfully deliver this transport vision for South Hampshire, there are seven key challenges that need to be tackled.

Challenges facing South Hampshire

The TfSH authorities have identified seven challenges as being significant issues that the transport strategy must address. These are set out in *Table 2* below. The challenges are not listed in any order of importance.

Challenge	Background
Securing funding to deliver transport improvements during what is expected to be a prolonged period of public-sector spending restraint.	Short-term funding for investment in transport will be extremely limited. Developer contributions are important sources of funding for essential transport infrastructure to support economic growth, and have become increasingly important in the current funding climate.
	partners to identify and maximise use of alternative funding sources, including the Regional Growth Fund, and Local Sustainable Transport Fund, which will allocate resources through competitive bidding, and give consideration to Tax Increment Financing (TIF).
Ensuring the timely delivery of transport infrastructure to support housing and employment growth and	Improvements to the transport system will be necessary in order to support growth identified within Local Development Frameworks and the associated additional trips.
regeneration opportunities.	The TfSH authorities aim to accommodate these additional trips through sustainable modes wherever possible. Investment in sustainable modes will also encourage modal shift within existing trips. There are also local requirements for critical infrastructure to unlock and facilitate some planned development.
	The Government is set to establish a New Homes Bonus to reward local authorities that support new housing. It is also going to enable Local Planning Authorities (LPAs) to establish a Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL). This will serve as a funding mechanism to raise money from developers to fund development- related infrastructure in their area, as an alternative to the current arrangements. Whilst Portsmouth and Southampton City Councils are LPAs, Hampshire County Council is not, so this could affect its' ability to fund transport infrastructure.
Ensuring continued reliable transport access to the TfSH area's international gateway ports and airport.	The international gateway ports of Portsmouth and Southampton and the airport at Southampton rely on good access for both passengers and freight.
	In the medium to longer term, forecast growth in volumes of passenger and freight traffic originating from all three international gateways will be catered for by targeted investment to improve journey time reliability on strategic transport corridors. Rail will play an increasingly significant role, requiring both investment in new rolling stock and enhanced rail infrastructure.

Table 2 - Challenges facing the South Hampshire Area

Challenge	Background
Maintaining the existing transport network and its resilience to the effects of extreme weather events.	Climate change is expected to result in more unpredictable weather patterns including warmer, wetter winters and hotter, drier summers and more severe weather events. This will require changes in approaches to highway design, maintenance and assessment.
	use. Regular maintenance is required to ensure that it meets the needs of users of the highway network and enables the safe movement of people and goods by road. In a challenging funding climate, there is a need to ensure that
	value for money is maximised from investment in maintenance.
Widening travel choice to offer people reasonable alternatives to the private car for everyday journeys, and reducing the need to travel, moving towards a	The complex nature of journey patterns and travel to work across the sub-region has resulted in heavy reliance on the private car. To reduce this, there needs to be significant improvements in quality and affordability of public transport networks that are controlled by private operators.
low-carbon economy.	Walking and cycling must be encouraged as a more viable option for shorter journeys. The promotion of travel planning, flexible working and car sharing will be further developed. Car ownership levels tend to be lower in deprived areas and so these communities are more reliant upon public transport to access jobs and services. In rural areas it is often not possible to run bus services on a commercial basis, so lower-cost alternatives such as shared taxis need to be considered.
Managing the existing transport network to ensure that journey time reliability	Traffic levels are forecast to grow due to background increases in car journeys and trips generated by new developments.
is maintained and improved to help support economic competiveness, regeneration, and growth.	There will be a need to mitigate the impact of this forecast growth in travel, to ensure that the sub-region continues to be an attractive place to live and work, and to support the economy by safeguarding reliable access to the international gateways and employment sites.
Mitigating the adverse impacts of transport activity on people, communities and habitats.	Whilst transport is an essential enabler of activity, the movement of people and goods can result in adverse effects on the environment and communities. Transport activity is a major contributor to emissions of carbon dioxide and other greenhouse gases. Climate change is expected to result in more unpredictable weather patterns and increased risk of coastal flooding. Air quality and noise from transport are harmful to the health and wellbeing of communities. Transport corridors can also cause severance of communities and habitats. The South Hampshire sub-region contains a number of sites of high environmental value and importance.

Transport Outcomes

In order to deliver the transport vision for South Hampshire, the TfSH authorities have identified seven key outcomes, which are complementary to the corporate priorities of Hampshire, Portsmouth and Southampton. These outcomes define the policy framework for delivery. All of the seven outcomes are closely inter-linked and inter-dependent. Addressing one outcome may help address other outcomes. *Table 3* below details the outcomes and how they contribute to the policies. The challenges are not listed in any order of priority.

Table 3-	Table of	transport	outcomes	for LTP3
----------	----------	-----------	----------	----------

Outcome	Policies that contribute
Reduced dependence on the private car through an increased	H, I, J, K, L
number of people choosing public transport and the 'active travel'	
modes of walking and cycling	
Improved awareness of the different travel options available to	H, I, J, L
people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether	
people travel, and how	
Improved journey time reliability ⁵⁸ for all modes	A, B, C, D, F, I
Improved road safety within the sub-region	D, G
Improved <u>accessibility⁵⁹ within and beyond the sub-region</u>	B, I, K, L, M, N
Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas	E, F, H, K
emissions	
Promoting a higher quality of life	C, D, E, G, H, I, L, M

⁵⁸ http://www.highways.gov.uk/business/19073.aspx

⁵⁹ http://www.dft.gov.uk/pgr/regional/ltp/accessibility/guidance/gap/accessibilityplanningguidanc3634

Transport Policies

The fourteen policies that follow (Policies A to N) set out the policy framework through which the TfSH authorities will seek to address the challenges. The philosophy of <u>Reduce-Manage-Invest</u>⁶⁰ is central for each proposed policy. This means the TfSH authorities will work to reduce the need to travel, maximise the use of existing transport infrastructure and deliver targeted improvements. A combined approach to delivering the policies will enable us to deliver the proposed transport vision, address the challenges and achieve the outcomes set out above. The policies constitute a package, with each policy contributing to and complementing the others. For each policy there is a toolkit of delivery options, from which each Local Transport Authorities will select the most appropriate for inclusion within their future Implementation Plans. Many of these delivery options will be common to each authority.

Policy A: To and develop	develop transport improvements that support sustainable economic growth oment within South Hampshire
Why?	The transport network plays a vital role in supporting the economic prosperity of South Hampshire by ensuring people can go about their day to day activities of journeys to work, training, shopping, leisure and recreation. A well-functioning transport system enables people and goods to be moved sustainably, efficiently and reliably. Unpredictability of journey times and congestion increases costs to businesses and results in wasted time (and therefore money).
	New development brings with it additional demand for travel. It is essential that
	necessary to support sustainable access to and from new developments.
How?	The TfSH authorities will develop closer partnerships and dialogue with businesses to ensure that transport improvements are geared towards improving economic prosperity and helping to unlock planned development sites. Part of this dialogue will involve encouraging businesses to contribute through match funding towards the cost of innovative transport improvements and solutions that would benefit them.
Delivery	 Engage closely with the Solent Local Enterprise Partnership and business on transport issues;
00.000	 Explore the potential of tax increment financing to help fund transport improvements; Work with husiness sector to explore expectivities for energy and metable
	funding by commercial partners for schemes.
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:
	 Improved journey time reliability⁶¹ for all modes

⁶⁰ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/tfsh/tfsh-strategy.htm

⁶¹ http://www.highways.gov.uk/business/19073.aspx

Policy B: W reliable acc freight	ork with the Highways Agency, Network Rail, ports and airports to ensure ess to and from South Hampshire's three international gateways for people and
Why?	The three international gateways serve a large hinterland. Making sure that people and goods can flow easily and reliably to and from these gateways will maximise their contribution to the wealth and health of the wider UK economy. The economic success of South Hampshire depends on maintaining or improving levels of journey time reliability on strategic road and rail corridors. Cross-Solent ferry services from both gateway ports provide vital access to the Isle of Wight.
How?	Decisions regarding investment in strategic transport corridors are taken by central Government using national budgets. The TfSH authorities will seek to influence investment decisions at national level, to ensure timely investment that will enable the best use to be made of existing transport infrastructure, and deliver new infrastructure or capacity where most needed to improve journey time reliability. The TfSH authorities will work to encourage a greater share of onward movement of container freight traffic is catered for by rail.
Delivery options	 Investigate the potential for <u>Hard shoulder running</u>⁶² and <u>variable speed limits</u>⁶³ on the busiest sections of motorway; <u>Traffic lights at the busiest motorway onslips</u>⁶⁴ to improve traffic flow; Work towards a joint <u>traffic control and information centre</u>⁶⁵ and other partnership measures; Improvements to quality and availability of travel information; Continued develop of initiatives by South Hampshire Freight Quality Partnership; Encourage port operators to develop Port Traffic Management Plans; Ensure that appropriate infrastructure is considered to facilitate reliable access to and from Southampton International Airport; Support measures to enable movement of more freight by rail.
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:
	 Improved journey time reliability for all modes; and Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region

 ⁶² http://www.highways.gov.uk/roads/projects/22988.aspx
 ⁶³ http://www.highways.gov.uk/news/25754.aspx
 ⁶⁴ http://www.highways.gov.uk/knowledge/17308.aspx
 ⁶⁵ http://www.romanse.org.uk/theteam.htm

Policy C: To reliability fo	o optimise the capacity of the highway network and improve journey time or all modes
Why?	Increasing levels of congestion affect both the operation of strategic linkages which are often already at capacity, and journey time reliability, impacting on economic productivity across the sub-region.
How?	The TfSH authorities will work to better manage the existing highway network to ensure that existing capacity is optimised and used efficiently. This policy will maximise the throughput of the highway network for all users and modes. This will entail using traffic signal control and other highway technologies, helping to improve network management, and greater priority for buses. This will help to improve journey time reliability for all forms of travel and contribute to modal shift. Real-time traffic and travel information will be gathered and disseminated through a variety of sources and systems in a timely, efficient manner to enable people to make informed decisions about their travel choices.
	decisions about their travel choices.
Delivery options	 Opgrading and enhancing <u>orban tranc control systems</u> enabling bds priority and Real Time Passenger Information provision; Improved road network monitoring and operation (for example junction improvements and re-allocation of road space); Pre- and in-journey travel Information (using <u>static</u>⁶⁷ and <u>mobile</u>⁶⁸ media); Improvements to Information Systems on the local highway network (e.g. Variable Message Signing); Car Park Guidance Systems; <u>High Occupancy Vehicle</u>⁶⁹ (HOV) Lanes; and Investigating the removal of traffic lights at specific locations where evidence suggests that this would improve journey time reliability.
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:
	Improved journey time reliability for all modes; and
	Promoting a higher quality of life.

 ⁶⁶ http://utmc.uk.com/index.php
 ⁶⁷ http://www.romanse.org.uk/technologies/VMS.htm
 ⁶⁸ http://www.romanse.org.uk/technologies/mobiledevices.htm
 ⁶⁹ http://www.konsult.leeds.ac.uk/private/level2/instruments/instrument029/l2_029summ.htm

Policy D: To	achieve and sustain a high-quality, resilient and well-maintained highway					
network for	all					
Why?	Physical highway infrastructure deteriorates with use and age and as a result requires regular maintenance to ensure that it meets the needs of users and provides for the safe movement of people and goods. The economy of the sub- region and well-being of its residents depends on having a well-maintained highway network that can cater for journeys. The effects of climate change will require the highway network to be more resilient to extreme weather conditions. Additionally, through improvements to street lighting, energy efficiency can be increased, which alongside recycling of highway materials and other methods will help reduce the carbon footprint of maintenance and operation of the highway.					
How?	Each Local Transport Authority will tailor the delivery of highway maintenance to the particular needs of their own areas. Each authority has its own arrangements with highway maintenance contractors. However, as a general rule, investment in highway maintenance will be targeted where it is needed to ensure value for money whilst protecting and enhancing the condition of the network, so that it is better placed to cope with more extreme weather events and factoring in the "whole life costs" of highway assets.					
Delivery options	 Transport Asset Management Plans; Improved maintenance and energy efficiency of street lighting and traffic control systems; Improved co-ordination of street works; Improvements to highway drainage to better cope with heavy rainfall (for example <u>Sustainable Urban Drainage Systems</u>⁷⁰); Delivery of maintenance programmes for roads, bridges, pavements and cycle paths through highway maintenance contracts; Maximising the recycling of highway construction materials. 					
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:					
	 Improved journey time reliability for all modes; 					
	Improved road safety within the sub-region; and					
	Promoting a higher quality of life.					

⁷⁰ http://www.environment-agency.gov.uk/business/sectors/36998.aspx

Policy E: To	o deliver improvements in air quality					
Why?	Congestion creates higher levels of air pollution as queuing traffic, especially in more restricted or confined spaces, generates higher concentrations of vehicle emissions. Poor air quality can create or exacerbate health and respiratory problems, for example asthma. Air Quality Management Areas (AQMAs) are places where pollutant levels exceed government thresholds. Twenty Air Quality Management Areas (AQMAs) have been identified within urban areas across the sub-region. The recent white paper on Public Health ⁷¹ indicates that by April 2013, unitary authorities and county councils will be given funding and responsibility for improving public health.					
How?	The TfSH authorities will work with key partners, environmental health professionals and transport operators to mitigate the impacts of traffic on air quality. The principal causes of poor air quality will be addressed by implementing a strategic area-wide approach within each urban centre to minimise the cumulative effect of road transport emissions. This can be achieved through measures promoting modal shift towards public transport modes, walking and cycling, reducing single occupancy car journeys. Tackling congestion at hotspots can also improve air quality.					
Delivery options	 <u>Air Quality Management Areas</u>⁷² and Air Quality Action Plans; Promotion of cleaner, greener vehicle technologies e.g. alternative fuels; <u>Car Share Schemes</u>⁷³; Support for <u>Car clubs</u>⁷⁴ and similar schemes; 					
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:					
	and					
	 Promoting a higher quality of life. 					

 ⁷¹ http://www.dh.gov.uk/en/Publicationsandstatistics/Publications/PublicationsPolicyAndGuidance/DH_121941
 ⁷² http://www.airquality.co.uk/laqm/information.php?info=aqma
 ⁷³ https://hants.liftshare.com/default.asp
 ⁷⁴ http://www.carplus.org.uk/car-clubs/benefits

Policy F: To	develop strategic sub-regional approaches to management of parking to						
support sus	stainable travel and promote economic development						
Why?	I he cost and availability of parking has considerable influence on travel choices and if not managed in a co-ordinated manner can act as a barrier to efforts to widen travel choice. If insufficient parking is provided or if prices are considered high, then parking can be displaced into residential areas further out from town centres. Provision of free staff workplace parking makes it less likely for people to choose to use alternative travel methods						
How?	The TfSH authorities will encourage better co-ordination between local authorities with responsibilities for car parking to improve the way existing parking is used and priced. Discounts can be offered to encourage car sharing, low-emission vehicles, mopeds and motorcycles. Park and ride sites offering lower cost parking than in urban centres can help reduce congestion and address poor air quality in the centres. It is important that parking management measures are implemented alongside improvements to sustainable travel modes to help increase the attractiveness and viability of these alternatives over private car trips, to support wideping travel choice.						
Delivery options	 Develop complementary policy approaches to parking; Controlled Parking Zones; Improved management and supply of residential parking; Extended 'park and ride' network (both bus and rail based systems); Improved parking at well-used commuter railway stations; Car park management and guidance systems; Workplace travel planning⁷⁵; Appropriate consideration of the needs of blue badge holders; Ensure appropriate parking provision for motorcycles and mopeds Enable and manage deliveries to and servicing of shops, offices and industrial units; Investigation into appropriate parking provision for commercial vehicles Introduce and develop car clubs⁷⁶; Provision of electric vehicle charging points within car parks. 						
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:						
	 Improved journey time reliability for all modes: and 						
	• Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas emissions.						

⁷⁵ http://www.dft.gov.uk/pgr/sustainable/travelplans ⁷⁶ http://www.carplus.org.uk/car-clubs/benefits

Policy G: To	Policy G: To improve road safety across the sub-region					
Why?	Road traffic collisions, as well as causing death, injury and distress to those involved, also result in wider costs to society in terms of the cost of providing healthcare treatment to those injured, and loss of productivity. Road traffic incidents create tailbacks and delays that adversely affect journey time reliability within the sub-region.					
How?	Work to date has been effective at reducing incidences of speeding and unsafe road- user behaviour through education, engineering measures at sites with high casualty records and enforcement of speed limits. Reductions in speed limits and crossing improvements within built up areas have further improved the safety of vulnerable road users.					
Delivery options	 <u>Speed Management</u>⁷⁷ measures; Actively consider wider implementation of 20mph speed limits/ zones within residential areas; Traffic Management measures; <u>Safer Routes to schools</u>⁷⁸ schemes; Road Safety education and training to improve road user behaviour. 					
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:					
	 Promoting a higher quality of life. 					

Policy H: To promote active travel modes and develop supporting infrastructure								
Why	Encouraging and making it easier for people to choose to walk or cycle for everyday journeys helps people to build physical activity into their routines, improving health and general well being increasing the number of journeys undertaken by active							
wny?	travel modes will help to tackle obesity, reduce congestion and improve air quality.							
How?	The TfSH authorities will work with health and activity partners, including public							
	health teams, to develop a network of high-quality, direct, safe routes targeted at							
	pedestrians and cyclists. Well-designed routes and secure cycle parking can be							
	partly delivered through the planning system. Pro-active marketing and participative							
	events will radically increase the profile and understanding of the benefits of active							
	travel.							
	A Legible South Hampshire project to provide integrated, high-quality							
Delivery	information for public transport, walking and cycling;							
Delivery	Delivery of comprehensive walking and cycling networks (which could form part							
options	of a proposed Green Grid – refer to glossary for more detail);							
	Delivery of walking and cycling measures identified within Town Access Plans;							
	Crossing improvements for pedestrians and cyclists;							
	Cycle hire scheme for urban centres;							
	Delivery of improved secure cycle parking facilities at key destinations; and							
	Support for the delivery of measures contained within Rights of Way							
Outcomoo	This policy will contribute to the following outcompose							
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes.							
	Reduced dependence on the private car through an increased number of people chaosing public transport and the 'active travel' medea of welking and							
	evoling:							
	 Improved awareness of the different travel entions available to people for their 							
	iourneys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how:							
	 Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas emissions: 							
	and							
	Promoting a higher quality of life.							

 ⁷⁷ http://www.roadsafe.com/programmes/speed.aspx
 ⁷⁸ http://www.portsmouth.gov.uk/living/649.html

Policy I:	To encourage private investment in bus, taxi and community transport solutions,					
and where	practical, better infrastructure and services					
Why?	Improving the quality of public transport will widen travel choice, giving a viable alternative to the private car for certain everyday journeys such as those to work, shops, education, health and leisure facilities. For those without access to a car, buses and taxis are often the only realistic travel option for journeys to access goods and services. The large majority of bus services in South Hampshire are provided on a commercial basis by privately-owned operators. This means that the TfSH authorities must work with these operators in order to encourage provision of better bus services. As new jobs are created, more people will wish to access the city centres of Southampton and Portsmouth and it is essential that a good quality bus service is provided along main corridors. This will accommodate growth whilst reducing the overall carbon footprint of transport, and prevent deterioration of journey time reliability on main routes into urban centres					
How?	The TfSH authorities will work closely with commercial bus operators to help them plan and deliver service improvements and develop Bus Rapid Transit on a number of key corridors. This will help improve the reliability and attractiveness of bus services, making them a more viable alternative to the private car, with accurate and up-to-date information on how services are running. Taking advantage of advances in ticketing technology such as smartcards (already being introduced by some bus operators across their networks) will improve the affordability, convenience and attractiveness of buses. Management of taxi operators, and support for the voluntary sector in their provision of community transport services helps to meet transport needs that cannot easily be met					
Delivery options	 Development of a <u>Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) network</u>⁷⁹ and other innovative public transport solutions between main centres; Bus Priority measures; Development of a comprehensive premium urban bus network offering high frequency services using high-quality vehicles; Improved strategic interchanges and high quality bus stop Infrastructure; Delivery of public transport measures identified within Town Access Plans; Park and ride network; Improved travel information in user-friendly formats; Measures to support taxi services such as suitably located taxi ranks; Improved ticketing solutions, including smartcards and ticket purchase via mobile phones; Support for Community Transport services. 					
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:					
	 Reduced dependence on the private car through an increased number of people choosing public transport and the 'active travel' modes of walking and cycling; Improved awareness of the different travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how; Improved journey time reliability for all modes; Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region; and Promoting a higher quality of life. 					

⁷⁹ http://www3.hants.gov.uk/tfsh/bus-rapid-transit.htm

Policy J: To further develop the role of water-borne transport within the TfSH area and							
across the Solent							
Why?	The TfSH area already has a good network of ferry services, connecting coastal settlements. In addition, cross-Solent ferry services from both gateway ports provide vital access to the Isle of Wight for passengers and freight. Enhancing the integration between water-borne transport and other sustainable travel modes through improved interchanges will help widen travel choice and reduce peak hour congestion.						
	The TfSH authorities will work to improve the quality of bus, taxi and cycle						
How?	Southampton, The Hard in Portsmouth and Gosport.						
Delivery	Development of improved transport interchange facilities for buses and taxis at						
options	ferry terminals;						
	 Improved ticketing solutions, including smartcards and ticket purchase via mobile phones; 						
	 Ongoing dialogue with ferry operators to encourage delivery of passenger improvements; 						
	Provision of secure cycle parking in the vicinity of ferry terminals;						
	 Support for port operators in their aspirations to increase freight moved by short-sea shipping. 						
Outcomes	This policy will contribute to the following outcomes:						
	 Reduced dependence on the private car through an increased number of people choosing public transport and the 'active travel' modes of walking and cycling; and Improved awareness of the different travel entions available to people for their 						
	journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how.						

Policy K: To work with rail operators to deliver improvements to station facilities and, where practical, better infrastructure and services for people and freight							
Why?	The rail network in South Hampshire is of strategic importance for both passengers and freight. There is potential to grow the modal share of rail for passenger and freight movements both within and beyond the TfSH area. This policy will seek to bring about a greater role for rail for local journeys within the area. Targeted improvements to rail can help this mode provide an attractive alternative to the car for peak hour commuter journeys to major employment areas.						
How?	The TfSH authorities will work with the rail industry to encourage investment in improved station facilities, enhanced interchange facilities at main rail stations, and rail infrastructure such as track capacity, to make rail a more attractive option. Further investment in train services is also needed. The TfSH Rail Communications Protocol will be used to take forward improvements to the South Hampshire rail network, ensuring that more passengers and freight are carried by rail, and to improve rail service frequencies.						
Delivery options	 Promote measures which will enable more freight to be moved by rail; Re-opening freight-only lines for passenger use (such as the Waterside line between Totton and Hythe); Improving rail access to Southampton Airport from the east and west; Increasing capacity on the rail route between Eastleigh and Fareham; Improved station and key city centre interchange facilities; Improved cycle and car parking at well-used commuter railway stations; Investigation of opportunities for park and ride using railway stations; Working with train operators to deliver station travel plans; Further development of <u>Community Rail Partnerships</u>⁸⁰ (CRPs); Improved capacity for cycles, wheelchairs and pushchairs on trains; Use of rolling stock suitable for the type of route across the network; Exploring the feasibility of options for light rail in South Hampshire. 						
Outcomes	 This policy will contribute to the following outcomes: Reduced dependence on the private car through an increased number of people choosing public transport and the 'active travel' modes of walking and cycling; Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region; and 						
	 Improved air quality and environment, and reduced dreenhouse das emissions. 						

⁸⁰ http://www.acorp.uk.com/Values%20of%20CPR's%20project.html

Policy L: To	work with Local Planning Authorities to integrate planning and transport						
Why?	The location, scale, density and design of new development and the mix of land uses has a significant influence on the demand for travel. Encouraging development on brownfield sites close to existing shops and services, and supporting higher-density, mixed-use development, helps to reduce the need to travel and the length of journeys, and make it easier for people to walk, cycle or use public transport.						
How?	The TfSH authorities will work with Local Planning Authorities across the area to encourage higher density and mixed-use developments to be located within main urban centres, in locations that are easily accessible by a range of travel methods. Planning authorities will be encouraged to locate new housing and employment development within close proximity. This will help reduce the need to travel and encourage the use of sustainable travel modes, thereby improving health and reducing carbon emissions. Good design of residential developments will ensure that key services are provided locally and that neighbourhoods are walkable, with good cycle and public transport links to nearby urban centres. Residential and workplace travel planning will be used to effectively manage the journeys created with						
Delivery options	 The current and emerging Local Planning Authorities' Local Development Frameworks (LDF) infrastructure delivery plans will be developed alongside the Implementation Plan sections of the Hampshire, Portsmouth and Southampton Local Transport Plans; Seeking developer contributions from new development to mitigate the impact of new development on existing transport networks; Residential and workplace travel planning⁸¹; 						
Outcomes	 This policy will contribute to the following outcomes: Reduced dependence on the private car through an increased number of people choosing public transport and the 'active travel' modes of walking and cycling; Improved awareness of the different travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how; Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region; and Promoting a higher quality of life. 						

Policy M: T	o develop and deliver high-quality public realm improvements					
Why?	The quality of streetscape can have a big influence on the vibrancy of a place and the way people use streets. Place-making initiatives and the development of 'Naked Streets' will provide a better setting for people friendly activity, providing a more user-friendly public realm for pedestrians, vulnerable road users and cyclists. Public Realm improvements using high-quality materials, where affordable and practical, will add to the character, feel and ownership of local places.					
How?	Within cities, town and district centres, the TfSH authorities will reduce street clutter and make streetscape improvements using high-quality materials and street furniture to enhance the public realm and its accessibility.					
Delivery options	 Reducing street clutter (such as pedestrian guard railing); Streetscape enhancements (including lighting, paving, planting, and street furniture); Delivering improvements that follow the design principles set out in current design guidance and informed by examples of best practice. 					
Outcomes	 This policy will contribute to the following outcomes: Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region; and Promoting a higher quality of life. 					

⁸¹ http://www.dft.gov.uk/pgr/sustainable/travelplans/work/

Policy N: To TfSH area	o safeguard and enable the future delivery of transport improvements within the						
Why?	A limited number of targeted highway and rail improvements have been identified which would serve to address problems of localised congestion, unlock development sites with highway access problems and tackle adverse impacts of traffic on quality of life in communities.						
How?	Delivery of major schemes for highway improvements is dependent on funding decisions by Government and external contributors. The TfSH authorities will safeguard the routes of proposed highway improvements and continue to work with these agencies to secure funding for these schemes.						
Delivery options	 Safeguarding of proposed strategic routes, such as the Botley Bypass and Western Access to Gosport, where heavy volumes of traffic through local communities cause problems of severance, noise and poor air quality; Safeguarding land to enable developer-led access solutions to unlock Dunsbury Hill Farm and Eastleigh River Side for new employment uses; Enabling developer-led road improvements to facilitate access to planned major development areas (such as North Whiteley); Safeguarding land for developing a new motorway junction on the M275 serving Tipner, Portsmouth; Investigating feasibility for provision of a bridge link from Tipner to Horsea Island (for all modes); and Safeguarding land for new railway stations at certain locations, for example Farlington. 						
Outcomes	 This policy will contribute to the following outcomes: Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region. 						

Chapter 3

Introduction to the Implementation Plan

Overview

This implementation plan sets out in detail the proposals and measures that will be implemented over the next three years in order to achieve the goals outlined within the LTP3 strategy.

In developing this plan, we have identified that in order to achieve the city's capacity to deliver growth in a sustainable manner, some key areas of transport will need to be treated as a priority for development. Four areas have been identified which, working in concert, will help us keep Southampton moving despite a much increased demand for movement in the city created by increased residential, commercial and leisure development. These key strategy areas are:

- Bus Strategy (and Public Transport strategy in general);
- Smarter Choices Strategy;
- Intelligent Transport Systems Strategy; and
- Road Safety Strategy.

These strategy areas will be most effective when working in combination. It is felt that improvements in these areas represent our best approach to enabling future numbers of people and goods to move around without that making unacceptable demands on the operation of the existing transport network, land provision, environment, and also improving resident mobility and quality of life.

How we have decided what we can deliver in LTP3?

In a very challenging financial climate the City Council will look to maximise income from every available funding stream, working in partnership with other organisations and delivery partners to make improvements to transport in Southampton to the best of our ability. However, it must be recognised that available funding will not be at the levels seen in the previous five years.

We have examined a wide variety of different scheme proposals which we could deliver as part of this Implementation Plan. Delivery of all these schemes would require investment from SCC estimated at around £25 million for construction and a further £8 million for operation over the period of this implementation planin addition to the cost of operating and maintaining the existing transport network. We would also be forced to seek many millions of pounds from partners and local businesses to deliver these schemes which may not be feasible in the current economic situation.

It is a standard part of the planning process to eliminate schemes which do not deliver acceptable value for money and results, and this has been a particular focus for this LTP3 given that the available funding (set out in *Box 1* below) for this LTP3 period is particularly low.

Box 1- Available funding for transport schemes in LTP3 period

Local Transport Plan Settlement from DfT

	2011-2012	2012-2013	2013-2014 (indicative)	2014-2015 (indicative)	Sum 2011-2015 (indicative)
Transport Improvements	£1.90m	£2.027m	£2.027m	£2.851m	£8.805m
Maintenance Total	£1.923m £3.113m	£1.845m £3.872m	£1.702m £3.729m	£1.623m £4.474m	£7.093m £15.898m

Possible funding streams (not guaranteed):

<u>Local Sustainable Transport Fund:</u> Funding available to bid for in annual tranches from 2011 to 2015. SCC on its own could bid for up to £5m for a package of schemes, or as part of Transport for South Hampshire, could bid for a share of up to £50m worth of funding for schemes. Bid preparation is underway to support Active Travel and Smarter Choices strategies at the time of writing.

<u>Regional Growth Fund:</u> Bid for £6.8 million contribution toward upgrade of Platform Road/ Dock Gate 4 submitted to DfT in January 2011, awaiting decision at time of publication.

<u>Developer Contributions</u>: Developers seeking to build new developments within the city of certain types and above a certain type are required to provide essential transport infrastructure to mitigate the impact of their development, and in some cases, make a contribution to funding for more general improvements to the Transport Network. SCC will spend its current backlog of Developer Contribution funding during this period; it is anticipated that new developer funding during this period may be lower than in previous periods due to the depressed state of the economy and reduced levels of development in the short term.

Given this limited funding, we must be very selective about which transport projects we can deliver. It will therefore be more important than ever to ensure that we select the transport improvements which offer the greatest benefits and value for money to the City and its residents.

For this purpose, we have devoted considerable effort to developing a methodology to effectively assess schemes and aid in deciding which ones we can afford to progress. Each scheme will be assessed and scored within the following three stage process:

- 1. **Policy Goals** Does the proposed scheme contribute to achieving the goals outlined within the LTP3 Strategy?
- 2. Benefit Cost Ratio & Funding Does the proposed scheme offer value for money?

3. Deliverability & Feasibility – Is the proposed scheme deliverable?

Once the assessment process is complete, a score is calculated which determines the overall scheme priority. The final scores of all schemes will serve as a guide for establishing the LTP3 delivery programme.

How this Implementation Plan is Structured

The Implementation Plan is divided into seven Strategy Groups that cover different topics within the LTP3 Strategy. These are:

- Active Travel;
- Asset Management;
- Network Management, ITS and Enforcement;
- Public Realm;
- Public Transport & Smart Cards;
- Road Safety; and
- Smarter Choices.

A further section will examine Data Collection & Monitoring.

Each section within the implementation plan will:

- Introduce the strategy area/ theme and its importance;
- Specify how this strategy area supports the objectives and policies of our overarching South Hampshire Joint Strategy;
- Set the scene regarding the status of this theme in Southampton at present and what we have been doing to make improvements;
- Outline the future challenges for each theme;
- Outline evidence which has guided our identification of schemes to support this strategy in future;
- Identify the types of schemes we intend to progress during LTP3;
- Provide a programme of when we intend to carry out these specific schemes; and
- Outline how we will monitor the effectiveness of these schemes and collect data to inform future decisions in this strategy area.

A content summary for each Strategy Group is outlined overleaf.
Active Travel

Over half of all journeys are under two miles, a distance that can comfortably walked or cycled. Many people state that they would be willing to make their journey by foot or bike, but go on to say that they feel it isn't safe to do so. The Active Travel section will examine measures to provide safe walking and cycling infrastructure and promote Active Travel as a valid alternative to driving particularly over short distances.

This section also summarises the City's cycle strategy and outlines the Southampton City Cycle Network, showing the principal routes used by cyclists listing the measures needed to complete the network and highlighting where improvements are needed. This will assist in prioritising schemes for implementation.

Asset Management

Asset Management focuses on the installation and maintenance of the City's highway assets, namely roads, footways, structures, street lighting and traffic signals.

This section details the Transport Asset Management Plan (TAMP) which will provide an inventory of the City's Highway Assets following the award of various contracts to deal with the City's transport assets. This will be reviewed within the 2011/12 period by the City Council's Highways partner.

Network Management & Intelligent Transport Systems

The purpose of Network Management is to manage capacity on the road network to promote free flowing traffic and also to facilitate priority access for bus services enhancing the attractiveness of public transport within the City. This will be achieved through continuing to roll-out co-ordinated signalling and bus priority junctions.

Intelligent Transport Systems will also be used to inform the public via Variable Message Signs on the road network and Real Time Information at bus stops. The foundations for a comprehensive ITS network already exist with the City, but it will benefit from further development.

Public Realm

The Public Realm section focuses on achieving a significant step change in improving the street scene environment. This section identifies a number of high cost city centre schemes, district centre improvements and city wide programmes including Civic Centre Place, Charlotte Place, Oxford Street, Legible Cities and Central Station.

The Legible Cities program will see the installation of a city centre wide network of clear, easy to interpret mapping units. This will aid navigation around the City and improve accessibility for visitors and tourists.

Public Transport & Smart Cards

The Local Development Framework requires a 50% growth in bus patronage. This ambitious target will involve a co-ordinated approach between the local authority and the public transport operators within the city. Investment will be targeted at improved waiting conditions and Real Time Information at bus stops as well priority measures along public transport corridors such as reallocation of road space for bus lanes. In turn operators will be encouraged to invest further in vehicles that will improve the journey experience for the passenger and work in partnership with the council to improve journey time reliability.

A key priority will be the introduction of smart cards compatible with all bus services and potentially ferry services as well. The ability to store credit, daily/weekly passes and season tickets on a smart card greatly facilitates easy access to public transport without the need to worry about fare rises or having change available.

Road Safety

Despite good progress on reducing casualties, around 100 people are still killed or seriously injured on Southampton's roads annually. The Road Safety section will look at the measures proposed to reduce the occurrence of road traffic accidents. There is a need to continue the decrease of accident rates leading to

serious injury and loss of life. Preventing accidents will reduce the demand on emergency services and cut down on congestion caused through incidents.

Whilst engineering will remain a key aspect of the road safety strategy, the City Council will also seek to implement in a wide range of road safety initiatives including education and enforcement measures.

Smarter Choices

One of the greatest barriers to use of non-car modes is a lack of knowledge about the alternatives available. This section will focus on promoting Smarter Choices, a targeted marketing and promotional campaign aimed at developing more sustainable travel practices. Residents and commuters will be encouraged to use the travel option that is best for them instead of defaulting to the private car. We will also aim to encourage people to consider different routines such as car sharing and occasional home working.

A cornerstone in the Smarter Choices programme is Travel Planning. All major employers within the City will be encouraged to develop and implement travel plans, whilst the highly successful school travel plan programme will be developed further. Southampton City Council will work closely with employers and schools to ensure that travel plans are successfully implemented.

Data Collection and Monitoring

The Data Collection and Monitoring section will examine the methods used to collect data that will be used as an evidence base for supporting both current transport policy measures and the future decision making process. It will also highlight the methodologies adopted for measuring progress against the proposals outlined in the LTP3 Implementation Plan.

Further to this programme, a series of local indicators will be adopted to provide an overall picture of the transport network within Southampton including figures for bus patronage, road safety, highway condition and modal split. These will be updated on annual basis and be available to view on the Transport Policy pages on the Southampton City Council website.

LTP3 Delivery Programme 2011 – 2015

Highlights of our delivery programme are summarised overleaf in *Table 6*. The schemes we intend to deliver will be covered in greater detail within the individual Strategy Group sections. This programme will be "live" so that initiatives can be amended to meet the challenges during the period should circumstances change.

Schemes are arranged into three delivery periods:

- Between 2011 and 2013 for which central government funding is confirmed;
- Between 2013 and 2015 for which central government funding is indicative; and
- Post-2015, beyond the Implementation Plan period.

The schemes shown in the post-2015 period are those which we anticipate will be needed based on future development plans set out in the LDF core strategy and other planning documents, and those schemes which we cannot fund at present but which may be deliverable with future funding. These schemes are provided for information and will remain flexible in order to respond to future pressures and demands.

	scriences do Me	Wain to ilot as hey	or ricadina societies:				
					De	livery- total valu€	es, £,000
					Phase 1- 2011-2012	Phase 2- 2012-2015	Phase 3- 2015 to 2026
Area	Scheme Type	Scheme Name	Partners/ Funding Sources	Priority	(planned)	(indicative)	(provisional)
			Data to be entered following identification of programme				

Which schemes do we want to list as key or "headline" schemes?

Table 6- List of Key schemes for LTP3

Chapter 4

Road Safety

Introduction

Since 2000, casualties on Southampton's roads have been steadily reducing. Over the same period the City Council has invested in highways schemes at known casualty "hot spots", promoted and campaigned for better road safety and been involved in working in partnership with Hampshire Police to enforce locations where there is excessive speeding.

Despite this activity around 100 people are still killed or seriously injured on Southampton's roads every year. This section of the LTP looks at how casualties might be reduced further and sets out a programme of activity over the period of the Implementation Plan.

The Road Safety Implementation Plan contributes towards local and sub regional strategies highlighted in *Table 7* below.

	Goal/objective	Contribution toward goal
	LG1: Bus patronage	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
	LG2: Bus as urban mode of choice	
Local Goals	LG3:People movement capacity of network	>
	LG4: Awareness of travel options	>
	LG5:Active travel as urban mode of choice	>
	LG6: Fewer vehicle trips to CBD	
	SO1-Reduced dependence on the private car through more people choosing public transport, walking, and cycling	>
	SO2-Improved awareness of travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how	>
Sub-	SO3-Improved journey time reliability for all modes	>
regional obiectives	SO4-Improved road safety within the sub-region	>
	SO5-Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub- region	
	SO6-Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas emissions	
	SO7-Promoting a higher quality of life	>

Table 7: Road Safety strategy contribution towards goals

Key

Strong positive
Positive

- Neutral/unknown

- Negative
- 🗙 🗙 🛛 Strong negative

Outcomes

The Joint Strategy for South Hampshire identifies outcomes which form the policy framework for delivery of the LTP3. Policies and tools of most relevance to Road Safety are:

- Policy G: To improve Road Safety across the sub-region through such measures as speed management, road safety campaigns and changes in behaviour;
- Policy L: To work with planning authorities to better integrate land use planning and transport, for example through better standards of development and targeted travel plans for specific sites; and
- Policy M: To develop High Quality Public Realm through reduced street clutter and improved design techniques.

The main outcomes for the period of LTP 3 are:

- Provision of engineering measures to improve road safety where feasible;
- Increase in the number of targeted campaigns;
- Increase in the number of road safety training events; and
- Speed enforcement at locations identified.

Road Safety in Southampton

The Road Traffic Act 1998 (s.39) establishes a statutory road safety duty on Highway Authorities to investigate ways of achieving casualty reduction through engineering measures, enforcement activity and education.

Southampton has been largely successful in achieving the 2010 national road safety targets. However, we are still awaiting final casualty figures for 2010. Initial results suggest the Killed and Seriously Injured (KSI) target may not be met due to a rise in rates since 2007. Performance against targets is shown in *Table 8* and *Figures 3* and *4*. The DfT is currently developing a new road safety strategy but future targets for road safety are expected to be a local matter.

Table 8 – Road Safety Performance Against Targets Against Base Year

Target	By 2010	Actual in 2007	Actual in 2010
Killed and Serious	40%	36%	To follow
Injuries (KSI's)			
Child KSI's (0-15yrs)	50%	55%	To follow
Slight injuries	10%	30%	To follow

Figure 3 – Road Safety – Killed and Seriously Injured 2000- 2010





Figure 4 – Road Safety - Slight Injuries 2000-2010

LTP3 Challenge

Despite good progress on casualty reduction there remain some important challenges. These are:

- Challenge 1 Engineering measures have now been employed at most "quick win" sites delivering engineering solutions which are effective and provide good value for money at the remaining sites is a greater challenge;
- Challenge 2 There are a number of groups that are disproportionately vulnerable to being a road safety casualty;
- Challenge 3 That negative perceptions of road safety prevents people from walking or cycling;
- Challenge 4 That future reduction in casualties will require a change in road user attitudes and behaviour; and
- Challenge 5 Inappropriate speed of traffic remains a significant cause of many casualties and influencer of severity of many others.

Challenge 1: New engineering measures no longer offer such effective casualty reduction

Casualty reduction figures have stayed about the same since 2007 and may have reached a level where further improvements to the road infrastructure yields very limited casualty reduction benefit. This is because those sites and routes where there are clusters or high levels of casualties or defined patterns have already seen safety engineering projects designed to reduce casualties, generally to successful effect.

There continues to be scope for further engineering, but we have now approached a situation where the identification of sites requiring such treatment is increasingly difficult. Cluster sites are not as evident as they were in the past, and the numbers of Killed or Seriously Injured (KSI) incidents are now so low that it is difficult to identify specific locations with a serious safety problem at all. Some of the sites that remain also require more expensive or problematic solutions.

It is therefore likely that rates of return for future schemes will be lower than those achieved in the past. However, with an average accident cost of around £92,000 (2007 figure), engineering will remain an economically justifiable option in some instances.

Challenge 2: Some Groups are Disproportionately Vulnerable

Certain road user groups as shown in *Table 9* exhibit greater than usual levels of vulnerability. For several years campaigns and promotional activities have targeted these groups. This approach has proven effective and will continue to be a tool used to reduce casualties.

Table 9- Road Casualties by Mode (2005 – 2007)

Mode	Nationally	City of Southamtpon
Car users	49%	15%
Pedestrians	28%	38%
PTW	13%	23%
Children	7%	8%
Pedal cyclists	5%	15%
Others	4%	1%
Bus/Coach	0.5%	0%

In Southampton about 7 of 10 of those killed or seriously injured (KSI) KSI are male. In terms of age the largest KSI group (about 30%) are aged 15-24, with particularly large numbers of pedestrian KSI casualties in the 10-14 years age group. *Table 10* provides data on numbers of casualties in 2009 by age range, gender and mode, whilst *Table 11* displays the same breakdown for KSI casualties in 2009.

Age	Peds	Cycle	PTW	Car	Other	Male	Female
0-4	6	0	0	2	1	6	3
5-9	12	3	1	4	0	13	7
10-14	23	3	2	6	0	28	16
15-19	22	13	26	47	0	70	38
20-24	8	23	11	75	2	56	63
25-29	9	10	11	46	0	36	40
30-34	13	10	12	40	3	44	34
35-39	8	14	6	32	3	39	24
40-44	5	5	10	33	3	31	25
45-49	4	4	8	32	1	28	21
50-54	3	5	7	18	4	23	14
55-59	3	3	3	17	2	17	11
60-64	2	5	3	15	3	15	13

Table 10- Road Casualties by Mode, Age and Gender in Southampton (2009), All Casualties

Table 11- Road Casualties by Mode, Age and Gender in Southampton	(2009),	KSI
casualties		

Age	Peds	Cycle	PTW	Car	Other	Male	Female
0-4	1	0	0	0	0	1	0
5-9	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
10-14	5	1	0	1	0	4	3
15-19	2	0	6	4	0	9	3
20-24	2	6	4	6	0	13	5
25-29	2	2	1	3	0	5	3
30-34	3	1	2	0	0	5	1
35-39	2	6	0	3	1	10	2
40-44	1	1	5	1	0	6	2
45-49	0	1	4	1	1	5	2
50-54	2	2	4	0	0	6	2
55-59	0	3	1	0	0	3	1
60-64	0	0	0	1	0	0	1
65+	3	2	2	2	0	6	1
Total	23	25	26	22	2	73	26
2008	27	19	22	22	3	60	33

Future road safety activity will concentrate on the vulnerable groups revealed by analysis like this. As a result, tools like adult and child cycle training, powered two wheeler campaigns and targeting certain younger age groups will be key features of road safety activity in the future.

Negative Perceptions of Road Safety

65+

Total

Road safety is a key element of this transport strategy. The future economic success of the city and health of its residents will be positively influenced by more people walking and cycling. Fear of safety issues surrounding walking and cycling is a barrier to this happening. In order to encourage uptake of active modes it will be necessary to equip users of these modes with the appropriate skills and develop confidence.

The CTC have reviewed the work of various organisations and researchers and have produced striong evidence that the benefits of walking and cycling far outweigh the risks⁸², whilst the DfT Sustainable Travel Towns work estimated that health benefits of increased levels of walking and cycling were at least three times the value of increased accident numbers (but lower accident rates) with increased levels of walking and cycling⁸³. It is important that these facts are used and communicated in an accessible way to help market that walking and cycling are safe and healthy solutions.

Change in Attitudes & Behaviour

Appendix 6 which supports this chapter shows how road user behaviour (linked to attitudes and general road awareness) is the biggest common factor in most casualties. Influencing behaviour will require a cultural change in attitudes of all road users. Measuring the effectiveness of behaviour change road safety campaigns is difficult and expensive to undertake, but with declining effectiveness of engineering approaches, these behavioural change approaches may now be the most effective way in which significant casualty reduction will be achievable.

Inappropriate Speed

Inappropriate speed remains a key cause of many casualties. It also has a significant impact on severity of accidents when they do occur. Speed enforcement offers a solution where there are known hot spots for speed related casualties. Unlike issues such as driver attitudes, speed enforcement is a relatively simple solution which has been shown to have halved the numbers of accidents at locations where enforcement occurred. *Table 12* shows the effectiveness of speed enforcement within Hampshire and the Isle of Wight.

		Casualties a enfor	at site prior to cement	Casual er	ties at si Iforceme	te with nt	
		2 Voor	Appualized	Apr 07 - Mor	Apr 08 - Mar	Apr 09 - Mor	3 years
		Baseline	Baseline	08	09	10	to baseline
Hampshiro	Fixed comores	56.0	18.7	4.0	4.0	6.0	-75 0%
Hampshire	Mohile cameras	279.0	93.0	4.0	34.0	46.0	-73.0%
Hampshire	All cameras	335.0	111.7	51.0	38.0	52.0	-57.9%
Isle of Wight	Fixed cameras	31.0	10.3	2.0	7.0	3.0	-61.3%
Isle of Wight	Mobile cameras	29.0	9.7	3.0	6.0	5.0	-51.7%
Isle of Wight	All cameras	60.0	20.0	5.0	13.0	8.0	-56.7%
Portsmouth	Fixed cameras	33.0	11.0	5.0	5.0	7.0	-48.5%
Portsmouth	Mobile cameras	15.0	5.0	3.0	6.0	4.0	-13.3%
Portsmouth	All cameras	48.0	16.0	8.0	11.0	11.0	-37.5%
Southampton	Fixed cameras	33.0	11.0	5.0	5.0	6.0	-51.5%
Southampton	Mobile cameras	24.0	8.0	5.0	4.0	6.0	-37.5%
Southampton	All cameras	57.0	19.0	10.0	9.0	12.0	-45.6%
All	Fixed cameras	153.0	51.0	16.0	21.0	22.0	-61.4%
All	Mobile cameras	347.0	115.7	58.0	50.0	61.0	-51.3%
All	All cameras	500.0	166.7	74.0	71.0	83.0	-54.4%
Total		500.0	166.7	74.0	71.0	83.0	-54.4%

Table 12- Effectiveness of Speed Enforcement Across Hampshire and IOW

⁸² http://www.ctc.org.uk/resources/Campaigns/0711_CP_Healthbenefits_digest.doc

⁸³ http://www.dft.gov.uk/cyclingengland/site/wp-content/uploads/2010/02/091223-cdts-bcr-analysis-final-edit.pdf

As of August 2010 there were 7 fixed speed camera and 4 mobile speed enforcement locations in the City. In Southampton speed camera enforcement only takes place where there are a significant number of casualties caused by speed with revenue going direct to the treasury, not the highway authority.

The cost of undertaking speed camera enforcement is around £100,000 per annum, and this saves around 12 KSI casualties and many more slight injuries and collisions per year on Southampton's Roads. At typical average casualty values, these casualty savings are estimated to be worth more than £900,000. The cost- benefit of enforcement is therefore very high, suggesting this activity should be prioritised.

There are some instances where communities have requested speed enforcement because of local concerns about the speed of traffic. In such cases, vehicle activated speed signs may be installed or some mobile speed enforcement may be carried out.

Other measures designed to influence speed include speed limit changes and associated engineering measures. The council has invested significant sums of funding over the year in 20mph zones outside schools. Evaluation of these schemes has shown them to deliver limited actual benefits other than an improved perception of safety. Casualties have been unaffected and there is no evidence that more children walk or cycle as a direct result. During LTP3 the City Council will undertake a review of our approach to speed engineering outside schools, retail centres and residential areas to identify what measures might be most effective and over what areas they should be delivered.

Evidence, Tools and Measures

In addition to the evidence supporting our Road Safety strategy provided in the previous section, we have been able to estimate the monetary cost of accidents taking place in the city and produce an estimate of the monetary value of casualty savings produced by the LTP2 road safety programme.

The DfT publish standard methods of calculating the community cost of casualties which includes loss of productivity and health costs. It does not include the wider social impact. The average cost of a road accident in Southampton, using DfT values for 2007, is just under £92,000. A fatality is costed at $\pounds1.6m - \pounds1.8m$.

Using this methodology, in 2008 Southampton had 621 accidents (5 fatal, 87 serious and 529 slight). The total cost to the local community of these accidents is estimated at £38,657,100.

Cost Benefit of Prevention

Based on the reduction in casualties achieved in 2009 from a base level at the start of LTP2, it is estimated that the total annual benefit of prevention of road accidents in 2009 was £15,820,000. The annual cost of direct expenditure on road safety activity varies but is approximately £500,000 per year in Southampton. This gives a very high estimated rate of return at current values, exceeding 30:1.

Effectiveness of Different Types of Measures

The cost and benefits of different road safety tools and activities are listed in *Table 13* below. The costbenefit ranges are based on evidence presented in *Appendix 4*. The assessment is based on knowledge of costs and effectiveness at achieving the road safety challenges listed above.

Enforcement	Cost	Cost-Benefit	Priority
Comoro Enforcoment	100k por oppum		1
		2-3	
Driver Awareness training	Self Financing	3-5 (est)	1
Engineering			
Low cost site specific	£0-5k	3-5	1
Medium Cost site specific	£5- 25k	3-5	2
High cost site specific	Over £25k	2-3	4
Area wide or route specific treatments	Over £25	2-3	3
20 MPH zone outside schools, no traffic calming	Under £5k each	3-5	5
20 MPH zone outside schools w traffic calming	Over £50k	2-3	5
Other speed areas (residential, district centre)	Over £100k	1-2	Investigate with possible pilot scheme
Vehicle Activated Signs	£5-25k per unit (inc. installation)	2-3	3
Education			
School Crossing Patrols	£250k whole service (60 officers)	3-5 (est)	2
Education activities in schools	£25k per annum	3-5 (est)	1
Child and adult cycle training	Less than £50k per annum	3-5	1
Local Campaigns	£25k per annum	3-5 (est)	1
Regional Campaigns	Over £50k	2-3 9est)	1

Table 13 - Priority for road safety measures based on and estimated cost and effectiveness (see also Appendix 4)

It remains unclear if area wide speed zones or limits would be cost effective. Evidence from Portsmouth where such a scheme has already been implemented suggests that in certain conditions

there are safety benefits. It is intended that during LTP3 a pilot site or area will be identified and a scheme delivered to evaluate the potential of wider 20mph speed zones or limits within the city for later implementation.

Programme

The road safety programme has been drafted based on known LTP allocations for the 2011-2013 period and indicative allocation for the 2013-2015 period. It is also based on the council continuing investment in providing revenue funding for officer posts including the school crossing patrol service and road safety data analysis. The planned programme for Road Safety is shown overleaf in *Table 14*.

It should be noted that engineering measures are required in response to changing geographical patterns of road casualties. The need for them is therefore demand led and cost is related to the solution required. It is therefore not possible to give a detailed estimate of costs beyond year 1 of the implementation plan. In addition there are two schemes which require a review and design phase before commitments can be made to implement, namely the area wide speed scheme and regional campaign work. All years other than year 1 are indicative allocations only.

Table 14- Programme of Road Safety Schemes

			Δ	elivery	
Strategy Area	Scheme Name	Confirmed 2011/2012	Indicative 2012/2013	Forecast 2013/2014/2015	Beyond 2015
	Safer Roads Partnership	>	>	>	
	Vehicle Activated Signs (VAS)		>	>	
Road Safety	Safety Engineering Schemes	>	>	>	
, ,	Area Speed Reduction	>			
	Safety Promotion & Training	>	>	>	
	School Crossing Patrols	>	>	>	
Other Areas					

Southampton City Council- Local Transport Plan 3- DRAFT 08 Feb 2011

49

Evaluation and Monitoring

Core indicators

Success against road safety challenges will continue to be monitored and evaluated using several core indicators. In the absence of national targets and a current lack of clarity on what national indicators will be required for road safety we propose to continue calculating performance against the existing indicators as set out below in *Table 15*.

	Table	15- L	.TP3	Road	Safety	indicators	and	targets
--	-------	-------	------	------	--------	------------	-----	---------

Target	Reduction by 2010 from LTP2 base	Actual reduction in 2007 from LTP2 base	Actual reduction in 2010 from LTP2 base
All Killed and Serious Injuries (KSI's)	40%	36%	To follow
Total Child Casualties	50%	55%	To follow
Slight injuries	10%	30%	To follow

During LTP3 the number of people killed or seriously injured (KSI) will drawn from data provided by Hampshire Constabulary via the Key Accident database. The National Indicator practice of reporting the figures solely as a percentage change will no longer be used. Instead the annual figure will simply be shown as a three year average (using a three year average figure gives a more accurate representation of ongoing trends).

References

- 1. DfT A Safer Way Consultation Report 09/27 June 2009: A Safer way: consultation on making Britain's roads the safest in the world
- 2. DfT A Safer Way Consultation Report 09/27 June 2009: A Safer way: consultation on making Britain's roads the safest in the world
- 3. Reported Road Casualties Great Britain 2009 Annual Report
- 4. DfT A Safer Way Consultation Report 09/27 June 2009: A Safer way: consultation on making Britain's roads the safest in the world

Chapter 5

Public Transport

Introduction

Over the next twenty years demand for travel is expected to rise by seven million trips a year within Southampton. Most of these new trips and some existing ones will need to be accommodated on public transport because there is not enough space on the roads for people to make them by car.

Around a quarter of peak period trips and a fifth of off-peak trips in the city are made using public transport. A quarter of journeys to work are less than 2km in length and three-quarters are less than 10km. Consequently, there is considerable potential for use of public transport to increase. In addition 30% of households in the city do not have a car available and a further 45% only have one car. As a result public transport (particularly buses) is one of the key elements of this LTP. This includes a Bus Strategy which has the challenging goal of increasing bus patronage by 50% over the next 20 years, The South Hampshire Bus Operators Association have signed a formal agreement to work with local authorities to increase patronage by 5% year on year.

To make this happen we will need to significantly improve bus services, enhance and improve local rail stations and services, develop complementary land use and parking policies, provide greater integration of ferry services with other public transport, develop the role of taxis and private hire in supporting the local economy and provide cost-effective provision of community transport services for those unable to use regular transport.

The Public Transport Implementation Plan aims to work towards the objectives and goals of the local and sub regional strategies highlighted in *Table 16* below:

Local Goals	Goal/objective	Contribution toward goal	
	LG1: Bus patronage	<	<
	LG2: Bus as urban mode of choice	>	~
	LG3: People movement capacity of network	~	•
	LG4: Awareness of travel options	~	
	LG5: Active travel as urban mode of choice		
	LG6: Fewer vehicle trips to CBD	~	•
Sub- regional objectives	SO1: Reduced dependence on the private car through more people choosing public transport, walking, and cycling	~	<
	SO2: Improved awareness of travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how	>	
	SO3: Improved journey time reliability for all modes	•	~
	SO4: Improved road safety within the sub-region	~	
	SO5: Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region	~	
	SO6: Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas emissions		
	SO7: Promoting a higher quality of life	~	

Table 16: Public Transport strategy contribution towards goals

Key

Strong positive
 Positive

- Neutral/unknown

- Negative

XX - Strong negative

Outcomes

The Joint Strategy for South Hampshire identifies outcomes which form the policy framework for delivery of the LTP3. These focus on modal shift to public transport and active travel to reduce car dependence, improving awareness of travel options, improving journey time reliability and road safety, and improving accessibility, air quality and quality of life for all. To deliver these outcomes, a series of policies have been developed, with each policy contributing to and complementing the others. For each policy there is a toolkit of delivery options, from which the most appropriate will be included in this Implementation Plan. Policies and tools of most relevance to public transport are:

- Policy C: highway capacity optimisation, improved journey time reliability traffic signals enabling bus priority and real time information, pre- and in-journey travel information, high occupancy vehicle lanes;
- Policy F: parking management, sustainable travel, economic development improved parking at well-used railway stations and enforcement of parking restrictions;
- Policy G: active travel modes and supporting infrastructure integrated, high-quality public transport, walking and cycling information through a Legible South Hampshire project;
- Policy H: To deliver high-quality road-based public transport networks that are accessible, easy to use and are supported by appropriate priority measures;
- Policy I: encouraging private investment in public transport Bus priority, premium high frequency urban bus network, improved strategic interchanges and high quality bus stop infrastructure, improved and user-friendly travel information, improved ticketing (e.g. smartcards, ticket purchase via mobile phones), support for taxis and Community Transport; and
- Policy K: investment in rail improvements passing loops to improve rail freight capacity, reopening freight only lines for passenger use, improving rail access to Southampton Airport from the east and west, increasing capacity on the route between Eastleigh and Fareham, improved station and key city centre interchange facilities, station travel plans, Community Rail Partnerships, improved cycle/wheelchair/pushchair capacity, employment of suitable rolling stock.

Public Transport in Southampton

Public transport in Southampton takes many forms from bus to ferry. The following section sets the scene.

<u>Bus</u>

Following a decline in bus patronage in Southampton since deregulation in 1986, there has recently been modest growth in bus usage (2% over 3 years), much of which is associated with the national concessionary free travel scheme.

There are two large bus operators in the city and a number of smaller operating companies. Together they carry around 20 million journeys a year or 85% of all public transport trips to work in the city, which is twice the average for the South East as a whole. However, buses have only a 12% share of the city's work trips and so more can be done to encourage motorists to travel to work by bus and assist in reducing peak time congestion.

The City Council work with bus operators to improve the bus network with operators running the services and the Council providing shelters, some travel information, and the road infrastructure.

Concessionary Fares

The English national concessionary fare scheme was introduced in April 2008 to enable people over 60 years of age to travel free on any local bus services in England. 35,000 concessionary passes are currently in active use within the City. However, the scheme has placed considerable stress on the City Council's budget from which operators are reimbursed for carrying concessionary passengers.

Supported Bus Services

Where bus services are not provided commercially, The City Council funds services considered necessary to provide essential links to employment, health, education and retail locations. The City Council has identified eleven Priority Neighbourhoods where deprivation and low car ownership justify targeted investment in services. An overriding principle for evening and Sunday supported services is that they will reflect the daytime commercial network. The City Council currently supports some scheduled bus services, mainly covering evenings, Sundays and bank holidays. There are also some stand-alone daytime supported services but this number is declining.

<u>Rail</u>

Rail plays an important role linking the city to the wider South Hampshire sub-region and beyond and provides a viable alternative to car on a number of important sub-regional corridors. The local role of rail is important particularly as local journeys have grown considerably in recent years.

Southampton Central station handles three-quarters of all rail passenger traffic within the city with over 5.5 million journeys per year. It is a key regional and national hub and a major interchange location. Over the LTP2 period the City Council has invested around £255,000, including contributions toward new waiting rooms, an extended north side ticket hall and bus access improvements. A major scheme bid for £2.4 million from the government's National Stations Improvement Programme (NSIP), and part funded by the City Council to carry out significant interchange to the south side of the station is due to start in 2011.

Southampton Airport Parkway is located outside of the city boundary and handles demand generated by the airport and locations in northern Southampton. The station handles around 18% of the rail passenger traffic in the city. The station has been progressively improved, with the addition of a new accessible footbridge, covered walkways, cycle parking and a multi-storey car park as well as excellent bus links from the north of the city.

The City Council have invested in projects including; new lighting and waiting shelters at Bitterne, Redbridge and Sholing, a major refurbishment and restoration at Swaythling, and new lighting, a replacement footbridge and repaint at Woolston. St Denys provides an interchange point between rail lines, while Woolston provides frequent bus links to Ocean Village and will become an increasingly important station with the development of Woolston Riverside. There are considerable capacity constraints on the local network including track and signal capacity on the Winchester and Netley lines, platform capacity at Southampton Central and junctions such as St Denys.

Rail services from stations in Southampton enable direct access to much of the south east of England, and to key destinations in other regions. Rail connects Southampton to south coast destinations including Bournemouth, Chichester and Brighton, and major locations such as London, Birmingham, Manchester, Bristol and Cardiff and Gatwick Airport. All local stations have at least an hourly train service in each direction, with additional stopping services in the peak hours.

The number of passengers using rail services in Southampton grew by 37% between 2004 and 2009, with a 52% increase at local stations. Passengers using Sholing, Redbridge and Millbrook more than doubled, although the numbers involved are relatively small. Woolston and St Denys have seen the greatest total growth in passengers, percentage growth is however relatively modest and these stations are in particular in need of improvement.

Passenger Ferries

Ferry services play an important role in local and sub-regional transport. Around 40% of passenger traffic between the Isle of Wight and the mainland passes through Southampton. The ferry services operating from Town Quay are:

- The high speed passenger-only service to the Isle of Wight (West Cowes), which runs halfhourly every day, and carries around 1.2 million passengers per year;
- The hourly passenger/vehicle ferry service to the Isle of Wight (East Cowes), which has increased passenger numbers from 1.5 million in 2001 to 1.9 million in 2009;
- Southampton Waterfront (Hythe) ferry, which provides a competitive alternative to bus routes to the Waterside area; the half-hourly service handles around 434,000 passengers per year.

A high speed ferry service has previously operated from Portsmouth during Boat Show week. This provided a 45-minute journey time – faster than competing rail services – but passenger demand has not been sufficient to enable this to run on a more permanent basis.

Cruise Port Passenger Traffic

Southampton is established as the UK's leading cruise port, handling around 80% of the UK's cruise passengers. The port has expanded significantly to accommodate a rapid growth in cruise passengers, from 250,000 in 1998 to almost a million by 2009. While this growth has required network management measures to avoid impacts on the road network, there are positive impacts for the local economy resulting from the additional spend by cruise passengers, particularly those who stay overnight. Although most cruise passengers arrive by road, many arrive by rail and air.

Coaches, Taxis and Private Hire

Coaches and taxis are very important modes of transport used by cruise passengers and together make up the majority of journeys into and out of the cruise terminals. Taxi services play an important role providing transport on routes or at times when other modes are ineffective or uneconomical. Southampton has a mix of hackney carriages and private hire vehicles, each vehicle covering around 60,000 miles per year. Hackney carriages are distinct by being white in colour, not needing to be pre-booked and having fares regulated by the City Council.

Under the Town Police Clauses Act (1847) the number of hackney carriage licences can be limited by the licensing authority. The Transport Act (1985) retains this limitation unless there is significant unmet demand. The City Council limits licences to 263 (one per 879 of the population) although there are no controls on the numbers of private hire vehicles. More than 550 vehicles are licensed by the City Council and minimum quality standards are controlled by licence conditions.

The number of wheelchair accessible taxis (both hackney carriage and private hire) in the city is around 60, around 7% of the total fleet. On average over 60% of hackney carriages and 57% of private hire vehicles carry up to five disabled persons per week.

Coach and Taxi ranks are provided for operations, and include:

• Coach Parking is located at:

- Herbert Walker Avenue near to West Quay Palmerston Road, near West Quay & IKEA;
- o Canute Road, near to the amenities of Ocean Village; and
- o Platform Road, near to the Archaeology Museum and Maritime Museum.
- Coach Stops and Bays are located at:
 - o Blechynden Terrace near to the Mayflower Theatre; and
 - Platform Road.
- Main taxi ranks serving the night time economy at London Road, Above Bar Street (near New Road) and Bedford Place (Lower Banister Street) - these ranks are marshalled on Friday and Saturday nights;
- Main taxi ranks in the day at Central Station (north and south sides), Above Bar (near New Road) and High Street;
- Private ranks at Town Quay and at Leisure World;
- Ranks at locations such as West Quay, provided by the operators of those locations.

A demand study in 2009 showed there are around 16,000 weekly rank departures with an average of 2 passengers per taxi. London Road is the busiest area, accounting for 21% of departures. Average waiting time is 3 minutes, the longest being 15 minutes at the Mayflower Cruise Terminal. There are two periods of peak demand, at the end of the morning peak and after midnight. There is some demand for additional ranks (particularly at St Mary's and Ocean Village) and shelters.

Community Transport

Community transport services provide access to public transport for those unable to use conventional public transport. In addition to a range of tailored services to medical and welfare facilities, Southampton Care Association operates two main services. Dial-A-Ride is a city-wide service with 2,400 registered users, making around 13,000 journeys (mainly shopping and leisure) each year, using a fleet of 3 buses at the cost of over £150,000 per year. Plus Bus is operated with two buses, providing local trips in the Thornhill regeneration area concerned with education, social welfare and community activities and group hire across the city. Both services require pre-booking two days in advance of travel.

LTP3 Challenge

This transport plan and its ability to influence economic success of the city are dependent on there being a significant increase in public transport use of the next twenty years. The biggest threats to increased patronage of public transport can be summarised as cost, quality and convenience.

<u>Cost</u>

The graph in *Figure 5* below was produced by the European Environment Agency and represents the relative costs of different forms of transport over time. It clearly shows that car ownership has become cheaper over time when compared to rising real terms costs for public transport.



Figure 5- Relative costs of various transport modes, 1996 to 2009

Quality

Public transport needs to be seen as and become a "quality" mode of transport. For example travel by rail is generally seen as a convenient, quick, reliable and comfortable option, and has a generally good perception in the eyes of the public. As a result rail passenger growth in the city is very healthy.

The perception of the bus by non users is a different story, and buses- particularly on certain routes, have a poor public perception. Reality differs from this perception on many routes, as significant investment has provided cleaner, smarter and more comfortable vehicles. Unilink has increased annual patronage from 1m to over 3m passengers in less than 6 years. The bus company's investment in quality buses, easy ticketing and payment arrangements as well as driver training has meant that over 95% of passengers are satisfied with the service. Similar improvements in patronage following investment in high quality vehicles have been observed on some Bluestar routes.

The challenge will be to make all bus services aspire to high levels of quality. This will require:

- Introduction of smartcards and effective multi-operator ticketing, to enable shorter bus dwell times, more effective competition with the car, and affordable;
- A modern, attractive bus fleet and effective marketing and information to attract new passengers;
- Improve bus waiting environment
- Improve the information available at stops, on the web, by smart phone etc

Similar issues apply in some measure to taxi, coach and other forms of public transport.

Convenience

Bus users tell us they are most concerned about reliability and journey time. These can be addressed through simplification of routes, bus priority measures, the wider use of smartcard technology, making accessing bus information easier and traffic management measures.

In essence the challenge for the bus network is for one that is:

- Is punctual & reliable;
- Has extensive bus priority measures in place;
- Suffers from less delays in the network through bus journeys being prioritised;
- Is easy to understand and use with information available through a variety of media;
- Offers direct routes along main corridors being ideal for work and leisure;
- Has well informed and well trained staff;
- Provides an attractive alternative to the car

Evidence, Tools, and Measures

This section sets out success stories in improving and promoting public transport which have informed our plans for LTP3. It also sets out the types of measures we will pursue to deliver against the challenges for LTP3 that have been identified.

<u>Bus</u>

Understanding Passenger Needs

Understanding the views and experiences of current and potential users is vital to network development. Extensive engagement is required involving the business community, residents, employers and others. This needs to be structured so that deficiencies in the bus offer can be remedied and users will be attracted to the services once improvements have taken place. An ongoing communication strategy will be needed to explain how and why improvements are taking place and gain feedback from local people throughout.

Regular surveys of both users and non-users will gauge how the bus offer is perceived. Passenger Focus will have an increasingly important role in this process through their ongoing survey programme which provides a wealth of independent information. The best methods of communication including mobile and internet whilst the quality of services will need to be reviewed including surveys of vehicles, staff and facilities.

Working in Partnership with Bus Operators and Passengers

To bring about the growth required in public transport will require us to have effective partnerships between passenger, bus operators and the City Council. Good partnerships can help operators justify investment in services but this requires commitments from the City Council to do their bit by keeping bus routes as free flowing as possible and providing good infrastructure like quality bus stops and shelters.

We already have strong partnerships with the operators. As a result they are all committed to improving their services and increasing bus users. First, is the largest operator in the City and in 2010 invested over £15 million in a new state of the art bus depot and introduced a substantial number of newer vehicles. The second largest operator is Go South Coast and has recently improved some of its services and has been rewarded by increased ridership. Bluestar's "Star Quality" marketing campaign and new vehicles saw 12% growth in six months on the Southampton to Winchester service and was recognised by the Bus Industry Awards in 2009. UniLink has sustained substantial growth over a number of years and improved its frequencies in response, together with complete replacement of its fleet with new, high quality buses. The City Council and the University have supported this growth with investment in the new University bus interchange completed in 2011.

There are numerous regulatory and voluntary types of partnerships. At the moment there exists an umbrella Voluntary Quality Bus Partnership (QBP) which sets out a common understanding of how to work in partnership. However it does not require any formal or binding commitment from any party. Moving forward we will review this way of working and consider if more formal partnerships with some binding commitments have a role to play in the City. This is beneficial to operators, who are private companies with a commercial drive, because it will allow them to make longer term investment decisions. However, it will require the local authority to commit to infrastructure provision over the short to medium term. The Government's Local Sustainable Transport Fund presents an opportunity to do just that.

Examples of Successful partnerships

Voluntary partnerships have been used to engender cooperative working between operators. In response to a perceived excess of buses in Oxford city centre, two operators now offer a co-ordinated service which is clearer and simpler to use, and more resource efficient. This recognises that the principal competition is between bus and car.

Quality Bus Partnerships have been successful in locations such as Brighton and Hove, where a combination of branding, ticketing, coherent network and highly visible real time information has

resulted in patronage growth of around 5% per annum for several years, contributing to a 12% reduction in city centre car traffic over 3 years. A QBP in Hastings St Leonards has achieved growth of 18% over four years and a 32% increase in multi-journey ticket sales.

A major bus improvement partnership project launched as Coventry Primelines⁸⁴ in 2009 has seen investment in low floor, easy access buses, a fleet-wide vehicle tracking system, real time information displays at over 200 bus stops, and a variety of bus priority measures. As a result, reliability has increased by 26% and punctuality improved by 40%.

Smartcards and Ticketing

Southampton has been one of the leading authorities in the smartcards field and is also the first authority in the County to have an online registration system for concessionary pass holders. Apart from making payment easier for users and presenting a more modern image, smartcards can substantially speed up boarding times at stops, which will reduce journey times overall. The data obtained through smartcards can be used to help plan service changes and if linked with other initiatives such as cycle hire or car parking could assist in influencing travel behaviour and modal choice.

A fully integrated system could include other transport services such as ferries, bridge tolls and local rail. Further development could include other non-transport applications such as local authority facilities.

Southampton is working with TfSH to devise a smartcard scheme covering the whole of South Hampshire. This is important for Southampton as many journeys into the city originate from beyond its boundaries.

Fares can be confusing and off-putting, especially for new users, and information on fares is not widely available. Ticketing presents problems for users and operators, and substantial efficiency savings can be achieved by introducing new payment systems. While sustaining revenue is important for operators, development of new ticketing and fare arrangements is fundamental to growth and can improve revenue streams.

Examples of success

The introduction of the Oyster card along with simplified fares, better vehicles and frequency improvements has led to around a third more public transport journeys in London since 2000.

Ticketing initiatives can also bring about growth in patronage. As of January 2009 passengers in the West Midlands can buy multi-operator bus tickets through the Payzone consumer payment network, encompassing a wide range of retail outlets. Sales of these tickets have increased by 25% among adults, while child ticket sales have risen by 37%. Simple integrated ticketing can also bring benefits, most notably patronage growth. London's Travelcard and simplified fare structures have been estimated to contribute around a third of the total growth in bus usage in the capital but with large public subsidy.

Bus Improvement Corridors

Bus users have told us they want quick and reliable journeys. The tools available to do this involve investing in measures on high frequency city corridors that reduce journey times for buses and design out delays. Measures that do this are called bus priority measures and include bus lanes, bus gates, changes to traffic signals and "virtual" priority measures. These latter technological solutions are relatively cheap.

In partnership with operators we have identified the following improvement corridors:

- Shirley Corridor (Including Millbrook)
- Avenue Corridor

⁸⁴ http://www.centro.org.uk/corporateinformation/publications.aspx

- Portswood Corridor; and
- Northam Corridor (Including Itchen/Woolston)

In addition to physical measures on corridors, changes to services will be the key to future success. By providing simple but high volume services on core corridors the bus can become a viable option for large volumes of people. Making irregular services more frequent and simplifying service patterns will also help make services convenient.

Waiting for the Bus

The waiting experience is almost as important as the journey itself. Good quality shelters seating and appropriate information and next bus displays are part of the "whole package" approach the City wish to deliver. The roll-out of DDA compliant raised kerbs is well advanced and will be completed within the Implementation Plan period.

A programme of bus stop infrastructure improvements is ongoing, with over half of the city's bus stops equipped with raised kerbs and bus stop clearways to assist passenger boarding. A further programme of works starting in late 2010 will increase coverage to 80% with completion of the programme expected within the Implementation Plan period. A new bus shelter contract which commenced in early 2011 will deliver new opportunities for improving shelter facilities.

Information

Southampton pioneered the use of RTI systems through the ROMANSE project in the early 1990s. The RTI system is covered more extensively in the Network Management, ITS & Enforcement section of the Implementation Plan.

Making Buses Easier to Use

Through Quality Bus Partnerships (QBPs), the principal operators are investing in more environmentally friendly vehicles. Providing more environmentally friendly buses will continue to be a key aim in reducing pollution. Whilst the most modern buses do produce low levels of harmful emissions, this sometimes comes at the expense of increased fuel consumption and maintenance demands. Low floor accessibility will be achieved throughout the bus fleet by 2017 in order to comply with the Equalities Duty.

Integration of Transport Modes

Timetables need to be co-ordinated and new fare systems designed to help make changing between modes easier. The physical arrangements for bus interchange at rail stations should be improved along with timetabling and information to help rail travellers from outside the city to use local buses for onward connections. This can be assisted by clear branding of services that provide high frequency connections to rail stations, similar to the branding of buses providing connections to Midland Metro tram stops in the West Midlands.

Local hubs could be developed around rail stations with good bus connections such as Woolston and Swaythling. District centres such as Shirley and Portswood provide a focus for activity and bus facilities should have greater prominence. Southampton Airport Parkway Station also provides an important gateway to the city at a highly accessible location. Other partners such as hospitals may emerge to ensure that bus services meet their needs.

City Centre Interchange

Considerable changes are planned for the City Centre as part of the City Centre Masterplan. Bus interchange arrangement will be reviewed as a result of the need to provide greater capacity in the future. The bus will however play an even larger role than it does now as a result of the nticipated increased demand for travel. On some corridors into the City the bus already carries as much as 37% of all city travellers. This illustrates just how big a role the bus already plays in supporting the vitality and viability of the city centre.

As part of the City Centre Masterplan an improved interchange arrangement will be identified creating a focus for services within a viable city centre. It is likely that this provision will concentrate around the Vincent's Walk/Pound Tree Road area which will need to be remodelled to allow for the additional buses the city centre will need to accommodate. Increased capacity at this location will enable the number of ad-hoc bus layover areas in the city centre to be reduced.

Southampton Central Station at Wyndham Place forms a key hub within the city for many bus services but the interchange provision is confusing and badly laid out. We are developing plans to improve the interchange arrangements between rail and bus and enhance the links to the city centre. The cost of these works is likely to be beyond the scope of current funding availability and so new funding opportunities are being investigated, including the possibility of bidding to deliver the scheme via the Local Sustainable Transport Fund.

Supported Bus Services

A 2010 review of supported bus service provision has assessed existing services in relation to local transport policy objectives, accessibility to key facilities, subsidy per passenger trip and patronage levels. Services have been categorised as high priority (maintain), medium priority (review) and low priority (withdraw or revise). These recommendations are incorporated into the Implementation Plan. Schemes such as taxi-bus linking residential areas to local rail stations have previously been considered and such schemes may take on greater importance if the supported bus network is reduced.

Rail

Improvements to passenger rail services that may be expected over the lifetime of LTP3 are outlined in the London & South East Main Line Route Utilisation Strategy (RUS), with proposals for improvements to the rail network in the Solent area being particularly of relevance. Potential improvements under consideration in the RUS include:

- New or extended and enhanced services, including changes to timetables enabling more and faster trains between Portsmouth and Southampton, as well as more trains serving certain stations including suburban stations in the east of Southampton and better timetabling of local services;
- Better links between Southampton Airport and the east;
- Possibility of additional cross-country services between Southampton and Reading/ Birmingham;
- Possibility of increased service frequency between Southampton and Salisbury;
- Possibility of reopening of the Hythe & Marchwood line to passenger services, creating a new link between Waterside and Southampton;
- Increased capacity on services into London from the south coast in the longer term, perhaps involving operation of longer trains into the former London Waterloo International terminal;
- Increased numbers of longer freight trains capable of hauling greater numbers of tall containers, and in the longer term, provision of additional infrastructure to support this;
- Targeted improvements to station facilities and provision of increased car parking capacity in some locations; and
- Significant improvements to Southampton Central Station including increased passenger and train capacity, led by the station's location as the cornerstone of the Major Development Quarter, providing a visible arrival point and enhanced bus interchange and walk connections to the city centre.

The scope of the RUS document covers the period to 2026. Some of these improvements may be delivered in the long term rather than during the lifetime of this implementation plan. Committed improvements in the years to 2015 include:

- Improvements to Southampton Central station including works to the south side entrance area and bus interchange remodelling scheduled for 2011 onwards that will improve passenger flow;
- Opening of a new 326 space car park at Southampton Airport Parkway in 2011;
- Changes to the operation of the Southampton-Chichester-Brighton service to operate in one direction via Southampton Airport Parkway, providing for the first time a direct link between Southampton Airport and the east; and
- Operation of increased numbers of longer and larger container trains from Southampton Docks.

Some of these proposals are located outside the city boundary but will have a significant impact on rail transport within the city and are important to the delivery of the South Hampshire Joint LTP Strategy.

The Three Rivers Rail Partnership comprises local authorities, the rail industry and local communities focused on promoting rail and local bus services along the Romsey – Eastleigh – Southampton – Salisbury route. It operates a station adoption scheme and consideration is being extended to include Woolston, Bitterne and Sholing, so covering all local stations in the city.

Ferry & Bus Interchange

Building on the enhancements to bus/ferry interchange at Town Quay, improvements to interchange facilities for the Hythe and Isle of Wight ferries including secure cycle parking to provide multi-modal interchange are required. Depending on further development of Town Quay there is potential for improved integration at a relocated ferry terminal.

Coach, Taxi and Private Hire

Through Quality Partnerships with taxi companies, three interventions have been identified:

- 100% CCTV coverage of the Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Fleet by 2015;
- Every licensed vehicle to be Euro5 Diesel compliant by 2018, with 75% compliant by the end of the Implementation Plan period;
- A review of taxi rank provision in City Centre; and
- A review of coach parking provision in City Centre in light of emerging new developments.

St Mary's and Ocean Village have been identified as locations where additional taxi ranks may be of benefit. Also the police consider that there needs to be a greater number of hackneys serving the night time economy. The Southampton Hackney Association (SHA) are against introducing a policy of derestriction but favour additional taxi ranks and increased capacity at High Street (Walkabout), Central Station (north side), Terminus Terrace extension and Oxford Street.

Complementary use of parking supply, cost and management

The City Council has potential to influence the relative costs of public transport to other modes through the way in which in manages parking costs and supply. However, a significant proportion of the parking supply within the City Centre is outside of the control of the authority. Over time however, the city council can influence parking availability as development takes place by controlling the number of city centre parking spaces allowed in new city centre developments. This is covered in more detail in the Network Management, ITS & Enforcement section.

Programme

An indicative programme of investment in schemes providing improvements to public transport has been developed and can be found overleaf in *Table 17*, with a planned/ indicative programme for the Implementation Plan period (2011 to 2014) and an aspirational programme for beyond this period. All schemes in this LTP3 which will provide benefits to public transport have been outlined in this programme.

Transport Schemes
Public
Programme of
Table 17-

			Ō	elivery	
Strategy Area	Scheme Name	Confirmed 2011/2012	Indicative 2012/2013	Forecast 2013/2014/2015	Beyond 2015
	Bus Stop Improvements	>	>	>	
	Traveline	>	>	>	
	Bus Priority- Corridor 1	>			
	Bus Priority-Corridor 2		>		
Public	Future Bus Priority Corridors			>	
Transport	City Centre Interchange				
	Smart Cards				
	Southampton Central Station Enhancements	>			
	Station Partnerships Minor Works	>	>		
	St Denys Station Improvements				
Other Areas					

Southampton City Council- Local Transport Plan 3- DRAFT 08 Feb 2011

2

Evaluation and Monitoring

Further information in available within the Data and Monitoring section. However a summary of the evaluation is set out thought the following city and local indicators.

City Indicators

Modal Split

This indicator will use the data from the Modal Split surveys to show Modal Split by each of the six principal corridors during the am peak demonstrating shift to buses.

Bus Patronage

Bus Patronage data is collected from all operators and will give a broad indication of the bus patronage trend when measured over a period of time and reflects progress against measures implemented as part of the Public Transport strategy.

Bus Punctuality - Frequent Services (Quarterly)

Rather than a percentage figure, punctuality for Frequent Services is reported as Average Excess Waiting Time i.e. the period of time a passenger has to wait in excess of 5 minutes for a bus to arrive. The data is collected via the Real Time Information System based at ROMANSE.

Local Indicators

Bus Punctuality (non frequent services)

This indicator will help identify progress on measures such as bus priority, network management interventions, and timetable enhancements intended to help increase bus punctuality. Bus punctuality for non frequent services has been chosen as an indicator as this is a more relevant indicator for the typical bus user- poor punctuality on frequent services is generally less noticeable to users than poor punctuality on infrequent routes.

% of Public Transport Journeys made via Smart Card (Annually)

This indicator will be an effective reflection of progress in this regard and will be calculated from data provided by operators.

Overall Satisfaction with Public Transport Services (Biannually)

The figure offers a guide as to how buses are viewed within the Local Authority and Southampton City Council can work with local bus operators to further improve bus services on offer.

In addition to monitoring overall delivery considerations will be given to benchmarking with other local authorities to assess delivery and identify best practice.

Chapter 6

Network Management, Intelligent Transport Systems (ITS) and Enforcement

Introduction

The Traffic Management Act 2004 places a duty on highways authorities to ensure "expeditious" movement of traffic. However, network management is not just about "Keeping the City Moving" it also involves ensuring the transport systems is safe, that users make well-informed choices and that the environmental impact of travel can be minimised.

In light of funding constraints and the forecast increased in travel demand, effective network management is regarded as one of the key elements of this LTP. Studies show that the effective use of network management tools can reduce delays and journey lengths by as much as 40% in an urban area.

The Network Management, ITS & Enforcement Implementation Plan aims to work towards local and sub regional strategies highlighted in *Table 18* below:

Local Goals	Goal/objective	Contribution toward goal	
	LG1: Bus patronage	v v	
	LG2: Bus as urban mode of choice	~ ~	
	LG3:People movement capacity of network	~ ~	
	LG4: Awareness of travel options	 	
	LG5:Active travel as urban mode of choice		
	LG6: Fewer vehicle trips to CBD	~ ~	
Sub- regional objectives	SO1-Reduced dependence on the private car through more people choosing public transport, walking, and cycling	~ ~	
	SO2-Improved awareness of travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how	~	
	SO3-Improved journey time reliability for all modes	~ ~	
	SO4-Improved road safety within the sub-region	 Image: A start of the start of	
	SO5-Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region	 Image: A start of the start of	
	SO6-Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas emissions		
	SO7-Promoting a higher quality of life	~	

Table 18- Network Management, ITS and Enforcement strategy contribution towards goals

Key

Strong positive
 - Neutral/unknown
 - Positive
 - Neutral/unknown
 - Strong negative

Outcomes

The Joint Strategy for South Hampshire identifies outcomes which form the policy framework for delivery of the LTP3. Policies and tools of most relevance to Network Management and ITS are:

- Policy B: To optimise the capacity of the highway network and improve journey time reliability for all modes;
- Policy D: To deliver improvements in air quality;
- Policy H: To deliver high-quality road-based public transport networks that are accessible, easy to use and are supported by appropriate priority measures; and
- Policy I: encouraging private investment in public transport Bus priority, premium high frequency urban bus network, improved strategic interchanges and high quality bus stop infrastructure, improved and user-friendly travel information and improved ticketing (e.g. smartcards).

Network Management in Southampton

In Southampton network management is split in three functions with Intelligent Transport Systems being operated through the City Council's ROMANSE centre; road and streetworks management by Balfour Beatty, our highways service partners; and parking management and enforcement through the City Council's Parking Team.

Road and Streetworks Management

A team of staff from Balfour Beatty manage, coordinate and enforce works undertaken on the highway by utility companies and the council's own contractors. This involves planned and emergency works.

Information on how we manage our road and streetworks, along with live information on roadworks, can be found at the <u>Romanse website</u>⁸⁵.

Intelligent Transport Systems

Intelligent transport Systems (ITS) have been a tool used in Southampton for some time. ITS system and traffic control facilities are based at the ROMANSE office. Among a wide range of services, the office manages the city's traffic signal systems, provides information to road users including car parking availability, real time roadwork and bus schedule information, and monitors road conditions using cameras to allow manual changes to be made to traffic flows through the traffic signal system. A key part of the system is the ability to prioritise one type of traffic over another, such as maximising flows on a main road over a side road, or prioritising bus movements over car traffic.

Parking Enforcement, Management and Policy

The City Council are responsible for parking enforcement on-street and also operate a number of car parks. Controlled parking areas, resident parking schemes and other restrictions are implemented where there is a community need, road safety concern or traffic management issue. The overriding principle behind the service is to provide a community benefit not to raise revenue.

Managing the quantity, price and location of car parking is linked to encouraging more sustainable travel patterns and supporting a thriving local economy. In some cases the two appear to conflict with each other so getting the right balance is very important. However the majority of parking supply is in private ownership which limits the control the council has on parking.

More information on parking in Southampton is available at our <u>Parking Services website</u>⁸⁶.

Our Responsibilities as a Council and How ITS Can Help

Air Quality

Southampton City Council has a statutory duty under the Local Air Quality Management (LAQM) process as set out in Part IV of the Environment Act (1995). The LAQM process places an obligation on all local authorities to regularly review and assess air quality in their areas, and to determine whether or not the air quality objectives are likely to be achieved. Where exception of these objectives is considered likely, the local authority must then declare an Air Quality Management Area (AQMA) and prepare an Air Quality Action Plan (AQAP) setting out the measures it intends to put in place in pursuit of the objectives.

In addition, Southampton City Council has made a corporate commitment to improving air quality through the adoption of its Air Quality and Climate Change Strategy.

⁸⁵ <u>http://southampton.romanse.org.uk/</u>

⁸⁶ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/s-environment/roadsandparking/parking/

Southampton City Council- Local Transport Plan 3- DRAFT 08 Feb 2011

Southampton has a network of 5 automatic, real time monitoring stations and approximately 55 diffusion tubes in the city, to monitor local air quality in pursuit of compliance with the air quality standards.

Whilst not the sole cause of poor air quality or the designation of AQMA's, the increasing demand for travel could impact negatively on air quality if this is not dealt with through effective projects to deal with the travel demands of growth and development in a sustainable manner.

In 1997, when it was launched, the Urban Traffic Management & Control (UTMC) Programme envisaged that with good air quality data, through a combination of modelled predictions and current readings, traffic control systems could be used to help mitigate problems caused by vehicle emissions. There have been advances in monitoring technology and the understanding of atmospheric effects, but effective techniques are still under development.

Network Management

To meet the requirement of the Network Management Duty, various ITS measures can help make maximum use of the highway and therefore schemes within the ITS family will be developed as part of and in addition to:

- Traffic Growth: Data of how the highway is used will be collected and inform scheme development. This is covered in the Data & Monitoring chapter and measures promoted through the smarter choices and public transport to achieve modal shift will also aim to reduce traffic growth;
- New Development: Through the development control process traffic generation will be assessed and measures taken to reduce transport impact upon the site including the use of travel plans being adopted as part of new developments. The continued production of main route growth simulation models will also be used to assist the understanding of the impact of new developments upon the highway network;
- Public Transport: The adoption of the bus strategy and working with bus operators and other interested parties to improve journey time reliability, bus priority and the public transport product;
- Freight Transport: Ensuring container traffic is kept to designated routes and that the use of rail for fright movement is further encouraged. These designated routes have been developed with the Port Industry and are identified as the A33, A3024 and A355. This will include;
- Dealing with incidents in real time and managing planned events using the ROMANSE function to deal with incidents as they happen as well as ensuring winter gritting routes with appropriate priority to public transport routes.

LTP3 Challenge

There are three main challenges associated with network management. They are:

- Keeping the city moving;
- Reducing the environmental impact of travel; and
- Affordability of ITS schemes and maintenance.

In light of forecast traffic growth from development and existing residents travelling more there is a need to improve and maintain our current systems and ways in which we manage roadworks. Associated British Ports and Dubai Ports World are two of the largest businesses in the City and operate the port. They depend on the western approach into the city to be fairly congestion free to allow import and export trade to flow in and out of the docks freely and for cruise passengers to be able to catch their ships on time. For them this corridor is of critical importance to their business. It is also the same corridor by which many people access the retail and leisure offers of the city. The challenge of keeping these routes open to allow the economy to thrive will require the City to manage the network effectively.

There is currently an overprovision of car parking in the city centre as occupancy rates rarely exceed 60% of supply. In addition parking charges compare very favourably to our surrounding cities and urban areas. Whist this is seen as a strength by the local retail economy, without future parking restraint the redevelopment proposed in the Core Strategy may lead to unacceptable levels of traffic congestion on the routes entering the city centre.

Southampton currently has eight Air Quality Management Areas (AQMA). Using network management and ITS systems to reduce the carbon and air quality impact of transport is challenging. We have the ability to use the system to make carbon reduction savings already but to really push this we may have to make difficult decisions about which users get priority, and when. By using systems to actively prioritise buses we can influence people to use buses whilst at the same time not significantly affecting other transport modes.

The ROMANSE control room is currently carrying out a trial to predict air quality and introduce strategies to make changes to signal timings in the Bevois Valley area of the city. The trial is using data from bespoke air quality monitoring units together with live traffic data.

Affordability of intelligent transport systems is an issue as they tend to be expensive to maintain and improve. Over the LTP 3 period ways of reducing the costs of the system will need to be found including reducing some service provision, redesigning systems such as real time bus information to be more cost-effective, and considering the benefits of combining traffic control centres across the South Hampshire area.
Evidence, Tools, and Measures

Intelligent transport systems can be expensive to run but the benefits to the community are significant. Without them the transport network would operate significantly less effectively. *Tables 19* to *21* are taken from academic studies and show the impact that measures already delivered in Southampton can have.

Table 19- Reduction in Journey Time through Introduction of Managed Traffic Signal Systems

Measure	AM peak	PM peak
Reduction in journey time %	18%	26%
Reduction in delay %	39%	48%

Source: Transport Research Laboratory 1984/85

Table 20 – Effect of Introduction of Car Park Guidance

Measure	%
Reduction in time searching for a parking space	50%
Reduction in fuel consumption in searching for a parking space	6-15%*
Percentage of drivers modifying their route due to information provided	7-12%*

Source: Converge Project 2000

*dependent upon time of year

Table 21– Effect of Introduction of Bus Priority

Measure	%
Reduction in bus fuel consumption %	13%
Reduction in bus emissions %	25%
Reduction in journey time for each intersection seconds	-9.5%

Source: Transport Research Laboratory

The systems are not infallible and over time if they were not monitored and managed they would degrade and become less effective. They need human intervention which requires tools like traffic modelling, live CCTV and Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) Cameras to allow modifications to be made. They are called systems because they need various different management tools to be joined together to create an effective tool. As such the business case for them is stronger when they are considered together.

Travel information

One of the benefits of having a system in place is that it provides access to lots of traffic information. The information can be provided on street (as with bus and car park occupancy display), radio, or over a range of other internet and mobile internet based media.

The benefit of providing car park occupancy information on street is clear in the table above but for buses we have asked passengers what they thought of the real time information at bus stops and over 85% were very or fairly satisfied with the information.

Air Quality

The integration of the LAQM real time monitoring network and UTMC, could offer a broader base of data for each activity. This could present new opportunities in managing traffic and improving air quality. Examples Southampton City Council- Local Transport Plan 3- DRAFT 08 Feb 2011

might include introducing alternative phasing of traffic lights during periods of poor air quality, to reduce the impact of exhaust gases in the most susceptible areas.

The monitoring network could be used to predict periods of poor air quality allowing targeted measures to be taken when most needed. This might include promoting alternatives to private transport modes by discounting rates for rail and buses.

ITS Tools and measures for LTP3

<u>Signals</u>

Signal systems need to be regularly assessed to make sure that where ITS applications are used they are utilising the junction to keep traffic moving and providing the correct priority where this exists. In some locations traffic signals may no longer be required and when not fulfilling a need will be removed. In other locations there may be a need to install signals to better deal with traffic and improve the capacity of junctions and the highway as a whole.

The traffic signal systems also manage the integrated provision of pedestrian and cycle crossing facilities which are required as part of the walking, cycling and road safety initiatives that the council aspires to promote.

UTMC Upgrades

Upgrades at the following locations will better aide the flow of traffic whilst facilitating bus priority:

- U1 Winchester Rd/Romsey Road/Teboura Way
- U2 The Avenue; and
- U3 City Centre Northern Ring Rd.

In addition to UTMC and Bus Priority locations (below), signals at the following locations will also be examined in terms of congestion and capacity and improvements made where appropriate:-

- Charlotte Place Roundabout;
- Thomas Lewis Way;
- West Quay Road;
- The Avenue;
- Cobden Avenue; and
- Canute Road with associated bus priority.

Bus Priority

The need for bus priority has been developed in partnership with bus operators and as a result of studies and the following locations have been identified and is included in Appendix 7. The detail and type of schemes may change over time subject to changes in bus services operated or other reasons.

Bus Priority schemes during the LTP3 Implementation Plan period will concentrate upon main corridors to improve reliability and punctuality of buses along the following corridors:-

• City Centre (including Central Station/Wyndham Place, Civic Centre Place and Platform Road/Queens Terrace);

- Shirley Corridor (including Four Post Hill & Shirley Centre);
- Avenue Corridor (minor improvements);
- Portswood Corridor (including Portswood Road); and
- Northam Corridor (including Portsmouth Road and Lances Hill)

Whilst it may be appropriate to implement these on a junction by junction basis, it is expected that the measures identified would be most effective when implemented on a corridor by corridor basis in partnership with the bus operators.

It is anticipated that the delivery of these bus priority measures as well as other bus and RTI initiatives will be done in partnership between the City Council and the bus operators through a Punctuality Improvement Partnership (PIP) which will tackle issues such as reliability and punctuality, traffic rule enforcement, customer service and other initiatives to grow bus use in the area.

Real Time Information

The way in which public transport information is provided to people on street is changing and getting cheaper. Over the implementation plan period and linked to the public transport smartcard scheme we aim to modernise the existing real time information system to improve its functionality, and allow all bus operators to use the system, whilst reducing costs.

RTI Refreshment & Improvement Approach

SCC intend to develop a plan based on renewal of the RTI system by early 2013 to cater for all operators, cross border operation and mobile, personal service development which also includes bus priority on major junctions.

This refreshed system need to be backward compatible with existing on street equipment but also be able to be extended across the TfSH area to future-proof the system. It will also be necessary to ensure that the system is usable by all operators. Any refreshed system would be able to provide predictions, bus priority and information using existing operator systems which would provide initial data. This would be developed alongside the web and mobile based applications to improve information.

Car Parking & Guidance Systems

Car park guidance system technology has recently been augmented by the arrival of reliable parking bay management systems. A red or green light above each bay indicates if the bay is free or not, and display boards at the top of each ramp indicate the number of free spaces on each floor. This reduces the need for drivers to circulate so much around multi-storey car parks, saving energy and reducing emissions.

There are 28 signs around the city centre giving information on 16 of the 41 car parks. The system covers the largest car parks and all but three car parks on the system have capacities of over 200 spaces. The system works by monitoring ingoing and outgoing movements through loop detectors.

Any expansion of the Car Park Guidance system in the LTP3 period will be through developer contributions at new developments within the vicinity of the facility.

Highway CCTV

The ROMANSE CCTV system is solely intended for road network management. The initial system has been significantly enlarged since this time to allow for areas of the network which have expanded due to new development, such as West Quay and St Mary's Stadium.

As the system in Southampton is fairly extensive, any major extension of the system over the plan period is unlikely. New CCTV sites at new developments can be added to the system through, funded from developer contributions.

Journey Time Monitoring, ANPR & In-Journey Information

The ROMANSE control room has access to journey time data via 30 Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) cameras covering the key corridor routes into the city centre. The ROMANSE website provides full featured and dynamic information for the main routes into Southampton. Signs on the approaches to the City Centre (UVMS) provide traffic information, advance notification of road works and events, and diversion instructions.

The introduction of the Traffic Management Act 2004 introduced civil traffic enforcement powers for local authorities. Enforcement of car parking and bus lanes can be undertaken. Other moving traffic contraventions such as Yellow Box Junction, Banned Turns, Wrong Way Driving, Parking / Loading, over weight and over height cannot not be enforced yet outside of London as no Statutory Instrument has been passed.

Develop Web-Based Mobile Apps

There is potential to generate income by providing information in two stages:

- Stage 1: Port current content to mobile web friendly website, smartphone apps, etc.
- Stage 2: Integrate other information, e.g. rail departures, journey planners

The city already has an extensive data set available for transport applications to be developed with minimal additional work to our systems. A web based solution will allow access via the net from various mobile devices and can link to other applications (national rail, highways agency etc) through links and is available to all with web access from their device rather than proprietary systems.

Parking standards and control

The LDF Core Strategy Policy CS19 states that all development must have regard to the parking standards which will be set out in a separate Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) for the car, cycle, lorry, motorcycle and the amount of disabled parking bays during the first part of the Implementation Plan period. The SPD will also identify the circumstances when a Travel Plan and / or Transport Assessment will be required.

The need for new parking restrictions is reviewed on a case by case basis. New schemes will be implemented in response to demand and community need.

Park and Ride

The current over-supply of car parking in the city centre means that a city centre serving park and ride facility would likely be poorly used. To make a city centre park and ride viable will require a significant growth in city centre commercial development accompanied with little or no provision of additional parking. However, a suburban park and ride serving areas of the city with significant existing parking capacity issues is potentially viable. A site serving either or both of the University of Southampton and Southampton General Hospital may be a commercially viable opportunity. Due to set-up and running costs, the City Council will be looking for commercial companies to take advantage of this opportunity.

Enforcement

Development of Enforcement strategy, with initial focus on the issues associated with:

• Bus lane enforcement and bus priority ;

- Moving Traffic Enforcement (including yellow box junctions, banned turns, wrong way driving, parking/loading when the law allows the Council to undertake this);
- 20mph zones and yellow line parking (including bus stops, clearways, junctions and district centres) possibly using mobile units.

The role of ROMANSE

In this implementation plan ROMANSE will be central in our efforts to:

- Refresh the RTI systems bringing all major operators and where feasible smaller operators on board;
- Prioritise movements at some junctions in favour of certain bus routes the criteria for which will be agreed with operators and stakeholders – on junctions to improve journey times for buses with nil detriment to cars on main corridors;
- Provide improved information to all users of the transport network; and
- Reduce overall revenue cost to the city council.

Whilst some measures may be able to be introduced on a "junction by junction" basis, it will be appropriate to package a series of junctions together so that a particular corridor benefits.

Improved flow of traffic, including the use of signals to actively manage the highway along with more reliable journey times of buses will assist modal shift towards non car modes having a positive impact on air quality across the city.

Programme

Table 22 provides a planned/ indicative programme for development of ITS systems in the city for the Implementation Plan period (2011 to 2014), and provides an aspirational programme for beyond this period. All schemes in this LTP3 which are linked to ITS, network management, and enforcement have been outlined in this programme.

Table 22- Programme of Network Management, ITS and enforcement schemes

				Jelivery	
Strategy Area	Scheme Name	Confirmed 2011/2012	Indicative 2012/2013	Forecast 2013/2014/2015	Beyond 2015
	Signal Modernisation and Upgrades	>			
	Congestion Reduction	>			
	Real Time Information	>	>		
	Modelling	>	>	>	
	Itchen Bridge Automation	>			
Network Management,	Minor Schemes	>	>	>	
Enforcement	Moving Traffic Enforcement				
	Bus Measures		>		
	Platform Road & Dock Gate 4 scheme design	>	>		
	Platform Road and Dock Gate 4 Implementation			*	*
	M271 Redbridge RA			>	
	Port Transport Plan Measures		>		

Southampton City Council- Local Transport Plan 3- DRAFT 08 Feb 2011

LL

	Beyond 2015			
elivery	Forecast 2013/2014/2015			
ă	Indicative 2012/2013	>		
	Confirmed 2011/2012			
	Scheme Name	Parking Measures		
	Strategy Area	1	Other Areas	

*- Delivery in 2013-2015 subject to obtaining Regional Growth Fund funding. If funding is not obtained, scheme will not be delivered until beyond 2015.

Monitoring & Evaluation

City Indicators

Peak Period Traffic Flows (Annually)

Peak Period Traffic Flow will show the amount of traffic using the City's six principal road corridors during the am and pm peaks

Bus Punctuality - Frequent Services

It is proposed to use the monitoring of Frequent Services as the principal indicator of bus punctuality within Southampton. Rather than a percentage figure, punctuality for frequent services is reported as Average Excess Waiting Time i.e. the period of time a passenger has to wait in excess of 5 minutes for a bus to arrive. This data is collected via the Real Time Information System based at ROMANSE.

Local Indicators

Peak Period Journey Times

This indicator will be monitored by measuring journey times in peak periods along the City's six primary road corridors. This will be done using the ANPR system based at ROMANSE, which is able identify the period of time it takes for individual vehicles to travel the length of the corridor. An average journey time is then used for the purpose of providing the Peak Period Journey Time.

Bus Punctuality – Non Frequent Services

This indicator will reflect the impact of poor traffic flows on bus corridors. Non-frequent services are used because they are more time dependent and subsequently it is more apparent if a service is running late. The indicator will be measured using the Real Time Information System based at ROMANSE and will use data from the principal bus corridors. The figure will be assessed in conjunction with the figure for Peak Period Journey Times to establish whether poor bus punctuality occurs at the same time as periods of congestion.

Chapter 7

Smarter Choices

Introduction

Smarter Choices are a collection of techniques, interventions, measures, or tools based around persuasion, and provision of information, intended to encourage greater use of sustainable travel modes by widening choice. The support for Smarter Choices measures grew after the publication of a 2004 Department for Transport (DfT) research study called "Smarter Choices: Changing the Way We Travel". This document provides significant evidence of the effectiveness of such measures in reducing and managing travel demands

Within this Local Transport Plan 3, Smarter Choices are considered to be one of the most important elements of our strategy. Smarter Choices has a direct impact on the success of many other transport schemes and has been repeatedly demonstrated to provide far better effectiveness and value for money than highway infrastructure schemes.

Because of this, Smarter Choices projects support progress towards many of our local and sub-regional goals and outcomes. *Table 23* summarises the contribution of Smarter Choices towards these goals and outcomes.

	Goal/objective	Contribution toward goal
	LG1: Bus patronage	>
	LG2: Bus as urban mode of choice	> >
Local Goals	LG3:People movement capacity of network	>
	LG4: Awareness of travel options	>
	LG5:Active travel as urban mode of choice	>
	LG6: Fewer vehicle trips to CBD	>
	SO1-Reduced dependence on the private car through more people choosing public transport, walking, and cycling	~ ~
	SO2-Improved awareness of travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how	>
Sub-	SO3-Improved journey time reliability for all modes	>
objectives	SO4-Improved road safety within the sub-region	>
	SO5-Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region	<
	SO6-Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas emissions	v v
	SO7-Promoting a higher quality of life	>

Table 23- Smarter Choices strategy contribution towards goals and objectives

Key

Strong positive
- Neutral/unknown
- Positive
- Neutral/unknown
- Strong negative

Outcomes

Smarter Choices helps deliver progress against the outcomes identified in the Joint Strategy for South Hampshire. Smarter Choices measures support, and are supported by, the following transport policies for South Hampshire:

- Policy C: To optimise the capacity of the highway network and improve journey time reliability for all modes;
- Policy E: To deliver improvements in air quality;
- Policy G: To improve road safety across the sub-region;
- Policy H: To promote active travel modes and develop supporting infrastructure; and
- Policy I: To encourage private investment in bus, taxi and community transport solutions, and where practical, better infrastructure and services.

Smarter Choices in Southampton

The concept of Smarter Choices in it current, wide-reaching form has developed relatively recently. Widespread recognition and adoption of Smarter Choices and measures within (such as Travel Plans) has only occurred in the last decade. The first major Smarter Choices initiatives in Southampton were launched under LTP2.

Workplace Travel Plans

In 2005, Southampton City Council developed a workplace travel plan. Since the introduction of this plan, single occupancy vehicle use for journeys to and from work have reduced from 51% to 35.6%. Many more council employees now choose to walk, cycle, and use public transport to get to work. This has resulted from improved facilities and incentives.

A number of other organisations in Southampton have implemented travel plans including Carnival UK Itd, The Maritime and Coastguard Agency, Ordnance Survey, IKEA, The Quays leisure centre, Basepoint, Timeline, KPMG and the University of Southampton. Cycling and car sharing have proven popular alternatives to lone driving at the Ordnance Survey, which is likely due to the location of their previous office site. It remains to be seen if this success can be continued at the new Ordnance Survey site in Adanac Park. In February 2010, Southampton University launched a Travel Plan which set a 5 year target of reducing single occupancy vehicle use by 6%. This ambitious and wide reaching plan includes measures to increase levels of walking, cycling, use of public transport and use of powered two wheelers. The Travel Plan also extends to introduction of new rules and guidance regarding staff business travel choices.

The Southampton Travel Planners network, a forum for local travel planners, that meets twice a year, is supported by Southampton City Council and is currently chaired by Southampton University. This network is working to spread knowledge and skills in Travel Planning throughout the Southampton Business community.

Site specific travel planning advice is also provided through the Transport Alliance (a local partnership between the Chamber of Commerce, Hampshire Economic Partnership and Business Southampton) to deliver travel plans covering large employers in the City and clusters of smaller businesses that have similar geographical issues. Organisations can apply for a grant of up to £5000 for measures that support the travel plan. These grants must be match funded and meet best value criteria

We intend to review our current travel plan guidance to make it more integral to the development control process, to reflect national guidance, and to encourage consistency in standards with nearby local authorities, particularly Hampshire County Council and Portsmouth City Council.

School Travel Plans in Southampton

Since 2006, the proportion of pupils walking to school has increased by about 5%. This is approximately an extra 800 pupils walking each school day, or around 156,800 extra pupil journeys on foot each year. Car use for the journey to school has dropped by about 5% in the same period, indicating a substantial modal shift from children traveling to school by car to walking to school. Making the assumption that the average journey from home to school is 0.5 miles and the same reduction has been made for the journey home, this equates to 29 tonnes of CO2 saved per year. There has also been a 27% increase in the numbers of pupils travelling to school via car-share. Additionally, cycling levels have stayed static- an achievement considering that levels of cycling have generally declined nationwide.

All state schools in Southampton have produced a travel plan and Southampton City Council supports the development of school travel plans by working in partnership with schools to implement plans and initiatives to encourage more students to walk, cycle or use the bus. Schools are incentivised to have travel plans so that they can access funding for cycle shelters or other travel infrastructure that helps them deliver the plans

Training and Safety

Southampton City Council, in partnership with British Cycling and Sustrans, offer three active travel safety training courses in addition to those available through projects such as Street Tread. These courses are:

- "Footsteps" child pedestrian training for pre-school children;
- "Footsteps....moving on" training for reception class school children;
- "Go ride" cycle training for year 5 school pupils; and
- "Bikeability" training for year six pupils, which follows on from the "Go Ride" course.

These courses are intended to both encourage walking and cycling and engender safe walking and cycling behaviour amongst children from a young age. All courses are provided by professional trainers, generally to small groups of children and on some courses, their parents. The two cycle training courses have been outsourced to Cycle Solutions, an arm of British Cycling, and have benefited from a £16,000 grant from the Department for Transport to boost the numbers receiving this training. In 2011-12 the Government has confirmed that Southampton City Council will receive £60,000 for Bikeabilty Training.

Over the LTP2 period, the following numbers of children have received training:

- "Footsteps" and "Footsteps...moving on" pedestrian training: 5,315 children; and
- "Go ride" and "Bikeability cycle training: over 1,872 children

Cycle Promotion and Marketing

Our experience shows us that promotion of cycling supports the development of new infrastructure and plays a crucial role in encouraging behaviour change. Continued investment in smarter choices measures is critical to encouraging new cyclists as this equips children and adults alike with the knowledge, confidence and desire to cycle. Southampton City Council have organised and hosted several successful promotional activities including the 2010 Skyride, the Annual Big Bike Celebration, and a range of smaller local and city centre events. Further details on promotion and marketing of cycling is detailed in Chapter 8.

LTP3 Challenge

Smarter Choices is closely linked to other strategy areas within this implementation plan, particularly Active Travel and Public Transport. To encourage behavioural change and shift to these modes, addressing challenges in each of these strategy areas is particularly important. There is no point encouraging people to walk or cycle if the barriers to walking and cycling simply prevent people from using these modes.

Challenges specific to Smarter Choices and the encouragement of behavioural change and modal shift include:

Achieving Modal Shift

The economic and environment challenges we face require people who travel to use sustainable modes or travel less.

Meeting this challenge will require a change in attitude and behaviour. Whilst we have a good level of data on travel behaviour in the City it is still difficult to fully understand why people choose to travel in the way that they do. A key challenge is get a better understanding of attitudes and behaviour and then design targeted incentives and schemes which help bring about modal shift and reduced travel demands.

Modal shift will also be encouraged by providing a better offer for each mode, through Active Travel infrastructure and marketing, and improvements to Public Transport.

Tackling obesity and poor health

Marketing and promotion needs to be designed to highlight the health benefits to individuals that can be achieved through undertaking the recommended amount of exercise. This challenge ties in closely with Smarter Choices initiatives, travel plans and school travel plans which aim to encourage healthy travel habits from a young age.

Appendices 8 to 10 shows how we intend to meet this challenge by:

- Establishing a better of understanding of attitudes;
- Developing insights into what moves and motivates the travelling public;
- Designing and delivering targeted initiatives;
- Funding activity; and
- Developing partnerships.

Evidence, Tools and Measures

Why Should Smarter Choices Work For Southampton?

The dense urban nature of city and extensive public transport, cycling and pedestrian networks means that most trips within the city are fairly short. In addition to this, the road network capacity is constrained in places which effectively "locks in" the benefits of investing in alternatives. In addition a high proportion of Southampton's population are students. These groups are generally more likely to use active modes

Southampton residents, on average, commute a shorter distance than residents of almost any other town or city on the south coast, as shown in *Figure 6* below.



Figure 6- Travel to work distances in Southern England

This short average commute distance is indicative of a large proportion of Southampton's residents working and living within the city. In 2001, of 97,500 residents in employment, 64,200 (66%) worked within Southampton. Thus a majority of the journeys to work (the most common type of journey) made by residents remain within the city. These short, local journeys are the types of journeys where public transport, walking and cycling can compete with the private car as a practical alternative.

Figure 7 (overleaf) shows the levels of commuting by mode on corridors into the City. Whilst car trips are the majority, bus and walking trips are high showing the importance these modes have now for many city residents and visitors. In recent years there has been an increase in the number of people walking, cycling and using public transport to travel into the city centre suggesting that previous transport plans have been successful.



Figure 7- City Centre AM peak commuters and modal splits by corridor

Figure 8 (below) shows how average commute distances vary across the city. Areas with shorter average commute distances to the east and west of the city are indicative of areas where most residents work locally, and are areas where a targeted Smarter Choices campaign would be likely to be most successful. A greater proportion of residents in the centre and north of the city are likely to out-commute, particularly northbound. It may be more difficult to achieve modal shift amongst these commuters.

Figure 8- Average distance traveled to work, 2001



School Travel and Potential for Smarter Choices and Modal Shift

There is also evidence that there is a desire for modal shift amongst residents, particularly children. Whilst campaigns such as the Southampton Cycle Challenge and more general resident surveys have enabled us to identify potential to assist and encourage residents to make smarter travel choices, the strongest evidence for potential for modal shift has come from our School Travel Plan projects.

Evidence collected from our School Travel Plan project (see also Active Travel chapter) shows that a majority of children already travel to school by active modes, and indeed numbers of children traveling to school by active modes in Southampton compares very favourably to the national average.

There is still plenty of potential for more progress. In particular, school travel plan surveys have shown that many children would prefer to cycle to school but do not do so, whilst these survey results also show that approximately half of those who travel to school by car would prefer to travel to school using another mode (*Figure 9*).



Figure 9- school children's actual and preferred modes of travel

About 17% of all school journeys within the city are still by car and take ten minutes or less. All these journeys could easily be made on foot or by bike and we aim to encourage this to happen. There is even more potential for increased levels of walking amongst primary school pupils: 52% of all car journeys to primary schools are over a distance of under 0.75 miles, a distance that could be walked in 15 minutes or less.

Research has shown that children who walk or cycle to school are healthier and generally happier with their school travel experience than those who are driven.

There is a pressing need to encourage mode shift and active travel amongst children (and their parents) both to combat traffic congestion, and also most importantly to tackle the city's high incidence of childhood obesity. The National Child Measurement Programme of England in 2008/09 determined that in Southampton 20.7% of Children in reception year were either overweight or obese, as were 30% of those in year 6. These figures are around 10% greater than the Hampshire average, and are a cause for serious concern.

How we can meet our challenges and encourage Smarter Choices

Smarter Travel Southampton

From 2004 to 2009 the DfT funded the 'Sustainable Travel Town' programme, which saw the roll-out of smarter choices measures in Darlington, Peterborough and Worcester. From 2006 to 2009 Transport for London (TfL) funded a borough-wide programme, which focused on changing the travel habits of residents in the London Borough of Sutton.

Appendix 8 reviews the outcomes of the schemes in Darlington, Peterborough, Worcester and Sutton. Southampton City Council, in conjunction with various public and private sector partners, are developing a Local Sustainable Transport Fund (LSTF) bid to gain funding to implement a "Smarter Travel Southampton" scheme along similar lines to the schemes in the Sustainable Travel Towns programme. *Appendix 9* lists the types of Smarter Choices schemes which SCC would consider operating should LSTF funding be obtained whilst *Appendix 10* sets out how a Smarter Travel City Southampton project might eb delivered.

Workplace Travel Plans

We will continue to deliver workplace travel plans though the Transport Alliance. In addition we will seek to implement new development control standards.

School Travel Plans

Although 100% of state schools have travel plans there is a need to improve the quality and effectiveness. To this end we will seek to implement a new school travel plan gold silver and bronze award rating.

Residential Travel Plans

Residential travel plans are concerned with journeys made from a single origin (home) to multiple and changing destinations. Residential travel plans are required for all new housing developments over 50 units.

Active Travel Promotion, Marketing and Information

Following on from the success of many of the cycling and active travel events Southampton City Council have staged in previous years, it is our intention to seek to continue to host and support events such as Skyride and Skyride local rides, Southampton Cycle Campaign Rides, Big Bike Celebration; and Cyclo-cross racing at the Sports Centre.

We will also organize smaller community and city cycling events as opportunities and funding allow. We have been offered £300,000 by British Cycling towards construction of a new tarmac loop track for cycle racing events, which we will deliver by 2013. This will cement the city's position as a major host of cycle sport events. Studies to identify the best location for this the track will be conducted as part of the Southampton Cycle Strategy development process.

We aim to continue to market a variety of walking and cycling schemes including:

- Continuing to support Street Tread during its final year of operation and seeking to continue support of the project after expiry of initial funding;
- Running the Southampton Cycle Challenge in conjunction with our partners at the CTC, Sustrans, and other organizations;
- Working with British Cycling with Cyclo Cross events and the schools Go Ride scheme;
- Publicity publications, such as the city cycle map, events guide, and safety literature;
- We are also providing funding towards a cycle journey planner element of the Transport Direct website that went live in December 2010; and
- Provision of (and updates as appropriate to) the Southampton Cycle Map.

Our ongoing successful marketing and promotion initiatives will form a key part of any "Smarter Travel Southampton" scheme, which would work to build on the events and initiatives we have so far established.

Training and Safety

What??

Bikeability funding and cycle training

What?? Bikeability (Funding in LSTF)

Safety training and marketing can help build user confidence. The provision of dedicated infrastructure also helps improve safety for cyclists and pedestrians, particularly at crossings and other conflict points.

Programme

An indicative programme of investment in Smarter Choices schemes has been developed and can be found overleaf in *Table 24*, with a planned/ indicative programme for the Implementation Plan period (2011 to 2014) and an aspirational programme for beyond this period. All schemes in this LTP3 which will contribute towards our Smarter Choices Strategy have been listed in this programme.

				elivery	
Strategy Area	Scheme Name	Confirmed 2011/2012	Indicative 2012/2013	Forecast 2013/2014/2015	Beyond 2015
	Site Specific Advice	>	>	>	
	Personalised Journey Planning	>	>		
Smarter	Southampton Central Station Travel Plan				
Choices	Travel Plan DC Guidance				
	Smarter Travel Southampton- development	>			
	Smarter Travel Southampton- delivery		*	*	
Other Areas					
* Delivery of S	marter Travel Southampton scheme is highly depender	nt on obtaining fui	nding from the Lc	ocal Sustainable Tr	ansport Fund.

If funding is not obtained, delivery of this scheme may not be possible.

Evaluation and Monitoring

<mark>Missing.</mark>

Chapter 8

Active Travel

Introduction

Active Travel is a term used to describe modes of transport which involve expenditure of energy by the user. The two active modes of greatest relevance to everyday travel are walking and cycling, and these modes are the focus of this chapter. More than 10% of the city's population normally walk or cycle to work and many residents use these modes for other journey purposes and for recreation and exercise.

Southampton City Council has a positive track record of encouraging people to cycle and walk more, with an observed 10-20% increase in cycling levels over the last 5 years across the city. This stands in contrast to the national average levels of cycling which has been static or declining over the same period. More than 20% of people access the city centre on foot on some of the main corridors of access.

Southampton has one of shortest average journey to work distances in the country, and given that active modes are best suited to short trips, we will aim in LTP3 to encourage many more people to walk and cycle to work.

On a local level, increasing uptake of Active Travel in the city will have a positive impact on many of the goals of this Local Transport Plan. Progress toward many of the sub-regional objectives for transport will also be achieved through increased infrastructure provision, marketing and promotion, and numbers of events for active modes. The contribution of investment in Active Travel to progress towards local and subregional goals and objectives is outlined in Table 25 below:

	Goal/objective	Contribution toward goal
	LG1: Bus patronage	📕 or 🖌
	LG2: Bus as urban mode of choice	>
Local Goals	LG3:People movement capacity of network	>
	LG4: Awareness of travel options	>
	LG5:Active travel as urban mode of choice	>
	LG6: Fewer vehicle trips to CBD	>
	SO1-Reduced dependence on the private car through more people choosing public transport, walking, and cycling	>
	SO2-Improved awareness of travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how	>
Sub-	SO3-Improved journey time reliability for all modes	<
objectives	SO4-Improved road safety within the sub-region	<
	SO5-Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region	<
	SO6-Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas emissions	~ ~
	SO7-Promoting a higher quality of life	or 🗸

Table 25- Active Travel strategy contribution towards goals

Key

- Strong positive

- Neutral/unknown XX - Strong negative - Positive

Southampton City Council- Local Transport Plan 3- DRAFT 08 Feb 2011

Х

- Negative

Outcomes

The Joint Strategy for South Hampshire identifies outcomes which form the policy framework for delivery of the LTP3. These focus on modal shift to public transport and active travel to reduce car dependence, improving awareness of travel options, improving journey time reliability and road safety, and improving accessibility, air quality and quality of life for all. To deliver these outcomes, a series of policies have been developed, with each policy contributing to and complementing the others. For each policy there is a toolkit of delivery options, from which the most appropriate will be included in this Implementation Plan. Policies which investment in Active Travel will support include:

- Policy A: To develop transport improvements that support sustainable economic growth and development within South Hampshire. Provision of active travel infrastructure as part of new development, linking new development with existing areas, and within existing areas will all act to support sustainable economic growth as well as progress towards most local and subregional objectives.
- Policy E: To deliver improvements in air quality. Modal shift from single occupancy car use to walking and cycling takes cars off the road and reduces emissions, improving air equality and reducing our carbon footprint.
- Policy G: To improve road safety across the sub-region. Investment in active travel infrastructure such as pedestrian crossings and cycle lanes will help improve the perception of and actual levels of safety for these vulnerable road users. Increased numbers of pedestrians and cyclists will also improve safety for each individual user through "safety in numbers".
- Policy H: To promote active travel modes and develop supporting infrastructure. This chapter is primarily concerned with delivery of schemes in support of this policy.
- Policy M: To develop and deliver high-quality public realm improvements. Improved public realm in the city and district centres will help improve the ease and safety of walking and cycling in these areas, making active modes a more attractive proposition.

Active travel in Southampton

Active travel statistics and trends in the city

The City has been actively investing in infrastructure and promotion to support walking and cycling for over a decade. As a result Southampton has made gradual positive progress in encouraging more people to walk and cycle over the period between 2005 and 2010, despite a general downward trend in walking and cycling in the UK (excluding London) over this period.

These trends are in contrast to national trends, where both walking and cycling have been declining. Some 2.6% of Southampton's resident population cycle to work and 8.1% walk to work ⁸⁷. Figure 10 shows data from our annual morning peak Inner Cordon survey. This shows that journeys on foot into the city centre now make up 13% of all trips into the city centre, up from 10.2 % in the 2000 to 2002 period⁸⁸ ⁸. The proportion of trips by bike into the city centre has also slowly but steadily increased to 2.2%.





In addition to this, data from our automatic cycle counters shows steady but fluctuating numbers of cyclists over the past 5 years (Figure 11, overleaf), with numbers of cyclists generally at or above the national average. Although this trend has fluctuated at some locations, other locations such as Cobden Bridge have shown continuous growth with as much as a 70% increase in cycle traffic over five years. City-wide, we estimate that cycle traffic has increased by around 10 to 20 percent since 2004.

http://www.neighbourhood.statistics.gov.uk/dissemination/LeadTableView.do?a=7&b=276856&c=Southampton&d=13&e=9&g=41 1988&i=1001x1003x1004&m=0&r=1&s=1289474262976&enc=1&dsFamilyId=125 ⁸⁸ Cordon survey 2008 data

^{87 2001,} ONS. Census data

Figure 11- Cycle count index, 2004 to 2009



School travel survey data presented in *Figure 12* (below) suggests parents and children have gradually been shifting from travelling to school by car to walking since 2006. Nearly 65% of all children walk to school in Southampton at present.

Figure 12- School travel statistics, 2006 to 2010



Active Travel improvements and initiatives delivered in Southampton during LTP2

During the implementation of LTP2, many schemes providing additions to the walking and cycling network have been successfully completed. As well as cycle routes and pedestrian schemes, we have invested in promotion and marketing projects. This aimed at encouraging walking and cycling and raising awareness, together with safety training schemes and provision of funds and organisation for major events in the city

The City Council has also worked in Partnership with Sustrans and with Hampshire County Council to promote cycling and walking across the city boundary by providing several routes for pedestrians and cyclists which help link Southampton with neighbouring local authority areas.

This section summarises progress made by SCC and our partners in the development of Active Travel over the LTP2 period. More details are available in *Appendix 11*.

Infrastructure schemes

Connect2 Horseshoe Bridge Boardwalk

Our flagship active travel project during LTP2 has been the creation of a new shared use pedestrian/ cycle "boardwalk" beside the River Itchen, between Northam and Horseshoe Bridge, St Denys. This boardwalk provides new leisure and recreation route opportunities for walkers and cyclists and also enables waterfront access to the public. It also provides a critical missing link on National Cycle Network route 23, and also means that many local journeys in the area can avoid roads with heavy traffic. The boardwalk was delivered as part of Sustrans Big Lottery Funded "Connect2" project. The overall cost of the scheme was £1.5 million, of which over £450,000 was from the Sustrans Project.

DIY Streets

SCC has started to implement a project in St Denys called "DIY Streets", in partnership with Sustrans. Residents will be involved in designing the layout of their roads to incorporate more community space for leisure and play, incorporate shared space principles, and improve walking and cycle links between schools and communities. Sustrans are providing £135,000 worth of funding for the project. Construction work will take place in early 2011.

Cycle Parking Improvements

Southampton City Council has improved and increased well-designed and attractive cycle parking at many locations across the city during the LTP2 period. Provision of sufficient, attractive and secure cycle parking is an important factor in encouraging potential cyclists to ride to various destinations. We regularly monitor use of city centre cycle parking and have provided additional stands where demand has exceeded supply in various locations such as district centres, doctors surgeries, numerous schools, and a number of major places of employment.

Promotion schemes

Street Tread

The Street Tread project, worth £1million over three years, is a walking and cycling promotion project running in deprived parts of the City including Weston, Woolston, St Denys and Thornhill. Street Tread is funded by Southampton City Council, the local NHS Primary Care Trust, and Sustrans with Lottery funding. Through Street Tread, we run a range of walking and cycling activities including adult and children cycle training, led walks and cycle rides, bike maintenance and promotional events for schools, workplaces and communities.

The project has been highly successful since its launch in 2008. It has:

• Exceeded its target of involving 5,000 people in activities by 2011;

- Met its targets met more than one year early;
- Enabled more than 7,400 people to benefit from activities and services provided by Street Tread (as of November 2010);
- Enabled over 1000 participants to become substantially more physically active; and
- Recruited and trained 32 volunteers to run the project's health walks, cycle rides, and training programme.

An analysis of the economic benefits of the scheme (primarily health benefits) in Weston suggests it has a Benefit-Cost ration (BCR) of 16:1. In other words, Street Tread is delivering an estimated $\pounds 16$ million of benefits for the investment of $\pounds 1$ million.

Southampton Cycle Challenge

In summer 2010 Southampton was one of 13 areas chosen by the CTC (Cyclists Touring Club - National cyclists' organization) to run a "workplace cycle challenge" initiative. The Southampton Cycle Challenge was an innovative web and social media-based competition encouraging people to cycle to work. Essentially the challenge took the form of a competition between different workplaces to see who could get the most staff to cycle to work. Over 1300 cyclists logged over 11000 trips equating to 98000 miles. This programme will run during 2011

Events

Big Bike Celebration

This is a joint Southampton City Council and Sustrans promotional event which operates annually as part of the Street Tread project. In Bike Week 2009, the event attracted over 2000 people, whilst the 2010 event attracted an attendance of over 3,000, who took part in bike skills sessions, bike maintenance and group cycle rides, as well as try out riding various "normal" bikes as well as having a go at riding some more unusual bicycles.

Skyride 2010

On the 25th July 2010, thousands of cyclists took over the boulevards and parklands of Southampton as part of the national 2010 Sky Ride events. This involved closure of six miles of roads between the Bargate and The Common. The event attracted an estimated 10,000 riders. Participants were treated to a wide variety of bike-based fun and events at several locations on the circuit, as well as live music and entertainment. The Skyride was one of the largest events to take place in the city during 2010, and significantly raised the profile of cycling in the city.

LTP3 Challenge

The key challenge for the development of Active Travel in Southampton is overcoming the barriers which discourage or prevent people from walking or cycling more.

Physical Barriers

Physical barriers include busy roads, large roundabouts which can physically prevent walking and cycling, and sections of routes where no right of way exists ("missing links"). Cycle routes, pedestrian crossings and similar schemes help to eliminate physical barriers. It is possible to design new road schemes with pedestrians and cyclists in mind, and this is already done where possible. Modifying our existing infrastructure to remove physical barriers is a slow and expensive process, but it is our intention to do this over time where practical.

There is a high demand for development of a high quality, continuous, coherent cycle network that would encourage significantly greater uptake of cycling as well as delivering benefits for pedestrians. Funding and developing such a network in the city is a significant challenge, but will be necessary to develop cycling to the levels we believe Southampton has the potential for.

Perception Barriers

Perception is probably the most significant barrier to increased walking and cycling. There are many reasons why people do not cycle, with many citing concerns such as "it's dangerous", "you get wet if it rains", "it takes too long", and "you cannot cycle and still dress smart" as reasons why they cannot cycle or walk more.

Fear of injury is probably the most significant perception barrier. Tackling these perceptions is partly possible through infrastructure, training and marketing, which are within control of Southampton City Council. However for cycling to become the norm, a cultural change will be required which we can only seek to contribute towards and encourage.

One of the common misconceptions it that walking and cycling are slow. For a compact city like Southampton most journeys in the city centre are far quicker by walking and cycling than any other mode. Making more people aware of the time and cost savings of active travel is a key challenge.

Regarding safety for pedestrians and cyclists, increasing numbers of cyclists on the road in itself helps increase safety. As an example, since 2000, there has been a 91% increase in levels of cycling in London, yet the number of casualties per year has fallen 33%. This means that each individual cyclist is now around 2.9 times less likely to be involved in an accident than in 2000. A similar effect has been observed in numerous other locations.

Active Travel to tackle obesity and poor health

Some 26% of adults in Southampton are classed as obese (the national average is 24%) and 78% of adults regularly fail to undertake the advised 30 minutes of physical activity four times per week. Southampton NHS trust spends an estimated £3.7 million per year treating illnesses due to physical inactivity.⁸⁹ Improved activity is also linked to mental health and quality of life

Cycling has been stated as the governments 'best buy' for tackling Obesity, in a House of Commons select committee report on health⁹⁰.

"Normalizing" active travel to make it an accepted part of our daily routine is a key tool for addressing poor health of parts of the population. A key challenge for this LTP3 is to increase the levels of active travel amongst sections of the population suffering from obesity and other health problems linked to a sedentary lifestyle.

⁸⁹ http://www.southampton.gov.uk/modernGov/mgConvert2PDF.aspx?ID=2152

⁹⁰ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmselect/cmhealth/23/2302.htm

Evidence, Tools and Measures

Southampton's Active Travel Potential

The potential to increase levels of walking and cycling in Southampton is good. This is because Southampton has one of shortest average journey to work distances of any comparable city in the South of England, as shown in *Figure 13*. The average journey to work made by people working in the city is just 10.9 kilometres. 55% of residents live less than 5km from their place of work⁹¹. Many residents have journeys to work within the city that could easily be walked or cycled. The "average" 10.9 kilometre commute is itself about a 40 minute cycle ride at an average speed, making this a feasible cycle commute distance for many riders.



Figure 13- Average Travel to Work Distances, Southern England

Similarly, there is considerable potential for modal shift for children's journeys to school. The School Travel Surveys have shown that:

- 83% of children live within I mile of school; and
- 50% of children who are driven to school travel 0.75 miles or less.

As well as these short commute distances which make active travel more feasible for the journey to work, travel surveys have shown that many children want to travel using active modes more than they currently do:

- 31% of children are driven to school;
- 17% want to be driven to school;
- 4% of pupils cycle to school; and
- 22% of pupils who don't cycle want to cycle but do not do so due to barriers- perceived or real.

^{91 2001,} ONS. Census data

Data collected from the 2010 Southampton Cycle Challenge has improved our understanding of factors influencing modal shift and travel preferences amongst commuters in the city. About 50% of the participants described themselves as new cyclists or very infrequent cyclists, yet three out of four of this group already owned a bicycle, meaning that much of the population already has access to the tools needed to engage in active travel. The post-challenge survey showed that 46% of participants had been cycling more regularly after the challenge. Further analysis shows that a considerable number of new cyclists are cycling more regularly, having been encouraged to do so during the challenge. Many of these cyclists reported having developed their confidence in cycling over this period. This in itself is good evidence that well-designed promotion and encouragement can help create modal shift.

Health benefits of Active Travel

The health benefits of Active Travel are associated with an increase in physical activity and easier maintenance of a healthy weight. In Southampton 26% of the adult population are classified as obese and as a consequence are at a risk of various types of illness⁹². A 2008 survey found that only 21% of adults in Southampton did 3 or more sessions of 30mins physical activity per week, and 45% of adults did less than 30 minutes per week⁹³. Lack of time and money⁹⁴ were the two most frequently reported reasons for residents of Southampton failing to achieve the recommended 5 sessions of 30 minutes exercise per week⁹⁵. Walking and cycling short journeys can fulfill the objectives of being cheap (or free), convenient and easy to incorporate into daily routine. Walking or cycling as part of a daily commute in urban areas is often faster than driving or using public transport, as well as being cheaper.

Regular walkers and cyclists enjoy significant health and fitness benefits compared to users of other modes. Travelling by active modes can have a real impact on the prevention of illness and is a significantly cheaper way of dealing with health issues than treating illness. It is widely known that the best way for individuals to attain the recommended levels of physical activity is to make it part of daily routine. Walking or cycling to work, school or local shops is an ideal way to do this.

Cyclists and pedestrians are at more risk of being involved in an accident than any other group of road users apart from motorcyclists, and increasing their numbers may result in greater numbers of casualties. However studies have shown that the benefits of cycling outweigh the risks by 20:1⁹⁶. There is also evidence to show that higher cycling levels results in lower casualty rates⁹⁷. This is because with increased numbers of cyclists:

- Drivers are more aware of cyclists;
- Drivers are more likely to be cyclists themselves; and
- There is greater political will to improve cycling conditions.

Economic benefits of Active Travel

Traffic congestion remains one of the greatest threats to economic success of the City. Achieving the growth aspirations of the City without congesting our roads further will require existing and new residents, workers and visitors to walk and cycle more and use the car (particularly as a single occupant) less.

A substantial body of evidence points towards Active Travel as providing excellent value for money. The DfT recommend that costs and benefits associated with health care, improving journey ambience, reduction in congestion, changes in road accident, reduced fuel tax revenue for treasury and reduced absence from work associated with better health are considered when assessing the value of transport schemes. The benefit cost ratios of a range of active travel schemes can be found in *Appendix 4*. However as an example, the research undertaken as part of the Cycling Demonstration Towns has shown that pessimistic Cost Benefit Ratios of 2.6 to 3.5 should be achievable, with more optimistic

⁹² CGOU Dad. Healthy Weight, Healthy Lives: A Cross-government strategy for England. London2008.

⁹³ AS. Active Southampton - Action Plan 2009. 2009

⁹⁴ SCPCT. Health and Lifestyle Survey. 2006

⁹⁵ DoH. At least five week: Evidence on the impact of physical activity and its relationship to health. London2004.

⁹⁶ Hillman M., 1994, Cycling: Towards health and safety. BMA, London

⁹⁷ CTC- Safety in numbers http://www.ctc.org.uk/desktopdefault.aspx?tabid=5225

estimates of 6 to as high as 12 being possible. A majority of this economic benefit is valued by reduced healthcare costs.

Additionally, walking is the cheapest form of short-distance travel, whilst cycling is relatively cheap compared to most alternative modes. The financial benefits of these modes for the users compared to public transport and driving may be significant. Cycling in particular can allow quite substantial distances to be covered, and may enable journey opportunities in situations where there is no public transport or car alternative for the user. Cycling in this regard is seen as a very affordable way of improving people's access to employment and services.

Despite all of these advantages, there are numerous barriers and disincentives to use of active modes. Users of active modes often have to contend with infrastructure which tends to give priority to motor traffic, as well as in some instances suffering greater levels of concern over personal safety. The single most requested improvement amongst cyclists is provision of more dedicated cycle lanes. There may also be a lack of information regarding routes and facilities, whilst some may find a lack of cycle parking or changing facilities at destinations may be a hindrance. Whilst many of these issues can be addressed, some, particularly the vulnerability of active travel users to the weather, are difficult to overcome.

Cycling Demonstration Towns

Although there has been a steady decline in national Active Travel rates over the years⁹⁸, some towns and cities have observed significant increases in cycling. In 2007 the DfT Cycling Demonstration Towns project invested £7m to show how intensive applications of cycle infrastructure measures and promotion could achieve significant increases in cycling.

Results three years into the project show an average increase in cycling of 27% in these towns. As a result, the program was extended to include 11 more towns and the UK's first Cycling Demonstration City⁹⁹. Southampton bid to be selected for this project but despite being short listed was unsuccessful. However Southampton has continued to increase cycling levels despite this.

The conclusion that can be taken is that whilst Southampton has very considerable potential for many more trips to be made on foot or by bicycle, and whilst marketing and promotion measures are likely to have some effect in encouraging this modal shift, provision of better infrastructure, particularly at areas with actual or perceived safety problems, is required to maximise the potential for shift to active modes.

How we will invest in Active Travel

We plan to continue to invest in successful Active Travel schemes as well as initiating various new schemes benefitting pedestrians and cyclists during the LTP3 period. Because Active Travel is closely linked with our Public Realm and Smarter Choices strategy it is recommended that readers also refer to these chapters in order to get a fuller picture of our plans for scheme delivery during LTP3. This chapter deals primarily with Active Travel infrastructure. Marketing and training are addressed in the Smarter Choices chapter.

Strategic Cycle Network and Infrastructure

We have developed an emerging plan for development of a strategic cycle network in the city. The network presented in *Appendix 12* of this document is a draft version, which will be refined in light of a planned data collection project.

The outline network (subject to review) has been designed to provide good quality, safe and continuous cycle facilities on all the major radial routes from the suburbs into the city centre. It also provides a number of links between various suburbs and key destinations, hubs, within the suburbs such as district centres, the university, and Southampton Airport, together with a network of routes intended to provide enhanced cycle priority routes to the General Hospital.

The review will follow several principles including:

 ⁹⁸ DfT National Travel Survey 2009- http://www.dft.gov.uk/pgr/statistics/datatablespublications/nts/latest/nts2009-03.pdf
⁹⁹ DfT/Cycling England. 2009. Analysis and Synthesis of evidence of the effects of investment in six cycling demonstration towns.

- Identify a core strategic network with either existing high cycle flows or with potential to increase;
- Identify a priority list of routes from the suburbs into the City Centre and to major trip attractors like the areas of work including the General Hospital and University campuses;
- Consider the relative needs of targeted cycle users. Different design requirements apply to commuter focused routes, than to routes where leisure cyclists make up a significant user group;
- Identify gaps and locations within the existing priority cycle network that are critical barriers constraining user growth; and
- Take full advantage of available funds from external organisations such as Sustrans.

We will continue our programme of providing missing links, advance stop line "ASL bike boxes" at traffic signals to improve safety and priority for cyclists at signaled junctions. We will also continue to deliver a wide range of infrastructure improvements funded through Section 106 agreements with developers.

Cycle training

We will continue to operate our successful existing cycle training schemes from internal and external funding. Please refer to the Smarter Choices chapter for more details on cycle training.

Cycle Parking

We will continue our programme of monitoring use of city centre cycle parking and providing new or relocated parking to meet demand. We will also continue to provide cycle parking at other locations such as district centres and public facilities (e.g. doctors' surgeries). We will also continue to require that, in line with our parking standards, all new developments provide cycle parking and or secure storage. We will refresh our parking standards and set new guidelines requiring developers to provide better designed and more accessible cycle parking wherever possible.

Pedestrian Facilities

The City is actively seeking to radically improve the quality of the public realm and pedestrian environment with schemes like London Road and the QEII Mile. These are outlined in the Public Realm section. In certain locations severance or road safety concerns will require the city to consider specific improvements like pedestrian crossings. All requests for crossings are prioritized using an industry standard. We will continue to deliver crossings improvements as resources allow.

Any highway scheme that is constructed must be compliant with Disability Discrimination Act (2005) requirements regarding pedestrian accessibility. This generally means that all highway schemes must upgrade existing pedestrian crossings and footways within the scheme boundary to minimum current standards.

Wherever possible, we will seek to design-in improved pedestrian and cycle facilities as part of all highway schemes such as junction improvements, road layout changes, or new accesses.

Safer Routes to Schools

We will continue to fund our Safer Routes to Schools programme in partnership with Sustrans, including infrastructure improvements to enable children to walk and cycle to school more safely. This includes infrastructure such as pedestrian crossings, signage, and cycle facilities.

Marketing, Promotion Information and Events

Events intended to market and promote walking and cycling will continue to be run. Please refer to the Smarter Choices chapter for more details on these events and how they might tie in with future Smarter Choices programmes.

Programme

The programme for implementation of active travel schemes in *Table 26* sets out what Southampton City Council intend to do over the next four years and into the future to develop Active Travel within the city.

Table 26- Programme of Active Travel Schemes

				elivery	
Strategy Area	Scheme Name	Confirmed 2011/2012	Indicative 2012/2013	Forecast 2013/2014/2015	Beyond 2015
	Missing Links	>	>	>	
	Cycle Parking	>	>	>	
	Safer Routes to Schools				
	Cycle Infrastructure- Cobden Bridge	>			
Active Travel	Cycle Infrastructure- Riverside to Horseshoe Bridge	>			
	Cycle Infrastructure- Future Schemes/ Strategic Cycle Network		>		
	Developer-Funded Infrastructure Schemes	>	>	>	
	Crossings	>	>	>	
	Marketing & Promotion	>	>	>	
	Quality Monitoring	>	>	>	
Other Areas					

Evaluation and Monitoring

Text ???
Chapter 9

Asset Management

Introduction

Overview of Asset Management in Southampton

The role of the Highway Authority as asset manager is governed by an extensive range of legislation. In relation to highway maintenance, much is based on statutory powers and duties contained in legislation and precedents developed over time as a result of claims and legal proceedings. Even without specific powers and duties, highway authorities have a general duty of care to users and the community to maintain the highway in a condition fit for its purpose. These considerations directly affect the levels of service that the council provide by establishing minimum levels of service that must be provided, complementing and supporting the delivery of the Local Transport Plan.

The Asset Management approach during LTP3 will work towards local and sub regional strategies highlighted in *Table 27* below.

	Goal/objective	Contribution	
	LG1: Bus patronage	>	
	LG2: Bus as urban mode of choice	>	
Local Goals	LG3:People movement capacity of network	>	
	LG4: Awareness of travel options		
	LG5:Active travel as urban mode of choice		
	LG6: Fewer vehicle trips to CBD		
	SO1-Reduced dependence on the private car through		
	more people choosing public transport, walking, and		
	cycling		
	SO2-Improved awareness of travel options available to		
	people for their journeys, enabling informed choices		
Sub-	SQ3-Improved journey time reliability for all modes		
regional		×	
objectives	SO4-Improved road safety within the sub-region	>	
	SO5-Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-	-	
	region		
	SO6-Improved air quality and environment, and		
	reduced greenhouse gas emissions		
	SO7-Promoting a higher quality of life		

Table 27: Asset Management strateg	y contribution towards goals
------------------------------------	------------------------------

- Strong positive
 - Positive
- Neutral/unknown
- × Negative
- XX Strong negative

There are approximately 370 miles of roads that are managed and maintained as public highway but the Highways and Parking Services Division, of which:

- 48 miles are principle roads (A class roads) constituting 13% of the network;
- 42 miles are classified roads (B & C class roads) (11%)
- 281 miles are unclassified roads (76%)

There are also 734 miles of footway, of which:

- 6 miles categorised as prestige or primary walking routes, for example a pedestrian precinct or main shopping area (1%);
- 106 miles categorised as category 2 footways, for example walking routes to schools and major interchanges etc (14%)
- 528 miles categorised as category 3 & 4 footways, such as local residential footways (72%);
- 94 miles are stand alone footways, remote from the road and mostly housing paths & links between residential blocks etc (13%).

The estimated gross replacement cost asset value for roads and footways is $\pounds450$ million. The overall rate of deterioration is between 1.80% and 3%. This represents an annual investment need to maintain the steady state of between $\pounds5.2$ million to $\pounds8.8$ million. The total capital expenditure for roads and footways in 2009/2010 was $\pounds7.3$ million.

Southampton City Council has entered into a Partnership with an external provider, Balfour Beatty WorkPlace to deliver their Highways Services. The contract commenced in October 2010 and is initially for 10 years.

Southampton City Council signed a 25 year Street Lighting PFI contract with Tay Valley Lighting (Southern Electric Contracting) which commenced in April 2010. The contract covers the design, installation, and maintenance of the City's 28,000 street lights, illuminated signs, and bollards. During the first 5 years of the contract the Service Provider (Southern Electric Contracting) will under take a Core Investment Programme, replacing some 16,500 lamp columns, and converting 10,500 existing lighting units to 'white' light lanterns. By 2015 the City will have all 'white' lighting, which has better colour rendering, meaning the general public, pedestrians, and motorist etc, will be able to distinguish colours at night, this will also assist and enhance CCTV picture quality for security or safety cameras.

The Council entered into the Strategic Services Partnership (SSP) with Capita in October 2007. As part of this partnership highways structures and bridges are kept safe in accordance with statutory requirements and providing specialist advice on repair or new projects.

There is a need to ensure that new development needs to take account of whole lifetime cost of managing the asset reducing the cost to the council. The main challenge for managing the highway asset over the period of the LTP is for a transport system which assists the economic growth of the city region, is accessible to all and allows for a safe and usable environment, managing what we have with less money.

Transport Asset Management Plan (TAMP)

The Traffic Management Act 2004 places a statutory duty on Highway Authorities to manage their networks with the objectives of minimising congestion and unnecessary delays. Well maintained traffic signal installations whose operation is coordinated with other Network Management activities can help the City Council comply with legislation.

The Transport Asset Management Plan (TAMP) is a "living" document that details how all of the city's highways assets are managed now and in the future, identifies aspects for improvement across the service area and provides tools to make more informed decisions and justify the need for additional investment. The TAMP complements and supports the goals and objectives of LTP3, to ensure that our highway assets are managed and maintained in the most efficient way for the benefit of the highway asset

Through the HSP the TAMP will be refreshed during the early part of the LTP3 period to take account of whole-life approach to works to ensure a lean and efficient service delivery with the aim of making efficiency savings of 20% which will be ploughed back into the service. This will be published in due course.

An integrated approach to work prioritisation will be developed thought the period of the Implementation Plan to ensure service resilience and recovery with an in intelligence led approach to integrate utilities, street lighting PFI, structures and street works to reduce delays on the network. These efficiencies will be reported through the HSP reporting procedures.

Further information on the TAMP can be found at the link below:-

http://www.southampton.gov.uk/s-environment/roadsandparking/roadsmaintenance/tamp.aspx

Chapter 10

Public Realm

Introduction

What is Public Realm?

Public Realm can be described as:

'... space which relates to all those parts of the built and natural environment where the public has free access. It encompasses: all the streets, squares, and other rights of way, whether predominantly in residential, commercial or community/civic uses; the open spaces and parks; and the public/private spaces where public access is unrestricted (at least during daylight hours) '¹⁰⁰

Within Southampton, the public realm predominantly consists of the street and road network. However, the city also includes many other features that from an important part of the public realm. This includes open spaces, including the Central Parks and The Common.

Why is the Public Realm Important?

In order to retain and increase their economic vitality, towns and cities have to compete directly with out of town developments. They must become more attractive places for people to live, work, shop and spend their spare time. At a national level, Government have recognised that vibrant and successful town and city centres are an essential component of the national economy. It is now recognised that the provision of high quality and well designed public realm is an essential component of an overall package of measures to make towns and cities vibrant and economically successful. This attracts people to visit, stay and spend time (and ultimately money) in a location, increasing economic performance and attracting further inward investment.

Whilst economic development is a key objective for improving the public realm, there are also a number of significant transport and wider benefits that result from public realm enhancements. The Public Realm Implementation Plan aims to work towards local and sub regional strategies highlighted in *Table 28* (overleaf). It has a positive impact on all Local Goals and Sub-Regional objectives.

¹⁰⁰ Caring for Quality by Office for Deputy Prime Minister, 2004

Table 28- Public Realm strategy contribution towards goals and objectives

Local Goals	Goal/objective	Contribution toward goal
	LG1: Bus patronage	or 🗸
	LG2: Bus as urban mode of choice	>
	LG3:People movement capacity of network	>
	LG4: Awareness of travel options	>
	LG5:Active travel as urban mode of choice	>
	LG6: Fewer vehicle trips to CBD	>
Sub- regional objectives	SO1-Reduced dependence on the private car through more people choosing public transport, walking, and cycling	v v
	SO2-Improved awareness of travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how	>
	SO3-Improved journey time reliability for all modes	<
	SO4-Improved road safety within the sub-region	>
	SO5-Improved accessibility within and beyond the sub-region	>
	SO6-Improved air quality and environment, and reduced greenhouse gas emissions	~
	SO7-Promoting a higher quality of life	or 🗸

- Strong positive
- Positive
- Neutral/unknown



- Negative
- **XX** Strong negative

Outcomes

The Joint Strategy for South Hampshire identifies outcomes which form the policy framework for delivery of the LTP3. Policies and tools of most relevance to Public Realm are:

- Policy A: To develop transport improvements that support sustainable economic growth and development within South Hampshire;
- Policy E: To deliver improvements in air quality;
- Policy G: To improve road safety across the sub-region;
- Policy H: To promote active travel modes and develop supporting infrastructure; and
- Policy M: To develop and deliver high quality public realm improvements.

Public Realm in Southampton

Introduction

Significant levels of investment have been made in the Public Realm in Southampton over the last few years. This funding has been primarily targeted in the City Centre, but has also included enhancements to Shirley Town Centre and Portswood District Centre.

Whilst the main focus of public realm enhancements is focused on the city, town and district centres, the City Council has also established appropriate standards to ensure that new residential developments across the city meet certain quality standards in relation to public realm.

City Centre Public Realm Policy Framework

Over the last ten years, the City Council has established a comprehensive policy framework that has identified and enabled the delivery of a number of key city centre public realm projects.

In 2000, the City Council adopted the City Centre Urban Design Guide as Supplementary Planning Guidance. This identified a number of key areas for public realm improvements, including areas around the Civic Centre, the Precinct, Bargate, Mayflower Park and Queen's Park. In 2004, building on the Urban Design Guide, the City Council adopted the North South Spine Strategy, which outlined a comprehensive strategy for enhancing the public realm along the key street through the city centre, linking the Cultural Quarter around the Civic Centre through the main Precinct to the waterfront at Town Quay. The North South Spine is now known as the QE2 Mile. In addition, the Streetscape Manual aims to ensure the consistent use of good quality streetscene materials, to enhance the public realm.

Further enhancements to the public realm and improved linkages across the city centre, particularly in the east-west direction and to / from the Waterfront, are proposed through the City Centre Masterplan currently being developed and will inform the City Centre Area Action Plan.

City Centre Public Realm Projects

Following the establishment of the policy framework, a number of important public realm projects were implemented during LTP2. These are examined in detail in this section. Importantly, these projects cover a wide range of cost interventions.

London Road Improvement Scheme

The award winning London Road Improvement Scheme was the first major city centre public realm project delivered during the first part of the LTP2. London Road is a traditional busy high street, with a range of shops, banks, bars, takeaways and restaurants.

The £1.3m Improvement Scheme, completed in 2008, fundamentally changed the design of the street. With the aim to reduce the speed and impact of traffic the scheme consisted of the following key elements:

- Clutter free design minimising the use of conventional road markings and signs;
- Revised echelon car parking on alternate sides of the road, allowing change in road alignment, to remove historic straight alignment;
- Enhanced pedestrian facilities including the provision of wider repaved footways using high quality materials and informal crossing points throughout the scheme;
- Removal of southbound through traffic to improve bus priority and reduce conflict with pedestrians and cyclists;
- Environmental enhancements, including additional street trees and artist designed seating; and
- Legible City pedestrian signing.

Some positive key outcomes of the scheme have been:

- A one third reduction in all accidents and no recorded serious injury accidents in the two years since completion of the scheme (although accident rates have not reduced over the wider area);
- 55% reduction in southbound traffic flow, with northbound traffic flow also reduced by 31%;
- Average 7% reduction in speed northbound, 15% southbound;
- New investment in retail units in the street (e.g. new Tesco Express store, refurbished Co-op store); and
- Significant increase in amount of public and private seating in the street.

London Road has been nationally recognised as an example of good street design. It is one of five featured case studies in the recently published Manual for Streets 2. London Road won the 2010 Urban Transport Design award and was Highly Commended in the 2009 IHT Manual for Streets and 2010 PUSH Quality Places awards.

QE2 Mile

The adoption of the North South Spine Strategy in 2004 had established the priority for substantially enhancing the public realm along this key route, which runs through the heart of the city centre.

Public realm enhancements on the QE2 mile are now substantially complete. These include the following key measures:

- Significant hard landscaping project in Guildhall Square, creating an important event space in the heart of the Cultural Quarter;
- Shared surface scheme at Holyrood Church;
- Widened footway provision in the Lower High Street from East Street to Town Quay in the Old Town

Whilst these works are relatively recent, there are a number of recent private sector investments that have come forward along the route including:-

- The comprehensive refurbishment of the Dolphin Hotel;
- Expansion of the restaurant quarter around Holyrood Church; and
- Opening of new leading brand convenience retail stores.

Bedford Place

Bedford Place is located in the north of the city centre, close to London Road. It has important daytime and night time functions with the northern section containing a number of high quality speciality shops and the southern section dominated by bars, restaurants and takeaways.

In 2010 a public realm enhancement scheme was implemented in although with a much more limited budget but is a good example of what can be achieved in a more challenging funding environment.

Bedford Place is a narrow street and the main focus of the project was to improve the pedestrian environment. Specific measures include:

- Widened footways in key locations;
- Narrowing junctions to reduce pedestrian crossing distances;

- Repaving poor condition footways;
- Retaining existing sections of footway in good condition; and
- Resurfacing the carriageway

Clutter Reduction Project

The Clutter Reduction Project is a low cost public realm project, which has focussed on removing unnecessary street clutter. Since 2005, the City Council has removed over 1km of pedestrian guard railing, primarily in the city centre, but also bollards and signs.

Where pedestrian guard railing has been removed, the pedestrian injury accident record has been monitored. Initial evidence suggests that removing pedestrian guard railing has led to a deterioration in pedestrian safety.

Removing unnecessary street furniture is generally positive for maintenance, as such features no longer need to be maintained. However, care needs to be taken to ensure that the removal of street furniture does not allow vehicle over runs to damage footways.

Although clutter reduction can be implemented at very low costs compared to many public realm initiatives, it can still significantly enhance the visual appearance of the streetscene.

Legible City Project

The Legible City project, which began as a European funded project, aims to provide comprehensive, high quality information for people visiting and travelling around Southampton. This includes the provision of appropriate information at all parts of a person's journey, from the pre-planning stage through to the actual visit. There is a clear emphasis on promoting the use of alternative modes to the private car, particularly walking. Key aspects of the project include:

- Production of high quality city centre maps, available to visitors at key city centre locations (e.g. tourist information office, hotels);
- Provision of city centre maps online at the Visit Southampton website;
- Development of suite of pedestrian wayfinding signs with installation of pilot project as part of London Road Improvement Scheme; and
- Production of detailed map and guide to Southampton Common.

Following the pilot project in London Road, the first phase of the comprehensive city centre wayfinding signs will be implemented in 2011.

LTP3 Challenge

Public Ream improvements are a key component of the overall LTP3 Strategy and have very strong linkages with encouraging the use of Active Travel modes and have the potential to deliver Road Safety benefits. As was illustrated in Section 2, Southampton has successfully made considerable investment in public realm interventions and this should be built on during LTP3.

A key challenge for LTP3 is to deliver the appropriate transport interventions, which will support and facilitate the significant economic growth proposals in Southampton, which are focused in the city centre. Public realm has more than one role, in this regard. As a transport intervention, it can help to encourage greater use of alternative modes to the private car, which will be essential to accommodate the increasing levels of travel demand particularly to, from and within the city centre and other key destinations across Southampton. However, it is also an important tool in making the city centre and other locations attractive and vibrant places, which in itself can help bring forward the inward investment that will stimulate and deliver the economic growth aspirations. This does not happen overnight and is an incremental and ongoing process, for which clear evidence has been provided from Copenhagen by Jan Gehl (see *Appendix 14*). The evidence from Copenhagen also clearly highlights the incremental and additional benefit of creating a comprehensive network of high quality streets and spaces.

Whilst LTP3 contains a defined programme of Public Realm schemes, a key challenge is to ensure the principles of good street design inherent in public realm schemes are applied universally to all transport projects. At a national level, Manual for Streets and the Manual for Streets 2 Companion documents now provide the appropriate design framework for non-trunk roads. For the first time, there is a comprehensive, high quality street design guidance, which can be used as an alterative to the Design Manual for Roads and Bridges. On this basis the following policy approach is defined for the street design of all roads in Southampton.

The *Manual for Streets* and *Manual for Streets 2 Companion* documents will be used as the default design guidance for all scheme proposals on the street and highway network in Southampton. Designers will have to provide specific justification for the use of alternative design guidance.

One key challenge is to ensure that improvements to the public realm do not compromise the efficient operation of public transport within the city, particularly bus routes and services. In order for public transport to be the mode of choice, particularly for journeys to and from the city centre, good accessibility into the heart of destinations will be important. The ongoing development of the City Centre Master Plan will need to give careful consideration to this issue.

Maintenance is a key issue, which needs to be considered in detail through the development of public realm projects. In the current economic climate, there is greater pressure than ever before on local authority funding. It is therefore important that any investment in the public realm is undertaken on a whole life cycle costed basis. This should work on the principle of providing additional capital investment at the time of implementation, if this can clearly demonstrate a reduced need for ongoing maintenance costs over the lifetime of the scheme.

Evidence, Tools & Measures

Appraising Public Realm Projects

The traditional appraisal process for transport projects calculates the various costs and benefits of a project to determine its overall Benefit : Cost Ratio (BCR). The process was originally developed when transport investment was dominated by major road schemes. The monetary costs and benefits of such projects have been well defined for many years and include, for example, injury accidents, journey time changes and fuel costs.

In addition to the factors noted above, public realm schemes have a much wider range of potential benefits. These include, for example, improved pedestrian ambience, local economic benefits and encouraging modal shift towards active travel modes (including wider health benefits). However, until recently, there has been little evidence to define these benefits quantitatively and they have generally only been defined anecdotally or qualitatively.

This lack of empirical evidence prevents these wider benefits from being fully considered in the BCR calculations. In the current funding climate, there is an even greater emphasis on BCR values, when considering priorities for transport investment, to ensure that available funding is spent on the most cost effective interventions. It is therefore important that as many of the wider benefits of public realm projects are quantified and included within the BCR.

Evidence on the benefits of implementing public realm projects has been drawn from a range of sources. However, Transport for London (TfL) appears to have made significant progress in this area. Following detailed research, TfL has now released of a basic level Valuing Urban Realm Toolkit for public realm projects, which calculates the overall costs and benefits of a scheme, to define its BCR.

The actual impact of public realm projects covers a wide area and evidence will be drawn into the following key areas:

- Pedestrian Ambience public realm projects is to enhance pedestrian environment;
- Economic Benefits In enhancing the environment of a street or place, this will normally attract additional inward investment and increase the value of business and residential property adjacent to the scheme, people will spend more time in the area and new spaces created;
- Transport Impacts Reduced accidents and reliable journey times;
- Active Travel Impacts shift the balance in street design towards promoting active travel modes, particularly pedestrian movement; and
- Other Benefits including for example, reducing crime and use of the space for leisure purposes

More detailed consideration of the Evidence Base relating to these factors is shown in Appendix 13.

Key Benefits of Public Realm Schemes

The available evidence base in relation to the implementation of public realm projects clearly identifies the key benefits, which can be achieved through the delivery of these projects. Many of these benefits are quantifiable and can therefore be directly included within BCR calculations. The identified quantifiable benefits are:

- Pedestrian Ambience;
- Economic Benefits, with the caveat that increases in residential and commercial property values along the street are not a public benefit that contributes to BCR;
- Journey time savings for both vehicle passengers and pedestrians, although the impact is unlikely to be significant, compared to a major road scheme, where this is often the most important factor;

- Road safety benefits for schemes that are implemented in streets with a poor road safety record that could be improved; and
- Active Travel benefits with the primary benefit related to improvements in the physical fitness of the population, with other less significant benefits around congestion reduction and environmental enhancements.

There are also a number of other benefits, which have not been quantified at this stage (e.g. crime reduction). However, as the evidence base relating to public realm projects improves over time, these benefits may be quantified and could be considered directly within the BCR calculations, rather than a separate qualitative assessment. However, future, more advanced editions of TfL's *Valuing Urban Realm Toolkit* will contain a number of qualitative factors.

These findings demonstrate that many public realm projects are capable of delivering either high or very high value for money. The evidence base demonstrates that schemes offering the best value for money are likely to have the following characteristics:

- Existing high numbers of pedestrians and cyclists, with the potential to further increase the volumes of these Active Travel modes;
- A poor safety record, which can be improved; and
- A poor pedestrian and cycling ambience, which can be improved.

Balancing these benefits will be the cost of implementing a scheme. Here, the choice of materials is paramount. In broad terms, higher quality materials will be used in higher profile and / or historical locations. Southampton's Streetscape Manual follows this approach with, for example, the use of natural stone in the Old Town, but concrete paving slabs elsewhere. It is important many of the key quantifiable benefits can be delivered without using excessively expensive materials. Therefore, higher cost materials, such as natural stone, should only be used where this can be justified on environmental and / or economic benefit grounds and in particular, streets and spaces which would have a significant "place" function.

Improving Southampton's Public Realm During LTP3

This section examines the specific public realm interventions proposed for implementation during LTP3. As a current focus for existing activity and future economic growth, the city centre is also a significant focus for public realm investment. However, it is important that public realm enhancements are also implemented in other important locations of activity across Southampton, particularly District Centres, which form an important focus for local activity across Southampton.

However, creating high quality streets and places should be a principle, which is applied throughout. As outlined in Section 5 above, all scheme proposals, including new developments, should follow the principles of high quality street design. This should ensure that improving and enhancing the public realm is inherent in the delivery of the whole capital programme across Southampton and not just within the explicit projects outlined in this section.

QE2 Mile

The QE2 mile project was substantially completed during LTP2. However, one key outstanding element of this project is the implementation of a permanent scheme around the Bargate. A low cost interim scheme was implemented approximately five years ago, which removed through traffic from the Bargate and created the shuttle worked bus only route connecting Bargate Street with Hannover Buildings. This has created a substantial new public space south of the Bargate, which is now used for regular events, including a weekly market.

Implementation of a permanent scheme using high quality materials is likely to progress during LTP3, although this will be dependent on potential redevelopment options to the east and west. As the permanent scheme does not provide any additional transport functionality, it would not be funded directly using LTP funding and it is anticipated that the scheme would be funded by a combination of developer contributions and City Council monies.

Funding is also allocated in the short term for potential measures to manage traffic movements in and around Guildhall Square, should this prove necessary.

East West Spine

Following on from the north to south focus of the QE2 mile, the East West Spine aims to substantially enhance the public realm on the key east-west route across the city centre from the railway station in the west, through the Cultural Quarter around the Civic Centre, towards Solent University and Six Dials in the east. High priority elements of the East West Spine proposed for investment in the first four years of LTP3, include Civic Centre Place, which is the comprehensive remodelling of the road layout in and around the Civic Centre to create a much more pedestrian friendly environment and reduce the dominance of road traffic. Public realm enhancements are also proposed in front of the Sea City Museum, which is a key destination within the Cultural Quarter and due to open in 2012.

The Civic Centre Place scheme aims to remove through traffic from Civic Centre Road / New Road and divert this onto the Inner Ring Road via Havelock Road, Cumberland Place, Brunswick Place and Charlotte Place. This will remove through traffic from the central core, where there are particular road safety problems.

North of Central Station Improvements

Complementary to the East West Spine is the need to substantially enhance the public realm to the north side of Central Railway Station. This is part of an incremental approach to improve and enhance Central Station and will follow on from committed short term enhancements to the South Side. The ultimate aspiration is to comprehensively redevelop the station area as a key part of the Major Development Quarter, with a focus of high density office development is this highly accessible location.

Key elements of the North of Central Station Improvements include the consolidation of surface level car parking into a new multi-storey car park to create land for redevelopment and to create a high quality public realm and public transport interchange. The works would create a high quality pedestrian route from Central Station towards the Cultural Quarter, linking in with the proposed East West Spine works at Civic Centre Place. This is project is proposed to be a key part of a comprehensive Local Sustainable Transport Fund bid for South Hampshire.

Oxford Street

Oxford Street is an economically vibrant part of the night time economy with a concentration of high quality bars and restaurants, which supports approximately 400 jobs. The public realm in the street is currently relatively poor and a comprehensive improvement scheme is proposed to maintain and enhance the street. This will create a shared surface scheme, creating more space for the bars and restaurants to spill out into and activating the street.

Old Town Public Realm

Low cost improvements to the public realm will be implemented in the short term. These include works outside the recently renovated Tudor Merchant's House and the extension of the existing 20mph zone through the recently completed QE2 Mile enhancements in Holyrood to link with the existing scheme in French Street.

Legible Cities Project

A short term priority for the Legible City project will be ongoing delivery of the on street wayfinding maps and signing in the city centre. During LTP3, the project should its continuous expansion to create a truly Legible City. This will involve working across modes and a particular area of consideration should be the development of high quality, comprehensive and consistent public transport information.

Civilising the Ring Road

Some sections of the Inner Ring Road have a poor environment for pedestrians and cyclists, creating severance problems, which can deter the use of Active Travel modes by local residents, who live in close proximity to the city centre. Emerging work on the City Centre Master Plan has identified that civilising the Inner Ring Road to create a number of City Streets, should be a high priority.

It is anticipated that much of this work will take place post 2015 and will often be tied into development opportunities. In the shorter term, the proposals to remove through traffic from Civic Centre Place and divert this via the northern section of the Inner Ring Road could further exacerbate pedestrian severance issues. Consideration will therefore be given to whether additional measures should be implemented to address these problems.

Bitterne District Centre

Following investment in Shirley Town Centre and Portswood District Centre, Bitterne District Centre is a high priority for investment to improve accessibility and enhance the public realm.

Woolston District Centre

The development of the major Centenary Quay employment and residential development will provide S106 contributions to improve and enhance the public realm and implement measures to accommodate the increased travel demands from the new development.

Clutter Reduction

An ongoing programme of clutter reduction is proposed. This will aim to remove unnecessary street furniture and signing, which will reduce the ongoing maintenance liability for such measures. Investigations will be made to assess whether the scrap value of the furniture can be used to fund its removal, to effectively allow the project to be self funded.

Programme

The programme for implementation of Public Realm schemes in *Table 29* sets out what Southampton City Council intend to do over the next four years and into the future to develop Active Travel within the city.

Schemes
Realm
of Public
Programme c
Table 29-

District Centres- Portswood	Strategy Area Public Realm	Itising Bollards Scheme Name Scheme Name Scheme Name Scheme Name Svic Centre Place (design) Svic Centre Place (implement) Svic Centre Place (design) Svic Centre Place (des	Confirmed 2011/2012	2012/2013	Forecast 2013/2014/2015	Beyond 2015
Clutter Reduction		District Centres- Portswood Slutter Reduction		> >		

Chapter 11

Data Collection and Monitoring

Introduction

Data collection and analysis plays a key role in transport planning. It is used to identify and define problems, support the decision making process in resolving these issues and monitor the success of the transport plan.

The DfT guidance on monitoring performance and setting targets for LTP3 was given as follows;

"Authorities should consider as they develop their Plan what performance indicators are most appropriate for monitoring it, and what targets might be set to incentivise and secure delivery. Performance monitoring should be an integral part of managing the LTP programme. A strong LTP will include ambitious target setting, clear trajectories and close monitoring of delivery.

In considering appropriate indicators, authorities are encouraged to discuss with other authorities, especially within their region, what standard indicator definitions may enable them and the wider transport community to benchmark their performance.

A robust monitoring framework is likely to include not only the transport and transport-related NIs in the LAA process, but additional voluntary targets and indicators that are relevant to the locality and to the specific goals and challenges the authority has identified."

It was subsequently announced in 2010 that National Indicators would no longer be collected by Central Government (except for a limited number still considered of National interest) and that Local Authorities should focus on collecting data that will be beneficial to their area.

We have used this indicator refresh to review the data that is collected to ensure that it is cost effective and relevant. We will provide an updated monitoring strategy in the 2011/12 period to report on LTP2 progress.

Outcomes

The desired outcomes of the LTP3 Data Collection and Monitoring program are as follows;

- To justify and provide the evidence for what SCC will deliver
- To monitor schemes that have been implemented to highlight success or otherwise of measures
- To monitor progress against the LTP3 strategy and Implementation Plan
- To report on results of data collection and monitoring in a manner that engages members of the public, relevant council services, interested parties and partnership authorities

Review of LTP2 Monitoring Program

LTP2 identified a series of Mandatory & Local Indicators that would be monitored throughout the five year period of the plan. There was also a series National Indicators that were to be reported annually to Central Government. There was inevitably some overlap between the National Indicators and those already proposed by LTP2.

The LTP2 Monitoring program was largely successful in reporting on the series of indicators indentified above. Progress Reports were published assessing the delivery of LTP2 against these defined targets and can be viewed on the Southampton City Council website.

The key lesson carried forward into LTP3 has been to develop indicators that are sourced from data collected to support other objectives of the Implementation Plan. This ensures that resources are not used solely for the purpose of tracking indicators.

LTP3 Data Collection and Monitoring Programme

The focus of the programme is to support the other sections of the Implementation Plan by developing an evidence base that identifies and/or supports a need for intervention measures.

Data Collection by Strategy Area

Active Travel

A comprehensive study of the routes and corridors frequently used by cyclists will be carried out in the 2011/12 period. This will take the form of a one-off survey asking cyclists to highlight the routes they use on a map, identify any problem areas and suggest routes they would use if facilities for cycling were provided. This will enable cycling intervention measures to be targeted at locations where they can provide the highest benefits.

To complement this process, cycle counts will be carried out to determine levels of cycling along the key corridors identified by the survey. Where possible this will be done using automatic counters, although ad hoc manual surveys may be used where it is appropriate to do so. The location of both automatic and manual counts will be identified as part of the Traffic Data Review.

Ad hoc surveys, both manual and automatic will be used to monitor and evaluate new schemes once they have been implemented. The methodology of the survey will vary depending on the scheme.

Asset Management

The Transport Asset Management Plan (TAMP) serves as the principal guide by which areas of the City's transport infrastructure (including roads, footways, structures, street lighting and traffic signals) are identified and prioritised for maintenance. In this regard, the TAMP will effectively double up as a monitoring document and no further data collection or monitoring work will be proposed for this section. The condition of the highways and footways will be monitored by means of City and Local Indicators.

Network Management & Intelligent Transport Systems

Prior to the implementation of measures that will improve the efficiency of the PT network (e.g. bus priority measures) a comprehensive study will be carried out of the area that will benefit from the improvements. This will take into account the impact of the measures on traffic flows in other locations i.e. creating free flowing traffic in one section of road may cause congestion at another junction. For this reason, a review of public transport infrastructure will be carried out on a corridor by corridor basis. As part of these studies, bus journey times and traffic flows will be surveyed before and after implementation measures to gauge the success of the schemes.

Public Realm

All public realm works will be preceded by a careful evaluation of the area to be improved. The methodology for each evaluation will be tailored to specific projects but commonly there is an emphasis on consulting people who use that public space. Following implementation, further evaluation is carried out to assess the success of the scheme against specific objectives of the proposal alongside the public response.

Public Transport & Smart Cards

There is great scope for collection of public transport related data that would offer a better understanding of passenger needs, required improvements to infrastructure and the overall efficiency of the network.

Although overall satisfaction with the public transport network is monitored via passenger surveys carried out by Passenger Focus, this does not generally contain constructive data on where exactly passengers feel improvements could be made and more importantly what improvements they would respond to. It is proposed that SCC will work in partnership with local public transport operators to carry out targeted surveys of passengers as part of a programme of engagement that will remedy genuine concerns where feasible and attract users back to public transport.

Smart Cards will facilitate data collection across a wide range of subject areas and provide detailed accessible information on patronage levels by route, date and time. This can be cross checked against demographic information provided by passengers when the application for the Smart Card was made. Passengers benefit because cash is not required to pay for fares and they will be aware of the cost of the journey before they pay. They will also benefit from multi-ticket offered by operators that reduce real fare cost. The operators see boarding times reduced as the driver spends less time dealing with cash transactions and the journeys become quicker and more reliable. In this respect, it will be worthwhile carrying out a survey of journey/boarding times before the introduction of Smart Cards and with subsequent follow up surveys as their use becomes more widespread.

Patronage figures for individual routes such as supported services are analysed by SCC and the operator concerned for the purpose of setting the level subsidy required (if any) and whether the route is viable. Naturally this is commercially sensitive information and is not discussed in the public arena.

Road Safety

Road traffic accident data is provided by Hampshire Constabulary and reported to Southampton City Council's Accident Analysis and Investigation Officer. The officer inputs the data into Key Accident Database from which a range of reports can be produced. The data consists of the location of the accident, the people and vehicles involved and the extent of any injuries. Some data as to the cause of the accident may also be available although this may not be reliable.

This data is collated and plotted to establish any patterns of accidents occurring. If accident 'black spots' can be identified, then measures to resolve the cause of accidents can be proposed and implemented.

Casualty reduction is also carried out through partnership working with the Police, the Safer Roads Partnership and other groups which aim to address road user behaviour and attitudes through a combination of publicity, education, engineering and enforcement. Best practise is subsequently shared with other Local Authorities to draw out the most productive approach.

Smarter Choices

Progress against the Smarter Choices objectives is reflected by the extent of Modal Shift achieved by the measures implemented. To some extent this will be shown by the Modal Split data reported as part of the City Indicators. However, Modal Split data focuses largely on the City Centre and would not account for measures implemented in other parts of the City. This particularly applies to travel plans for the University, the Hospital and many of the City's schools. Carrying out a survey of this nature for the entire City is impractical, so Modal Split for businesses and schools will be monitored using iTrace and the School Census respectively.

Overall public attitudes towards Smarter Choices will be monitored by carrying out a telephone survey of the City's population both prior to the implementation of Smarter Choices programme and after the proposed measures have been introduced.

General Data Collection

Traffic Counts

The traffic count programme is not directly related to any particular aspect of the LTP3 Implementation Plan, but the data provided can be used to support all aspects of the strategy. The wide range of traffic counts currently carried out within the Local Authority area provide valuable data for establishing traffic trends flows, cycling levels and modal split along different sections of the road network. All future traffic counts will be delivered by the HCC Monitoring Partnership. These are as follows;

12 Hour Counts

A manual survey carried out annually across 31 sites on the City's road network. The survey records the numbers of vehicles by category in both directions for one 12 hour period at each survey point. The

sites are not all counted on the same day. Indeed the survey days can be spread throughout the year, although holidays and weekends are avoided.

Modal Split Count

A further manual survey carried out annually at sites along both an outer and inner cordon. This survey focuses solely on modes used by commuters (i.e. cars, buses, cycling and walking) and records both the number of vehicles and the number of people within each one (estimation is required for some modes such as buses). Inbound traffic is recorded between 07:00 - 09:00 whilst outbound traffic is monitored during the 11:00 - 13:00 and 16:00 - 18:00 periods.

Automatic Traffic Counters

There are 6 automatic traffic counters at fixed locations on the road network. They have a limited ability to differentiate between types of vehicles but are in constant operation so data can therefore be requested for any period of time at these locations.

Cycle Counters

There are also 6 automatic cycle counters at fixed locations on the cycle network. They only record numbers of cyclists, but as with the Automatic Traffic Counters the counters are in constant operation.

Traffic Data Review

It is proposed that a Traffic Data Review will be carried out as part of the LTP3 Implementation Plan within the 2011/12 period. It will assess what automated counters and manual surveys are currently used, the costs involved and the value of the data produced. This will include an assessment of the methodologies for the 12 Hour counts and the Modal Split counts.

The Traffic Data Review will include recommendations for changes as appropriate. Where financially viable these will be carried out in parallel to the existing methodology for a limited period to allow for a consistent interpretation of results.

LTP3 Indicators

The indicators collected and monitored as part of the LTP3 are collected to show progress against regional, city and local indicators as represented in *Figure 14*.





TfSH Indicators

These will broadly monitor progress against the proposed Joint Strategy. The TfSH Indicators will examine journey times along key corridors and number of public transport trips within South Hampshire. The methodologies and targets for these targets are discussed more fully in the TfSH Strategy document.

City Indicators

This is a core set of 6 indicators that will provide a snapshot of Southampton's transport network in terms of traffic flows, modal split, bus patronage and punctuality, road casualties and highway condition. It is intended that these will be reported annually and will be readily viewable on the SCC website.

Peak Period Traffic Flows (Annually)

Peak Period Traffic Flow will show the amount of traffic using the City's six principal road corridors during the am and pm peaks (07:00 - 09:00 and 16:00 - 18:00 respectively). The figures (which will be reported by corridor) are valuable for establishing actual traffic flow trends rather than reacting to a perceived view of congestion problems within the City. The figure is currently drawn from data collected during the 12 Hour Counts.

Modal Split (Annually)

The Modal Split data is used to demonstrate the success of the LTP in getting people to switch from the car to more sustainable modes, such as walking, cycling and public transport. This indicator will use the data from the Modal Split surveys to show Modal Split by each of the six principal corridors during the am peak. Consequently, it also shows the corridors where the LTP has been the most effective.

Bus Patronage (Annually)

Bus Patronage data is collected from all operators who run buses within the city boundary. It is always assumed to be an approximate figure as the data collection methodology, particularly for cross boundary trips and the ticket systems used vary from operator to operator. However, the figure provided can give a broad indication of the bus patronage trend when measured over a period of time and reflects progress against measures implemented as part of the Public Transport strategy. With the introduction of Smart Cards the data should become more accurate.

Bus Punctuality - Frequent Services (Quarterly)

It is proposed to use the monitoring of Frequent Services as the principal indicator of bus punctuality within the Southampton. Frequent Services are most likely to be used by the City's population for everyday travel because of the convenience offered by bus services available every 10 minutes. The routes for all Frequent Services are also largely contained with the local authority boundary and are therefore not affected by external problems. Rather than a percentage figure, punctuality for Frequent Services is reported as Average Excess Waiting Time i.e. the period of time a passenger has to wait in excess of 5 minutes for a bus to arrive. The data is collected via the Real Time Information System based at ROMANSE. It is expected that the method of collection will change when the RTI system is upgraded and smartcard readers are implemented on buses.

No. of People Killed or Seriously Injured (Annually)

The number of people killed or seriously injured (KSI) is reported to show progress against measures implemented as part of the Road Safety programme and is drawn from data provided by Hampshire Constabulary via the Key Accident database. The National Indicator practice of reporting the figures solely as a percentage change will no longer be used as this was both deceptive and confusing. Instead the annual figure will simply be shown as a three year average (using a three year average figure gives a more accurate representation of ongoing trends).

No. of Child Casualties (Annually)

The No. of Children Killed or Seriously Injured has become such a low figure that is no longer possible to make a significant impact on the trend. Instead the total No. of Child Casualties will be reported with the aim of reducing all road traffic accidents involving children regardless of the injuries sustained. The figure will be sourced from data collected via the Key Accident database.

% of Principal Roads and Non-principal Classified Roads where maintenance should be considered (Annually)

The level of highway maintenance required is reported as a percentage figure for three different classifications of road - Principal Roads, Non-principal Classified Roads and Non-classified Roads. For the City indicators, the figures for Principal and Non-principal Classified Roads will be reported (Non classified Roads will be reported as an Asset Management Indicator). The data is collected by use of a vehicle fitted with scanning equipment which makes an annual pass of the City's highway network picking up defects in the road surface. The results are considered as part of the highway maintenance program to highlight the progress made by resurfacing and repair work and identify areas where further work is required.

Local Indicators

These will monitor progress of the LTP3 Implementation Plan. Each section has 2 to 3 indicators that will reflect progress against the measures implemented during the 3 year time period. These will be flexible and may evolve or change over time depending on the focus of the Implementation Plans. The indicators identified for this purpose are shown in *Figure 15* and are discussed further below.

Figure 15- LTP3 Local Indicators



Active Travel

Average Number of Daily Cycle Trips

This indicator will be drawn from 6 automatic cycle counters. The location of these counters will be determined as part of the Traffic Data Review with a focus on locations that funnel cyclists from a range of different routes. This will ensure that increases in cycling can subsequently be monitored across as wide an area as possible. It is accepted that not all cycling trips are counted, but the aim is to adopt a consistent approach with survey points that will capture the reaction to cycling infrastructure changes, promotional activity and other measures.

Inner Cordon Modal Split for Walking and Cycling

This indicator will use data from the modal split counts focusing on walking and cycling trips crossing the Inner Cordon in the am peak. This will reflect the willingness to adopt active modes of travel particularly among commuters who live and work within the City who are the key target group for walking and cycling measures.

Asset Management

% of Unclassified Roads where maintenance should be considered

Although this indicator may appear similar to "% of Principal and Non-principal classified roads where maintenance should be considered", the methodology for providing a result is based on a detailed visual inspection rather than vehicle based scanning equipment. The trigger point for a maintenance need is also lower than that for principal and non-principal classified roads. However, it is recognised that these roads are important for City residents and the results are incorporated into the TAMP to identify areas where work is required.

% of Footway where maintenance should be considered

Footway maintenance is central to the provision of an attractive and safe pedestrian environment. The monitoring of this environment is carried out by means of a detailed visual inspection to identify any areas in need of repair which are subsequently incorporated into the TAMP.

Network Management & Intelligent Transport Systems

Peak Period Journey Times (Quarterly)

This indicator will be monitored by measuring journey times in peak periods along the City's six primary road corridors. This will be done using the ANPR system based at ROMANSE, which is able identify the period of time it takes for individual vehicles to travel the length of the corridor. An average journey time is then used for the purpose of providing the Peak Period Journey Time. No data on individual vehicles is stored or subsequently used for other purposes.

Bus Punctuality - Non Frequent Services (Quarterly)

This indicator will reflect the impact of poor traffic flows on bus corridors. Non-frequent services are used because they are more time dependent and subsequently it is more apparent if a service is running late. The indicator will be measured using the Real Time Information System based at ROMANSE and will use data from the principal bus corridors. The figure will be assessed in conjunction with the figure for Peak Period Journey Times to establish whether poor bus punctuality occurs at the same time as periods of congestion. Indeed the relevant data will ideally be analysed from the same weekly period for both indicators.

Public Realm

Overall Satisfaction with Public Realm (Annually)

MORI Surveys are conducted annually to establish the public's level of satisfaction with their local area, including street layout, parking facilities, public transport interchanges and overall condition of the footway and assist prioritising areas for improvement. The data also highlights where these schemes have been successful or if further improvements are required.

Public Transport & Smart Cards

Overall Satisfaction with Public Transport Services (Biannually)

Passenger Focus carries out bi-annual surveys which record the extent to which users are content with the quality and frequency of public transport service provision. The figure offers a guide as to how buses are viewed within the Local Authority and Southampton City Council can work with local bus operators to further improve bus services on offer.

% of Public Transport Journeys made via Smart Card (Annually)

The introduction of Smart Cards offer many potential benefits including speeding up bus boarding times, reducing overall cost of fares through multi-ticket purchasing and offering comprehensive data on public transport use. Whilst use of Smart Cards within the City is at a very early stage, they are used for concessionary fares across all operators and Uni-link operates a fully functioning Smart Card for tickets on their services. It is expect that use of Smart Cards will become more widespread, but this is partially reliant on effective partnership working between local authorities and public transport operators. This indicator will be an effective reflection of progress in this regard and will be calculated from data provided by operators.

Smarter Choices

No. of Gold Standard Work Place Travel Plans (Annually)

Data monitored used iTrace will be used to allocate a Gold, Silver or Bronze standard for employers within the City. Bronze shows that an employer has adopted a Travel Plan approved by Southampton City Council. Silver shows that the organisation's travel plan is being actively implemented. Gold is reserved for organisation that can clearly demonstrate significant Modal Shift.

No. of Gold Standard School Travel Plans (Annually)

In a similar manner, data collected from the School Travel Census will be used to allocate a Gold, Silver or Bronze standard for each of the City's schools. The methodology used for judging the standard achieved is the same as that for Work Place Travel Plans.

Attitudes towards Smarter Choices (Every 3 Years)

A mechanism for evaluating attitudes and travel behaviour will be formulated in the early stages of LTP3. Due to the cost of the survey method, this will probably only be reported every three years.

Road Safety

No. of Slight Injuries (Annually)

The number of slight injuries is reported to show progress against measures implemented as part of the Road Safety programme and is drawn from data provided by Hampshire Constabulary via the Key Accident database. As with KSIs, the annual figure will be shown as a three year average (using a three year average figure gives a more accurate representation of ongoing trends).

Programme

The Data Collection programme will be largely delivered by three agencies; Hampshire County Council, the Highways Service Partnership and ROMANSE. Some data will also be collected directly by Southampton City Council's Travel and Transport Policy Team.

Appendix 14 sets out a programme for the datasets that will be collected during LTP3, and the timescales during which this data will be collected. Appendix B sets LTP indicators, past and present performance of these indicators, and the targets we have set for modal share during LTP3.

Evaluation & Monitoring

The tables outlining the relationship between LTP2 performance and the new LTP3 indicators are shown in <u>Appendix 15</u>. The final data for the 2010/11 period is not yet available. This will be reported in the 2011/12 period and will then be used to establish meaningful baseline and target figures for each LTP3 indicator. These will be published together with a full end of LTP2 period report in the early stages of the 2011/12 period. LTP3 performance will subsequently be updated as appropriate on the Southampton City Council website.

Southampton City Council will look to carry out a biannual review of the LTP3 indicators to look at whether they are still relevant and review the data collection methodology to see whether it can be done in a more cost effective manner.

This page is intentionally left blank

Local Transport Plan 3 (LTP3) Appendices

Draft for Consultation

February 2011



Table of Contents

Appendix 1

Glossary of Terms

Acronym/ Common Term	Full Title	Explanation
AQMA	Air Quality Management Area	An identified area where various air pollutant levels breach national limits, requiring action to deal with poor air quality.
ANPR	Automated Number plate Recognition	System consisting of linked traffic cameras capable of identifying average speed of vehicle between two points and used to enforce speed limits, particularly through roadworks or over longer sections of route.
Acti	ve Travel	Modes of travel which require physical activity, ie walking and cycling.
BRT	Bus Rapid Transit	Provision of dedicated, segregated bus lanes, junction priority, high quality "stations" and other infrastructure to provide a bus-based version of light rail rapid transit, capable of supporting high frequency services moving large volumes of passengers.
Car Club		Organisations providing cars based in key locations for hire to members via an online or telephone booking system. Car clubs allow infrequent car users to access a car when they need it, without the high cost or parking difficulties associated with car ownership.
ссти	Closed Circuit Television	The use of video cameras to transmit a signal to a specific place, on a limited set of monitors. Typically used to transmit images from roadside cameras to traffic control rooms for network management purposes.
CPGS	Car Park Guidance System	System which combines monitoring of car park capacity and occupancy with Variable Message Signs (see "VMS") to route car drivers to car parks with available parking spaces, reducing the number of vehicles circulating searching for spaces at busy times and reducing traffic congestion.
CPZ	Controlled Parking Zone	An area where parking restrictions (typically a requirement to display a valid ticket or permit) are in force.
CRP	Community Rail Partnership	Community Rail Partnerships encourage greater use of rail services on rail routes away from main-line corridors by raising their profile in the community. This can be achieved by publicity, developing links with local communities served by the rail route and recruiting volunteers to help 'adopt' stations.
DaSTS	Delivering a Sustainable Transport System	Government report and policy guidance outlining goals and planned development for transport, aiming to balance the delivery of economic growth with reductions in the environmental impact of transport.
DDA	Disability Discrimination Act	An Act of Parliament making it unlawful to discriminate against disabled persons in connection with employment, the provision of goods, facilities and services and regarding the design of public buildings and infrastructure.
DfT	Department for Transport	Government Department with responsibility for funding, development, and regulation of all aspects of Transport in England.
Eddingto n Report	Eddington Transport Study	A report authored by Sir Rod Eddington in 2006. This report examined the relationship between transport and the economy and the environment, and made recommendations on the direction future transport direction should take.

Acronym/ Common Term	Full Title	Explanation
Green Grid		The Green Grid concept aims to create a multi-functional network of interlinked, multi-functional and high quality open spaces that connect with town centres, public transport nodes, the countryside in the urban fringe, and major employment and residential areas. The PUSH Green Infrastructure Strategy is a step towards the creation of a Green Grid in South Hampshire.
НА	Highways Agency	Government agency responsible for managing the trunk road and motorway network.
Hampshire County Council		The County Council covering the county of Hampshire but excluding the cities of Portsmouth and Southampton, which are unitary authorities. Major urban areas in Hampshire include Havant, Gosport, Fareham, Eastleigh, Winchester, Basingstoke, Andover, Farnborough, and Aldershot.
HOV Lanes	High Occupancy Vehicle Lanes	Lanes dedicated for use by buses and cars carrying multiple occupants. Intended to encourage car-sharing by rewarding car-sharers with faster, less congested journeys.
ITS	Intelligent Transport Systems	The use of IT systems to transport operations in order to reduce operating costs, improve safety, reduce environmental impacts and maximise the capacity of existing infrastructure.
Journey time reliability		It is important for people making a regular journey that the length of time taken between their origin and destination is reasonably predicable, and does not fluctuate excessively from day to day. Unpredicability adds to costs of business and results in wasted time.
KSI	Killed or Seriously Injured	Highway Personal Injury Accidents resulting in death or injuries defined as serious to those involved.
LDF	Local Development Framework	A series of local development documents prepared by district councils and unitary authorities that outline the spatial planning strategy for their area.
Legible Cities/ Legible South Hampshire		The Legible Cities concept involves the development of direction signage and maps to enable pedestrians and cyclists to navigate around the city with greater ease and confidence. A Legible South Hampshire project would involve deployment of a common brand of Legible Cities signage in urban locations across South Hampshire.
		The current Government has proposed to set up a number of regional / sub-regional organisations known as LEPs to replace Regional Development Agencies (RDAs).
LEP	Local Enterprise Partnership	LEPs will provide the strategic leadership in their areas to set out local economic priorities and will feature more private sector representation than RDAs. LEPs will address such areas as planning, housing, local transport and infrastructure, employment, and inward investment. LEPs will be able to submit bids to the Regional Growth Fund.
		In October 2010, a Solent LEP, covering the TfSH area and the Isle of Wight was one of twenty four LEP proposals across England that met the requirements of the Government, and was given the go-ahead to be formally established.
Local Transport Act		The Local Transport Act (2008) is an act of Parliament that enables local authorities to better manage bus services, consider introduction of road charging schemes, and also outlines the requirements for delivery of Local Transport Plans.

Acronym/ Common Term	Full Title	Explanation
LTA	Local Transport Authority	A Local Authority responsible for the operation, management and development of the highway network (excluding trunk roads and motorways, which are the responsibility of the Highways Agency) within its area. LTAs are also generally responsible for subsidy of certain bus routes and maintenance and improvement of transport infrastructure (excluding infrastructure under control of the Highways Agency, Network Rail, and private operators).
LTP	Local Transport Plan	A Local Transport Plan outlines the transport policies, strategy and implementation plans for Local Transport Authorities.
LSTF	Local Sustainable Transport Fund	Funding made available for local authorities outside London to bid for, to support packages of transport interventions that support local economic growth and reduce carbon emissions in their communities as well as delivering cleaner environments and improved air quality, enhanced safety and reduced congestion.
Мос	dal Share	The proportion of journeys made by a mode (i.e. type) of transport, e.g. a modal share of 70% for cars means 70% of journeys are made by car.
Naked Streets		Streets with none (or very little) of the usual street furniture such as traffic lights, signs, kerbs, railings, white lines and other road markings. In certain locations, studies have found that "naked streets" reduce traffic speeds and improve safety for users compared to more traditional street layouts, markings and furniture.
PTW	Powered Two- Wheeler	A powered two wheel vehicle, ie a motorbike, motor scooter, or electric scooter.
PCC	Portsmouth City Council	Unitary Authority covering Portsea Island, and the mainland consisting of Paulsgrove to the west and Farlington to the east.
PCN	Penalty Charge Notice	Fine to punish civil parking and traffic offences. Originally used by police and traffic wardens, their use has extended to other public officials and authorities, and can be used to punish contraventions of bus lanes, prohibitions of driving, etc by those without permission to use such infrastructure.
PUSH	Partnership for Urban South Hampshire	A partnership between Local Authorities in South Hampshire which aims to deliver sustainable, economic growth and regeneration to create a more prosperous, attractive and sustainable South Hampshire.
QBP	Quality Bus Partnership	An agreement between Bus Operators and Local Highway Authorities which requires each party to commit to deliver specific improvements aimed at securing better quality bus services in an area or along a bus corridor. Typically this involves both the introduction of better infrastructure, usually by the local authority, and better vehicles or service improvements, usually by bus operators.
RGF	Regional Growth Fund	Government funding initiative to encourage private sector enterprise, create sustainable private sector jobs and help places currently reliant upon the public sector make the transition to sustainable private sector growth. Transport initiatives are eligible to receive funding.
ROMANS E	Road Management Centre for Europe	Southampton's traffic control centre.
ROWIP	Rights of Way Improvement Plan	A plan which considers how best to manage and develop the Public Rights of Way network (including bridleways and public footpaths).
RTI	Real Time Information	A system providing live updates on expected arrival times of buses at each stop, and often also accessible online or via text message.

Acronym/ Common Term	Full Title	Explanation
RUS	Route Utilisation Strategy	Network Rail documents outlining plans for future development and operation of of different parts of the rail network.
SCC	Southampton City Council	Unitary Authority covering the city of Southampton and much of its urban and suburban area.
SHA	Southampton Hackney Association	Organisation representing Southampton's hackney ("hail and ride") taxi operators and drivers.
SPD	Supplementary Planning Document	A partner planning document to major plans such as the Local Development Framework (LDF) setting out specialist or additional planning requirements, rules and regulations.
SUDS	Sustainable Urban Drainage System	Urban drainage system designed to reduce the impact of water runoff from urban developments. SUDS generally use systems of collection, storage, cleaning, and controlled release to more slowly release cleaner drainage water back into the environment. These systems are less prone to flooding than conventional drainage.
Stern Review	Stern Review on the Economics of Climate Change	A report produced in 2005 for the British Government by economist Nicholas Stern. It examines the economic impacts of climate change, as well as considering the policy challenges involved in developing a low-carbon economy and in adapting to the consequences of climate change.
ТАМР	Transport Asset Management Plan	A Transport Asset Management Plan aims to bring together the management processes associated with the maintenance of the transport network with information on the transport assets maintained by a local authority in one document.
ТАР	Town Access Plan	A plan identifying schemes which can help improve movement in and around towns, and to make the best use of roads and public spaces. TAPs are Hampshire County Council's primary vehicle for identifying how to improve parts of the transport network in towns in Hampshire.
TfSH	Transport for South Hampshire	Transport for South Hampshire is a delivery agency formed in 2007 for the South Hampshire sub-region, bringing together local transport authorities, transport operators, business interests and government agencies to deliver change. The organisation is a partnership made up of the Local Highway Authorities of Hampshire, Southampton and Portsmouth, together with transport providers and other agencies.
TIF	Tax Increment Financing	The coalition government in autumn 2010 announced new powers for Local Authorities to be able to borrow against future estimated local tax receipts. This could mechanism be used to help deliver local transport improvements.
UTMC	Urban Traffic Management & Control	The Urban Traffic Management Control or UTMC programme is the main initiative of the UK Department for Transport (DfT) for the development of a more open approach to Intelligent Transport Systems or ITS in urban areas. Refers to combination of systems based on ITS used to control traffic in urban areas.

Appendix 2

Summary of Consultation Activities

South Hampshire Joint Strategy Consultation

From 8 July to 29 September 2010, the three Local Transport Authorities of Hampshire Council, Portsmouth City Council and Southampton City Council ran a consultation on a draft Local Transport Plan 3 (LTP3) Joint South Hampshire Strategy.

The consultation was accompanied by a response survey and an online survey which posed a number of questions on the proposed vision, challenges, outcomes, policies and options for delivery. Respondents either used this survey, or provided their views on the main components of the draft strategy in a less structured format.

160 responses were received to the consultation, of which 68 were submitted by members of the public or sole traders, 68 were submitted by businesses and organisation representatives and 24 were submitted by elected members of parish, district or city councils. In addition, the three LTAs jointly held three workshops for stakeholders, which were attended by 144 representatives from 75 different organisations.

This document summarises and presents analysis of the feedback that has been received on the draft Joint South Hampshire Strategy. This has taken into account all the responses to the consultation and stakeholder comments made at the three stakeholder workshops. These themes are summarised below:

- There was widespread support for a vision statement, but the current vision was criticised for not being inspiring enough, and for containing excessive jargon.
- Respondents were generally in agreement with the six challenges, with Challenge 1 (securing funding to deliver transport improvements) and Challenge 5 (widening travel choice to offer reasonable alternatives to the private car) regularly being identified as being of high importance.
- Numerous respondents highlighted the need to ensure that the transport network plays a vital role in helping to support economic competitiveness and growth, through the provision of a well-maintained, resilient highway network, and that ensuring journey time reliability was important, especially for businesses.
- Some respondents felt that the challenges section did not adequately address the issues of poverty, deprivation and accessibility for those with mobility difficulties. A few respondents suggested that a new challenge was needed addressing the need to protect the environment and maintain/ improve quality of life.
- Most respondents were supportive of the seven proposed transport outcomes.
- Respondents identified that Increased modal share for public transport and active travel" (Outcome 1) and "Reduced need to travel and reduced dependence on the private car" (Outcome 2) were their top priorities.
- Commenting on the proposed thirteen policies, respondents generally indicated that all the policies were important. Support for Policy G (active travel) and smarter choices initiatives and measures to improve public transport services (Policy H) was strongest. There was also considerable support for improved rail services (Policy J).
- Policy L (Public realm) was seen as important, but some respondents questioned whether this should be a priority in the short term, in light of funding pressures.
- Policy I (water transport) was generally perceived by respondents as the policy with the lowest priority.

- It was felt that more reference needed to be made to freight, powered two wheelers, Town Access Plans, the connections between health and travel habits, and the important role of South Hampshire as a gateway to the Isle of Wight.
- Given the high value and importance placed on the local environment, it comes as no surprise that environmental stakeholders made numerous detailed comments and points highlighting the need to protect and enhance biodiversity through appropriate mitigation.

Southampton LTP3 Implementation Plan

Text on IP consultation etc in this section. Brief description of who we have presented to, met with, spoken to, how; and to what extent we've changed the implementation plan to reflect consultation responses.

Suggest we don't do this section until after internal consultation is 100% finished.
Detailed Scheme Assessment Methodology

Step 1: Scoring against policy goals

How well does the scheme address these local and policy goals?

Sub-regional goals (based on South Hampshire Joint Strategy Outcomes)

- SO1-Will it reduce dependence on the private car through increased numbers of people choosing public transport, walking, and cycling?
- SO2-Will it improve awareness of travel options available to people for their journeys, enabling informed choices about whether people travel, and how?
- SO3-Will it improve journey time reliability for all modes?
- SO4-Will it improve road safety within the sub-region?
- SO5-Will it improve accessibility within and beyond the sub-region?
- SO6-Will it improve air quality and environment, and reduce greenhouse gas emissions?
- SO7-Will it promote a higher quality of life?

Local Goals (objectives designed to prioritise the key strategy elements outlined in Chapter 3 – "Introduction to the Implementation Plan")

- LG1: Will it contribute towards a 50% increase in bus patronage?
- LG2: Will it contribute toward the bus replacing the car as the mode of choice for many types of short to medium distance journeys between the city and the suburbs?
- LG3: Will it help develop a traffic control system that is configured to support people movement capacity (ie bus priority) rather than net numbers of vehicle movements?
- LG4: Will it lead to an increased awareness of travel options?
- LG5: Will it help modes other than the car become the mode of choice for most short journeys, particularly in the city centre and inner suburbs?
- LG6: Will it help reduce the numbers of vehicle trips that park in the city centre?

Scoring Ranges

For each question above, the following scores are assigned based on how well we estimate the scheme performs:

Score	Contribution to policy goal
+2	Definite significant positive
+1	Probable significant positive; definite minor positive
0	Neutral/ indeterminate
-1	Probable significant positive; definite minor positive
-2	Definite significant negative

Step 2: Scoring by Value for Money and Funding

Scoring Ranges- Benefit Cost Ratio

What is the estimated Benefit Cost Ratio range for this scheme based on the identified BCR ranges for scheme types? (see Appendix 2 for BCR ranges by scheme type)

Score	BCR Range
+2	>5
+1	3-5
0	2-3
-1	1-2
-2	<1

Any schemes which would have a road safety benefit receive an additional 1 point at this stage.

Scoring Ranges- External Funding

What is the probability of obtaining external funding for the scheme?

Score	Probability of External Funding (including direct funding from DfT/ treasury)
+2	EF already available for 100% of scheme costs
+1	Good chance of full EF funding OR EF already available for 50-100% of scheme costs
0	Average potential for full EF OR EF already available for <50% of scheme costs
-1	Minimal probability of full EF or better chance of fraction of project funded from EF.
-2	No possibility of EF

Step 3: Scoring by Cost and Feasibility

Scoring Ranges

A. Capital Cost: +2 (lower cost) to -2 (higher cost) based on officer judgement, with particular consideration given to the effect on available funding for other projects that pursuing one more expensive project would have.

Cost scoring bands (for ITS/ Network management only)- these differ in different strategy areas dependent on typical scheme cost

Cost range	Capital Cost Scoring Band
Under £15,000	2
£15-£30,000	1
£30,000-£100,000	0
£100,000-£500,000	-1
>£500,000	-2

<u>B. Revenue Cost:</u> +2 (lower cost) to -2 (higher cost) based on officer judgement, including consideration of project lifetime (some projects could commit us to a multi-decade maintenance burden) and cost profiles across project lifetime.

<u>C. Deliverability:</u> +2 (more deliverable) to -2 (less deliverable) based on officer judgement considering the following criteria:

-Member priorities

-Public requests

-Officer priorities

-Public acceptability

-Issues such as land ownership, legal issues, cross-boundary issues

-Anticipated drain on Transport Policy resources delivering project (ie seeking to avoid projects which require excessive resources for the likely outcome)

Step 4: Ranking to give final score

In each step, all schemes are ranked by their score in the step. The final step of this process adds the rank positions of all steps for each scheme together to give a "final rank". The lower the value (ie the higher-ranked the scheme in various stages) the higher the position of the scheme in the final rank and the higher priority it is.

Benefit Cost Ratio Research

Strategy		BCR			
Area	Intervention Type	Value	Estimated BCR Banding	Details	Type of benefits
Smarter	Comprehensive Smarter Choices				
Choices	Scheme	4.5		DfT Sustainable Travel Demonstration Towns- estimate ¹	Total
Smarter	Comprehensive Smarter Choices			DfT Sustainable Travel Demonstration Towns- all three towns,	
Choices	Scheme	б	L.	congestion reduction benefit only ²	Congestion relief only
Smarter	Comprehensive Smarter Choices		0~	From Cairns et al study, 2004- congestion only benefits of	
Choices	Scheme	10		Smarter Choices ³	Congestion relief only
Smarter	Comprehensive Smarter Choices				
Choices	Scheme	30		TRICS Presentation - BCR for congested city streets ⁴	Total
Smarter					
Choices	Individualised Travel Marketing	7.6	۲ ۲	Sustrans/ SocialData- TravelSmart Project Review ⁵	Total
Smarter			2 2	Evaluation of Indimark personalised travel marketing in Perth,	- - -
Choices	Individualised I ravel Marketing	17.4		Australia- benefits over 30 years.	lotal
Smarter Choices	School Travel Plans	3.8		Over 3 years including externalities such as air pollution, climate change, noise, congestion ⁷	Environmental and Congestion
Smarter)	>5	Over 5 vears including externalities such as air pollution. climate	
Choices	School Travel Plans	6.5		change, noise, congestion. ⁸	Environmental and Congestion
Smarter				Highways agency travel plan for Cambridge science park, 71	:
Choices	Workplace Travel Plans	13		employers, 5000 staff, no further details available."	No details
Smarter	i - - -	2		Over 3 years including externalities such as air pollution, climate	: - - - -
Choices	Workplace Iravel Plans	12		change, noise, congestion.	Environmental and Congestion
Smarter	i - - - -		<u>></u> 5	Over 5 years including externalities such as air pollution, climate	:
Choices	Workplace Travel Plans	35		change, noise, congestion.	Environmental and Congestion
Smarter		L			
Cnoices	workplace Iravel Plans	C.C		i ravei pian at ivortnampton General Hospital.	No details
Choices	Workplace Travel Plans	3.7		Travel plans for a number of workplaces in Whitelev ¹³	No details
		5			
		High as			
Smarter		low cost	Est 3-5		
Choices	Car clubs	to SCC		SCC estimate only	N/A
Smarter Choices	Home Shoning	Inknown	Est 3-5	SCC estimate only	N/A
0000					
Smarter		Ingir as	Fet 3-5		
	Organizad car sharing			SDD actimata anlu	N/A
01000	Olyaliizeu vai siiaiiiy				

¹ http://www.dft.gov.uk/pgr/sustainable/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarterchoice/smarterchoices/smarterchoices/smarter

Strategy Area	Intervention Type	BCR Value	Estimated BCR Banding	Details	Type of benefits
Smarter	Public transport information and		Est 3-5	Estimated because training to be a bound of the set	
Choices	markeung schemes	UIIKIIOWII		Esumiated based on cycle training and marketing dors etc	
Choices	Teleconferencing	Unknown	Est 3-5	SCC estimate only	N/A
Smarter Choices	Teleworking	Unknown	Est 3-5	SCC estimate only	N/A
Smarter Choices	Travel awareness campaigns	Unknown	Est 3-5	No published evidence but would enhance various other active travel/ smarter choices activity outcomes	N/A
	-				
Active Travel	Cycle Training & Marketing	7.4		Cycle Training UK study/ review by TfL. ¹⁴	Total
Travel	Cycle Training & Marketing	1.4	3 to 5	bike it scherne- Cycling Onloers who work closely with selected schools to encourage cycling. ¹⁵	Without health or safety benefits
Travel	Cycle Training & Marketing	3.0		brike it scriterrie- Oyding Onloers who work closely with selected schools to encourage cycling.	With health benefit
Active Travel	GP Exercise prescription/ referral	7.2	>5	Economic evaluation of the Walking to Health Initiative. ¹⁷	Not specified
Active Travel	Infrastructure improvements for walkers and cyclists	19	ک ک	Average from 6 studies on infrastructure improvement schemes. Inc health benefits, value of loss of life, NHS savings, economic productivity gains, pollution, congestion, ambience. One scheme included mortality benefits only in CBR evaluation. ¹⁸	Total
Active Travel	Individual new Cycle Routes/Cycle Route Upgrades	29.3		Upgrades to cycle route running near several schools in Bootle, Merseyside. ¹⁹	Total
Active Travel	Individual new Cycle Routes/Cycle Route Upgrades	14.9	ی /	Construction of new cycle route near two schools in Newhaven. ²⁰	Total
Active Travel	Individual new Cycle Routes/Cycle Route Upgrades	5.56	2	Development of a cycle route between two campuses at Guildford University. ²¹	Total
Active Travel	Individual new Cycle Routes/Cycle Route Undrades	42		Reallocating road space to cycle lanes on seven busy roads within the city through the introduction of cycle lanes ²²	Total
Active Travel	Pedestrian Crossings	32.5	>5	Construction of Toucan crossing near a school in Hartlepool ²³	Total
Active Travel	Routes to school	14.9- 32.5	>5	Range of CBRs from 3 Sustrans routes to school initiatives (also included in above). ²⁴	Total
Active Travel	Whole Cycle Network Upgrades	3.9	2-3	LCN+ Actual BCR based on study. ²⁵	Partial - excludes safety and children's health benefits
14 http://www 15 http://www 16 http://www 17 http://www 18 Davis (20 20 "Economi	w dft.gov.uk/cyclingengland/site/wp-content/uploads/2 w.dft.gov.uk/cyclingengland/site/wp-content/uploads/2 w.dft.gov.uk/cyclingengland/site/wp-content/uploads/2 w.dft.naturalengland.org.uk/uploads/documents/2335 10) Value for Money - An economic evaluation of inve ic Appraisal of local walking and cycling routes" http: c Appraisal of local walking and cycling routes" http:	008/08/valuing 008/08/valuing 008/08/valuing 008/08/valuing 008/08/valuing stments in wal ://www.sustran	-the-benefits-of-cycling-full.pdf Pac -the-benefits-of-cycling-full.pdf Pac -the-benefits-of-cycling-full.pdf Pac Actionst%2009%20running.pdf king and cycling (www.weral/Econon s.org.uk/assets/files/general/Econon s.org.uk/assets/files/general/Econon	e 75 e 66 org.uk/Microsoft-Word2D00Economic-Assessent-of-Walking-and-Cycling-N nic%20appraisa1%200%2010ca1%20walking%20and%20cycling%20routes%20-% nic%20appraisa1%200f%20loca1%20walking%20and%20cycling%20routes%20-%	arch2010.pdf) 0summary.pdf 0summary.pdf
²¹ http://ww	w.dft.gov.uk/cyclingengland/site/wp-content/uploads/z	2009/03/plannii	1g-for-cycling-report-10-3-09.pdt Pa	ge 30	

²² http://www.dft.gov.uk/cyclingengland/site/wp-content/ubloads/2009/03/planning-for-cycling-report-10-3-09.pdf Page 30
²³ "Economic Appraisal of local walking and cycling routes" http://www.sustrans.org.uk/assets/files/general/Economic%20appraisal%20%20local%20walking%20cycling%20routes%20-%20summary.pdf
²⁴ Teconomic Appraisal of local walking and cycling routes" http://www.sustrans.org.uk/assets/files/general/Economic%20appraisal%20%20local%20walking%20cycling%20routes%20-%20summary.pdf
²⁴ Teconomic Appraisal of local walking and cycling routes" http://www.sustrans.org.uk/assets/files/general/Economic%20appraisal%20%20local%20walking%20cycling%20routes%20-%20summary.pdf
²⁴ Davis (2010) Value for Money - An economic evaluation of investments in walking and cycling (www.walkengland.org.uk/.../Microsoft-Word-_2D00_-Economic-Assessent-of-Walking-and-Cycling-March2010.pdf)
²⁵ http://www.dft.gov.uk/cyclingengland/site/wp-content/uploads/2008/08/Naluing-the-benefits-of-cycling-full.pdf
²⁶ Page 71

Strategy		BCR			
Area	Intervention Type	Value	Estimated BCR Banding	Details	Type of benefits
Active	Minute Contraction of the Contraction	Ţ			With some the Description
Active	whole Oycle Network Upgrades	<u>.</u>		LUN+ - I FL BUSINESS CASE BUR.	
Travel	Whole Cycle Network Upgrades	2.5		LCN+ - TFL Business Case BCR. ²⁷	Total
				č	
Public F	-	č		Tyne and Wear bus corridors. c^{20}	Not specified but probably
I ransport	Area Bus Improvements	2.4		Croater Bristel Bue Network Bue evicitiv infractionation atoms and	comprehensive (business case)
Public Transport	Area Bus Improvements	CV		dicater distor due network due priority initiasitucture, stops and RTL ²⁹	Not specified but probably comprehensive (business case)
Public	-		ц c	Leeds Urban Area Public Transport improvements. ³⁰	Not specified but probably
Transport	Area Bus Improvements	2.7	0		comprehensive (business case)
Public				Ipswich Interchange imps, free shuttle buses, UTMC, RTI,	Not specified but probably
Transport	Area Bus Improvements	2.52		walk/cycle improvements.	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Belfast CITI BRT- Conventional bus improvements. ³²	Not specified but probably
Transport	Area Bus Improvements	7.8		ç	comprehensive (business case)
Public			ר-גי גי	Outbound bus lane on A90 (SESTRAN).35	Not specified but probably
Transport	Bus Lanes Only	3.5)		comprehensive (business case)
Public Transport		500		DDT with dedicated by one and by a 1000 34	Not specified but probably
	bus rapid transit	2.01		DRI WILL DEDICATED DUSWAY AND DUS LANES.	
Public				ų	Not specified but probably
Transport	Bus rapid transit	1.5		Fareham-Gosport BRT Phase 1.3	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Non guided BRT bus.	Not specified but probably
I ransport	Bus rapid transit	4.4		Deffect OITI BDT Besting and DDT burn 37	comprehensive (business case)
Public Transport	Bus rapid transit	က	1-2	Dellasi Otti Priti - Fattially guided Dru Dus.	Not specified but probably comprehensive (business case)
Public				Plymouth Eastern Corridor (BRT). ³⁸	Not specified but probably
Transport	Bus rapid transit	1.4			comprehensive (business case)
Public				Luton Translink - unguided busway. ³⁹	Not specified but probably
Transport	Bus rapid transit	1.77			comprehensive (business case)
Public T	:			Leigh-Saltord-Manchester kerb guided busway."	Not specified but probably
Iransport	Bus rapid transit	ה. ר			comprenensive (business case)

^b http://www.dft.gov.uk/cyclingendjand/site/wp-content/uploads/2008/08/valuing-the-benefits-of-cycling-full.pdf Page 71
http://www.dft.gov.uk/cyclingendjand/site/wp-content/uploads/2008/08/valuing-the-benefits-of-cycling-full.pdf Page 71
http://www.twpta.gov.uk/wps/wcm/resources/file/eb5f4d0a5ab5b91/8%.20%.20PT A%.20report%.20on%.20MSBC%.20%.2015%.2008.pdf
http://www.twpta.gov.uk/wps/wcm/resources/file/eb5f4d0a5ab5b91/8%.20%.20PT A%.20report%.20on%.20MSBC%.20%.2015%.2008.pdf
http://www.intoindonfirst.co.uk/documents/TRANSPORT_DOC_FINAL_SPREADS.pdf
http://www.clnii.gov.uk/?documents/TRANSPORT_DOC_FINAL_SPREADS.pdf
http://www.sestran.gov.uk/rpgid=118653&fs=n
http://www.sestran.gov.uk/?pgid=118653&fs=n
http://www.sestran.gov.uk/?pgid=118653&fs=n
http://www.fdnii.gov.uk/?ggid=118653&fs=n

Strategy		BCR			
Area	Intervention Type	Value Es	timated BCR Banding	Details	Type of benefits
Public			ц С	AOSS Case Studies- Low Floor Buses. ⁴¹	Not specified but probably
Transport	Bus Vehicle Improvements	5.28	0-0		comprehensive (business case)
Public				Four Lanes Ends. ⁴²	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	1.2		ç	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Barnsley Interchange. ⁴³	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	1.8		3	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Sheffield station—Improved pedestrian access.44	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	1.8		ų	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Wolverhampton interchange improvements. ⁴⁵	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	1.7		Ξ	comprehensive (business case)
Public			-1- 0-1	Ryde Interchange upgrade.40	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	0.4	1	ŗ	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Coleshill Interchange.4/	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	1.6		S	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Norwich City Centre Interchange.48	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	1.4			comprehensive (business case)
Public				North Manchester Business Park. ⁴⁹	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	1.1		C L	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Liverpool South Parkway. ³⁰	Not specified but probably
Transport	Interchange improvements	1.8		ĩ	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Bath Package- Showcase routes and BRT, P&R, travel info. ³¹	Not specified but probably
Transport	P+R	2.7		C L	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Tay Bridge-Leuchars P&R scheme 1. ³²	Not specified but probably
Transport	P+R	1.77	2-3		comprehensive (business case)
Public			1	Tay Bridge-Leuchars P&R scheme 2.35	Not specified but probably
Transport	P+R	1.49			comprehensive (business case)
Public				Tipner Interchange, bus lanes, roundabout, P&R. ³⁴	Not specified but probably
Transport	P+R	3.23			comprehensive (business case)
Public Transport	Bail service improvements	1.7	1-2	Thameslink Upgrade."	Not specified but probably comprehensive (business case)
					/

http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.html

http://www.ibs.rector.acu/oross/inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inucos.inuc.inucos.inucos.inucos.inuc.inuc/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm http://www.publications.partiament.uk/pac/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/text/41013w02.htm

⁵¹ document saved to P drive

²⁵ http://www.sestran.gov.uk/files/Landfall%20Site%20Report%20Final%20%20260309.pdf ³⁶ http://www.sestran.gov.uk/files/Landfall%20Site%20Report%20Final%20%20260309.pdf ⁴⁶ http://www.portsmouth.gov.uk/media/TSM_tipnermsbc.pdf ⁵⁶ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/vo041013/ext/41013w02.htm

Strategy		BCR			
Area	Intervention Type	Value	Estimated BCR Banding	Details	Type of benefits
Public				Leuchars station car park. ³⁶	Not specified but probably
Transport	Rail station improvements	1.55			comprehensive (business case)
Public			0.3	NUCKLE - service improvements and station enhancements. ⁵⁷	Not specified but probably
Transport	Rail station improvements	2.2	p v	£	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Birmingham New Street Gateway Plus. ⁵⁸	Not specified but probably
Transport	Rail station improvements	3.9			comprehensive (business case)
Public				Coventry UTMC signal bus priority- Aim to increase bus usage on	Not specified but probably
Transport	Signal Bus Priority	1.28		key corridors by 25%.	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Case Study- Signalisation 1.00	Not specified but probably
Transport	Signal Bus Priority	11.91		5	comprehensive (business case)
Public			с, С	Case Study- Signalisation 2.°	Not specified but probably
Transport	Signal Bus Priority	0.3)	ç	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Case Study- Signalisation 3.° ²	Not specified but probably
Transport	Signal Bus Priority	£		ŝ	comprehensive (business case)
Public				Case Study- Signalisation 4.°3	Not specified but probably
Transport	Signal Bus Priority	13.93		2	comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			A638 Great North Road Quality Bus. ²⁴	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	5.7		L	comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			Leeds A65 (Kirkstall Road). ⁵⁵	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	1.5		55	comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			South East Manchester (SEMMMS). ⁵⁰	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	7.7		5	comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements		0-3	Manchester Northern Orbital Scheme. ^{6/}	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	2.6	1 0	ç	comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			Hampshire A3 Bus Priority Corridor. ⁵⁸	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	1.8			comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			Luton Dunstable Translink.**	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	1.5			comprehensive (business case)
Public Transport	Single Bus Corridor Improvements	Ċ		Cambridge to Huntingdon Rapid Transit."	Not specified but probably
lausport	ocnemes	i,t			comprehensive (pusiness case)

⁶ http://www.sestran.gov.uk/files/Landfall%2OSite%2OFand%2OFinal%20%20E60309.pdf
⁶ http://www.warwickshine.gov.uk/corporate/committe.ns/f197183b5a13d475d80256f7000397ba1/89117f6f2d94a309802576dc003d3464/\$FILE/08%20Nuneaton-Coventry-Kenilworth-Learnington%20%28NUCKLE%29%20Rail%20Line%20Upgrade.pdf
⁸ http://www.kit.suekt.sc.uk/cosprated.php?f=4652888page=73
⁹ http://www.kit.suekt.sc.uk/aoss/index.htm
⁶ http://www.is.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
⁶ http://www.is.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
⁶ http://www.is.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
⁶ http://www.is.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
⁶ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/vood1013/text/41013w02.htm
⁶ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/vood41013/text/41013w02.htm
⁶ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/vood41013/text/41013w02.htm
⁶ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/vood41013/text/41013w02.htm
⁶ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm203034/cmhansrd/vood41013/text/41013w02.htm
⁶ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm203034/cmhansrd/vood41013/text/41013w02.htm
⁶ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm203034/cmhansrd/vood41013/text/41013w02.htm
⁶ http://www.publications.parl

Strategy		BCR			
Area	Intervention Type	Value	Estimated BCR Banding	Details	Type of benefits
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			JETTS Quality Bus Corridor.7	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	2.6		Υ.Γ	comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			Getting Northampton to Work. ⁷²	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	1.7		. 73	comprehensive (business case)
Public Transport	Single Bus Corridor Improvements	-		Coventry Quality Bus Network.	Not specified but probably
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements	-		Milton Keynes Quality Bus Network.74	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	1.5			comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			West Yorks Yellow School Bus. ⁷⁵	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	n			comprehensive (business case)
Public	Single Bus Corridor Improvements			Walsall Town Centre Package (based on real costs and	Not specified but probably
Transport	Schemes	3.4		Denents).	comprehensive (business case)
Public Transport	Smartcards	1.1	ې ۲	YORCARD.''	Not specified but probably comprehensive (business case)
Public			4	South Hampshire Smartcard - MVA business case. 78	Not specified but probably
Transport	Smartcards	1.13			comprehensive (business case)
ITS & Network				ICM (Integrated Corridor Management) ITS study. San Francisco.	
Mgmt	Corridor signal optimisation	4 to 13	ц	2009. ⁷⁹	Not specified
ITS &			0-0	Coventry UTMC signal bus priority- Aim to increase bus usage on	
Network Mamt	Corridor signal optimisation	1.28		key corridors by 25%."	Not specified but probably comprehensive (business case)
ITS &					
Network			~S	ICM (Integrated Corridor Management) ITS study, San Francisco,	-
Mgmt TC &	Real lime PI Information	10		2009. Case Study- Simalisation 1 ⁸²	Not specified
Network					Not specified but probably
Mgmt ITS &	Signal Bus Priority	11.91		Case Study- Signalisation 2 ⁸³	comprehensive (business case)
Network			3-5		Not specified but probably
Mgmt	Signal Bus Priority	0.3		Construction 284	comprehensive (business case)
Network	Signal Bus Priority	Ð			Not specified but probably comprehensive (business case)
71 http://www.	and the second	204/010101000	mtd COmCO		

⁷¹ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/voo41013/fext/41013w02.htm
 ⁷³ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/voo41013/fext/41013w02.htm
 ⁷⁴ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/voo41013/fext/41013w02.htm
 ⁷⁵ http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200304/cmhansrd/voo41013/fext/41013w02.htm
 ⁷⁶ http://www.publication.lb70916d/48
 ⁷⁷ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
 ⁷⁸ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
 ⁷⁸ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
 ⁷⁸ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
 ⁷⁸ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
 ⁷⁸ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
 ⁷⁹ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
 ⁷⁰ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm
 ⁷⁰ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.htm

Strategy Area	Intervention Type	BCR Value	Estimated BCR Banding	Details	Type of benefits
Mgmt					;
ITS & Network Mgmt	Signal Bus Priority	13.93		Case Study- Signalisation 4.85	Not specified but probably comprehensive (business case)
ITS & Network Mgmt ITS &	Traffic signal network optimisation	58		Part of Fuel Efficient Traffic Signal Management (FETSIM) Program in California, 1988. ⁸⁶	Not specified
Network Mgmt ITS &	Traffic signal network optimisation	62		Traffic Light Synchronization Program in Texas, 1992. ⁸⁷	Not specified
Network Mgmt	Traffic signal network optimisation	55	~5	Network-wide synchronisation of 640 signals in Oakland, Michigan. ⁸⁸	Not specified
ITS & Network Mamt	Traffic signal network optimisation	17		Large floating vehicle before & after study for whole FETSIM project. 2003. ⁸⁹	Not specified
ITS & Network Mgmt	Variable Message Signing	16 to 25	~ ئ	ICM (Integrated Corridor Management) ITS study, San Francisco, 2009. ⁹⁰	Not specified
Public Realm	Benches	10.3	>5	Case study of TfL "Strategic Walks" eg Jubilee Walkway. ⁹¹	Not specified but BCR is fairly theoretical
Public Realm	Footway evenness & material quality improvement	0.3	۰ ۲	Case study of TfL "Strategic Walks" eg Jubilee Walkway. ⁹²	Not specified but BCR is fairly theoretical
Public Realm	General Public Realm improvements	5		Crime target hardening & removal. ⁹³	Not exhaustive
Realm	General Public Realm improvements	circa 2-5	2-3	Major town centre public space enhancement schemes.94	Not specified
Public Realm	General Public Realm improvements	0.9 to 1.4		Major town centre public space enhancement schemes. ⁹⁵	Not specified

⁸⁶ http://www.its.leeds.ac.uk/aoss/index.html
 ⁸⁷ Sunkari, Srinivasa, P.E., *The Benefits of Retiming Traffic Signals*, ITE Journal, April, 2004.
 ⁸⁷ Sunkari, Srinivasa, P.E., *The Benefits of Retiming Traffic Signals*, ITE Journal, April, 2004.
 ⁸⁸ Suracuse Signal Interconnect Project: Before and Atter Analysis Final Report. 2003.
 ⁸⁰ ITS Benefits: The Case of Traffic Signal Control Systems. Skabardonis, Aexander- Paper presented at the 80th Annual Transportation Research Board Meeting. Washington, District of Clolumbia

³⁰ Integrated Approach: Analysis, Modeling and Simulation Results for the ICM Test Corridor Article in Litating Lectinoiogy international international conversions of the August 2005 of the Public Realm". Paper for European Transport Conference 2005. Daniel Heuman, Paul Buchanan, Martin Wedderburn and Rob Sheldon, August 2005 ³¹ "Valuing Walking- Evaluating Improvements to the Public Realm". Paper for European Transport Conference 2005. Daniel Heuman, Paul Buchanan, Martin Wedderburn and Rob Sheldon, August 2005

²² "Valuing Walking" Evaluating Improvements to the Public Realm". Paper for European Transport Conference 2005. Daniel Heuman, Paul Buchanan, Martin Wedderburn and Rob Sheldon, August 2005 www.etcproceedings.org/paper/download/203

³⁵ Found via CABE.^{**} A bibliography of design value " http://www.cabe.org.uk/files/a-bibliography-of-design-value.pdf ³⁴ Based on content of "Literature Review of Public Space and Local Environments for the Cross Cutting Review"- DCLG. Sep 2006- http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/communities/literaturereview ³⁵ "Valuing the Benefits of Regeneration Economics paper 7: Summary" – DCLG, Dec 2010 http://www.communities.gov.uk/publications/communities/literaturereview

Strategy	Intervention Type	BCR	Estimated BCB Banding	Detaile	Twe of henefite
Pi ed	Intervention Type	value			I ype of benefits Not construct but DCD to fairly
Realm	increased pedesinari space (reduced crowding)	0.7	₽	Case study of TfL "Strategic Walks" eg Jubilee Walkway. ⁹⁶	theoretical
Public Realm	Information panels	13.3	>5	Case study of TfL "Strateoic Walks" en Jubilee Walkwav. ⁹⁷	Not specified but BCR is fairly theoretical
Public Realm	Kerb undrades	21	2-3	Gase study of Tfl "Strateoic Walks" en Jubilee Walkway ⁹⁸	Not specified but BCR is fairly theoretical
Public Realm	Large scale wavfinding signage scheme	1.5 to 5.3	3-5	Legible London business case- BCRs for entire scheme. ⁹⁹	Not exhaustive
Public Realm	Lighting improvements	3.3	3-5	Case study of TfL "Strategic Walks" eg Jubilee Walkway. 100	Not specified but BCR is fairly theoretical
Public Realm	Provision of/ improvement to Public open space	1.8 to 2.7	2-3	Public open space in urban areas. ¹⁰¹	Not specified
Public Realm	Public realm junction improvements	13	>5	Oxford Circus "scramble" ("x") crossing. ¹⁰²	Not specified
Public Realm	Residential area renewal-public realm	က	2-3	Public realm enhancements as part of neighbourhood renewal/ regeneration works. ¹⁰³	Not specified
Public Realm	Wayfinding Signage	1.6	1-2	Case study of TfL "Strategic Walks" eg Jubilee Walkway. ¹⁰⁴	Not specified but BCR is fairly theoretical
Road Safetv	Enforcement- average speed cameras	1.6	1-2	Data from Norwegian research. ¹⁰⁵	Not specified
Road Safety	Enforcement- speed enforcement (police)	1.49	1-2	Data from Norwegian research. ¹⁰⁶	Not specified
Road Safety	Enforcement- Speed reactive signs	2.4	2-3	Data from Norwegian research. ¹⁰⁷	Not specified
Road Safety	Enforcement-Speed cameras	2.7	2-3	DfT investigation into speed camera effectiveness. ¹⁰⁸	Not specified
Safety	Enforcement-Speed cameras	2.1		Data from Norwegian research. ¹⁰⁹	Not specified
Road	Infrastructure- Pedestrian	1.4	1-2	Data from Norwegian research. ¹¹⁰	Not specified
⁹⁶ "Valuing M www.etcproc	Valking- Evaluating Improvements to the Public Real	m". Paper fo	or European Transport Conference 2	005. Daniel Heuman, Paul Buchanan, Martin Wedderburn and Rob Sheldon, Augus	12005
Www.etcproc	valking- Evaluating Improvements to the Public Real seedings.org/paper/download/202 /alking- Evaluating Improvements to the Public Real	Im". Paper to Im". Paper fo	or European Transport Conference 20 or European Transport Conference 20	JUS: Daniel Heuman, Paul Buchanan, Martin Wedderburn and Hob Sheldon, Augus 205. Daniel Heuman. Paul Buchanan. Martin Wedderburn and Rob Sheldon. Augus	c 2005 1 2005
www.etcproc	ceedings.org/paper/download/206 uilding a Business Case for Walking. Presentation It Malking Evaluation Instantion to the Dublish	0 Walk 21 Col	nference, Toronto. Adrian Bell, Trar	isport for London, 2007 http://www.walk21.com/conferences/conference papers c	etail.asp?Paper=358&Conference=Toronto
www.etcproc	watering. Evaluating impovements to the radius ruse seedings.org/paper/download/207 he Benefits of Beneration		CI G Dec 2010 http://www.commin	ooo. bainen roomaan, raar booraran, maanin wooderbarn and roo onerdon, rooga iiriee onvurk Aloonimente keanenerstion hodki 1966.673 oof	
¹⁰² "Oxford C	ilrous gets the X factor"- Paper, Excellence in Walking	ig and Public	Realm Category- London Transport	wards 2011 http://www.transporttimescr.rocor.uk/uploads/Oxford%20Circus%2	0Gets%20the%20X%20Factor.pdf
¹⁰⁰ "Valuing t	the Benefits of Regeneration Economics paper /: Si	ummary" – D(CLG, Dec 2010 http://www.commur	nities.gov.uk/documents/regeneration/pdf/1795657.pdf	

¹⁶ "Valung Walking- Evaluating improvements to the Public Realm". Paper for European Transport Conference 2005. Daniel Heuman, Paul Buchanan, Martin Wedderburn and Rob Sheldon, August 2005 www.etcproceedings.org/paper/download/201
 ¹¹⁶ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁷ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁸ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁹ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁰ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁰ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁸ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁹ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁰ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁰ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁰ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 ¹¹⁰ SafetyNet (2009) "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway

Strategy		BCR		:	:
Area	Intervention Type	Value	Estimated BCR Banding	Details	Type of benefits
Safety	bridge/underpass				
Road	Infrastructure-Convert crossroads to		2-3		
Safety	roundabout	2.62) I	Data from Norwegian research.	Not specified
Road Sefetu	Infrastructure-Convert T junction to	Ţ	1-2	Data from Normonian records 112	
Salety	roundabout	ת.		uala irom inorwegian research.	Not specified
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Guardrails	2.53	2-3	Data from Norwegian research. ¹¹³	Not specified
Road	Infrastructure-Local safety schemes-	c. 2 to c.9.5; average	3-5	A2.1.3- estimated from Final Year Return of schemes costing	
Safety	<£10,000	c. 5		under £10,000. ^{11‡}	In line with DfT standards
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Local safety schemes >£100,000	Average c. 0.7	۸ <u>۱</u>	Average estimated on data in A2.12 and A2. ¹¹⁵	In line with DfT standards
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Local safety schemes £10,00-£50,000	c.0.5 to c.9.5, average c.4.5	3-5	A2.1.10- estimated from Final Year Return of schemes costing £10,000-£50,000. ¹¹⁶	In line with DfT standards
		c.0 to c.7.8,	c		
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Local safety schemes £50,000-£100,000	average c.2.5	۵-۵	A2.1.11- estimated from Final Year Return of schemes costing £50,000-£100,000. ¹¹⁷	In line with DfT standards
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Pedestrian crossing upgrades	2.4	2-3	Data from Norwegian research. ¹¹⁸	Not specified
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Road reconstruction and repair	1.57	1-2	Data from Norwegian research. ¹¹⁹	Not specified
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Safety treatments (local safety schemes)	2.8	2-3	Data from Norwegian research. ¹²⁰	Not specified
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Signals at Crossroads	3.95	3-5	Data from Norwegian research. ¹²¹	Not specified
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Signals at T Junctions	5.2	3-5	Data from Norwegian research. ¹²²	Not specified
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Speed limit reductions in hazardous areas	14.29	>5	Data from Norwegian research. ¹²³	Not specified
Road Safety	Infrastructure-Upgrade substandard road lighting	2.8	3-5	Data from Norwegian research. ¹²⁴	Not specified
	>)	-

SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 Road Safety Research Report 108. Contribution of Local Safety Schemes to Casualty Reduction Based on data in appendix 5
 Road Safety Research Report 108. Contribution of Local Safety Schemes to Casualty Reduction Based on data in appendix 3
 Road Safety Research Report 108. Contribution of Local Safety Schemes to Casualty Reduction Based on data in appendix 3
 Road Safety Research Report 108. Contribution of Local Safety Schemes to Casualty Reduction Based on data in appendix 3
 Road Safety Research Report 108. Contribution of Local Safety Schemes to Casualty Reduction Based on data in appendix 3
 Road Safety Research Report 108. Contribution of Local Safety Schemes to Casualty Reduction Based on data in appendix 4
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Table 4 - cost effectiveness of road safety measures in Norway
 SafetyNet (2009). "Cost-benefit analysis". Ta

This page has been left intentionally blank

List of All Schemes considered for LTP3

With or without ranking of priority as scored above? And what about scoring?

Summary of Road Safety Data for Southampton

The following appendix summarises useful data on casualties in Southampton.

















Pedestrians in urban areas

Perhaps unsurprisingly, pedestrians are most at risk on urban roads, where 65 per cent of fatalities and 82 per cent of KSIs occur. Ages at greatest risk are 11–15 and older people aged 80 and over. Similarly, 73 per cent of cyclist KSIs occur on urban roads.

Engineering measures (e.g. crossings, traffic calming etc.) can reduce pedestrian and cyclist casualties, but too many are hit by vehicles in residential streets at speeds which cause serious injury or death. In order to improve safety on the streets where people live, DfT is proposing to amend speed limit guidance, recommending that Highway Authorities, over time, introduce 20 mph zones or limits into streets that are primarily residential in nature, or other areas where pedestrian and cyclist movements are high (for example around schools or markets) and which are not part of any major through route.

Pedestrians constitute the largest single group of vulnerable road users; almost everyone is a pedestrian at some time or other, so investigation into what the vehicle was doing when it impacted with a pedestrian is appropriate:





The largest portion, the red area, represents 'driver error'. The 3 other sizeable portions are 'behaviour', 'vision' and 'injudicious action'.

'Behaviour' relates to inadvertent behaviour, nervousness, lack of experience, aggressive driving, and careless driving. Some of this is deliberate action on the part of the driver and some is not.

'Vision affected' often translates to parked vehicles, but may refer to other obstacles such as vegetation, sun, rain, spray, etc.

'Injudicious Action' refers to disobeying traffic signals, give way signs, pedestrian crossings, the speed limit, using the pavement, etc.

'Driver error' comprises 42% of cases resulting in pedestrian casualties - so what was the most common driver error?



Bus Priority Compendium

Review of Large Scale Smarter Choices Programmes

Support for smarter choice measures grew after the publication of a 2004 Department for Transport (DfT) research study called Smarter Choices: Changing the Way We Travel which led to the funding of 4 large scale smarter choice programmes in the UK.

The 4 Smarter Choice programmes have now been delivered in 3 towns and 1 London borough over the last 6 years. From 2004 to 2009 the DfT funded the 'Sustainable Travel Town' programme, which saw the roll-out of smarter choice measures in Darlington, Peterborough and Worcester. From 2006 to 2009 Transport for London (TfL) funded a borough-wide programme, which focused on changing the travel habits of residents in the London Borough of Sutton. Most recently in 2009 a similar TfL-funded programme was launched in the London Borough of Richmond, which is currently being delivered until 2012.

This report reviews the evidential outcome of the 4 smarter choice programmes in Darlington, Peterborough, Worcester and Sutton and examines the extent to which these kinds of programmes are worth investing in.

Darlington – 'Local Motion'



Darlington has a population of 100,000 and is characterised by a trend of de-centralised employment where a growing number of jobs have been moved to out of town sites in business parks and retail distribution centres. Darlington has lower than average levels of car ownership (69%).

Local Motion was the brand name used to market Darlington's travel town programme. Over 5 years, Darlington spent £4.4 million on the programme. Almost 60% of this funding was spent directly on smart measures, of which personal travel planning and travel awareness campaigns received most investment.

In 2005 Darlington was selected as one of the 6 Cycling Demonstration Towns. This attracted an additional £1.5 million in funding, which was

largely spent on cycling infrastructure.

Total investment per person per year: £8.80 (excludes Cycling Demonstration Town funding)

Peterborough - 'Travel Choice'



As a 'new town', Peterborough has seen substantial growth in residential developments over the past 40 years, and its urban population grew from 137,000 to 140,500 over the course of the travel town programme. Car ownership levels reflect the average for England, with around 74% of households owning a car.

Peterborough's travel town programme was branded Travel Choice, and received £6.8 million in funding over 5 years. Like Darlington, personal travel planning and travel awareness campaigns were the smart measures which received most investment. Around 50% of the total expenditure was allocated to smart measures.

Total investment per person per year: £9.80

Worcester - 'Choose How You Move'



Unlike Darlington and Peterborough, Worcester is run by a county council rather than unitary authority. The travel town programme, branded Chose How You Move covered the City of Worcester, which has a population of around 93,500. The city has high levels of car ownership with an above average figure of 77%.

The programme received a total of £4.4 million over 5 years, of which just over 40% was spent directly on smart measures. Of these, personal travel planning and walking and cycling promotions received most investment.

Total investment per person per year: £9.40

Sutton – 'Smarter Travel Sutton'



The London Borough of Sutton is an outer London borough with a population of around 187,000. It consists of 7 district centres including Sutton town centre. At 77%, the borough has one of the highest car ownership levels in London and an above average level on a national scale.

The 3-year programme branded Smarter Travel Sutton received £5 million of funding from Transport for London.

Smarter Travel Sutton

Total investment per person per year: £8.90

Behaviour Change Interventions

All programmes involved a wide range of travel planning tools and social marketing techniques to achieve behaviour change. In many cases, individual projects were delivered in partnership with key stakeholders such as the local police, environmental charities, bike shops, the local Primary Care Trust, transport consultants, design agencies, regional transport agencies and the local chamber of commerce.

Key elements of each programme included:

- The development of a strong brand identity
- Personal travel planning –individual households were visited and offered tailored advice and information on local travel options.
- School travel planning
- Workplace travel planning
- Travel awareness campaigns and direct marketing techniques
- Major festivals, events and roadshows
- Dedicated website containing links to specific projects and offering general travel advice and information
- Additional cycle parking

• Car club scheme (Sutton only)

Results: Mode Shift, Awareness and Attitudes

All four smarter choice programmes resulted in a reduction in car trips and an increase in sustainable travel modes. Counters in each area indicated a reduction in traffic of between 2.4% and 3.2%, with Darlington and Sutton seeing the greatest reductions. In terms of mode share, all travel towns saw a percentage point reduction in car drivers ranging from -2% to -4% (see table 1). Darlington and Sutton saw the largest percentage decrease in car use (driver and passenger) with 13% and 10% decreases respectively.

Use of public transport (mainly buses) increased significantly in Peterborough and Worcester. Peterborough saw the greatest rise in bus patronage with a 33% increase (see table 1). Although external factors such as population growth and concessionary fares could have fuelled this increase, Peterborough spent the highest proportion of its funding on public transport information and marketing.

Walking levels grew during the smarter choice programme delivery in each travel town. In Darlington, Peterborough and Worcester the household surveys indicated that walking trips per person increased by between 10% and 14%. Conversely the national trend pointed towards a 9% decrease in trips per person. Mode share data also suggested that walking had increased in each travel town with Darlington and Sutton seeing the greatest increases (see table 1).

Sutton and Darlington saw significant rises in cycling levels by the end of the smarter choice programmes. Cycle counters in Darlington showed an increase in cycling levels of 50% to 60%, and as much as 75% in Sutton (compared with only 12% in London). Mode share data also pointed towards huge percentage rises in both places with a 200% increase in Darlington and 250% increase in Sutton (see table 1). A low baseline at the beginning of each programme attributed to these large figures as well as the particular focus both travel towns placed on healthy travel. Darlington's status as a Cycling Demonstration Town also helped to boost cycling, with greater investment in cycle infrastructure and intense promotional activity. On a national level, cycling trips per person were seen to decrease by 9% and in Croydon, Sutton's data control area, cycling flows decreased by 12%.

	Before	64%	66%	66%	58%
All car	After	56%	61%	62%	52%
passenger)	Change in % point	-8%	-5%	-4%	-6%
	% increase/decrease	13% decrease	8% decrease	6% decrease	10% decrease

Table 1: Mode share in travel towns before and after smarter choice programmes

The development of a strong brand identity was a strategy adopted in each travel town. This helped to create public awareness of each smarter choice programme. Sutton was the only travel town which measured awareness of the overall programme against a control sample. When asked if residents had heard of Smarter Travel Sutton, 32% of Sutton residents replied 'yes' compared to only 4% of residents in the control borough.

Public support for all smarter choice programmes was evident with 81% of Sutton residents agreeing that it was the type of service that should be invested in, and between 85% and 94% of residents in the 3 other travel towns agreeing that sustainable transport modes should be made a priority in transport policy.

Attitudinal surveys suggest that perceptions of sustainable travel modes were more positive after the delivery of the smarter choice programme in each travel town. Table 2 shows that residents in Darlington, Peterborough and Worcester were more satisfied with public transport after the intervention, and each travel town saw a reduction in residents agreeing that there was no alternative to the car. Table 3 shows that after the Smarter Travel Sutton programme, a growing number of residents strongly agreed with statements such as 'the benefits of walking and cycling outweigh the convenience of using a car', 'there are lots of bus routes local to me' and 'there is provision for cyclists in my area'. A decline in the number of residents who agreed that access to a car was essential was also evident in Sutton.

Although these trends were also apparent in the control area, they were less marked with smaller percentage changes.

Table 2: Attitudes towards public transport and alternatives to the car in Darlington, Peterborough and Worcester before and after the smarter choice programmes.

		Satisfied with public transport (%)	Public transport is better than it was 4 years ago (%)	Public transport will be better in 4 years (%)	There is no adequate alternative to the car (% agree)
Darlington	2004	39%	30%	30%	44%
	2008	45%	26%	29%	41%
Peterborough	2004	28%	27%	34%	33%
	2008	51%	35%	32%	30%
Waraaatar	2004	26%	19%	18%	54%
worcester	2008	37%	31%	34%	48%

Table 3: Attitudes towards public transport and alternatives to the car in Sutton and the control area before and after the smarter choice programme.

		Having access to a car is essential to me (% strongly agree)	The benefits of walking and cycling outweigh the convenience of using a car (% strongly agree)	There are lots bus routes local to me (% strongly agree)	There is provision for cyclists in my area (% strongly agree)
Sutton	2006	69%	25%	54%	26%
Sutton	2009	63%	30%	71%	30%
Comtrol orea	2006	73%	19%	56%	18%
Control area	2009	69%	23%	57%	22%

Social, Environmental and Economic Impacts

As well as creating modal shift, the smarter choice programmes made a positive impact on other areas such as the local economy, carbon reduction targets, air quality, health and quality of life.

The reduction seen in car trips is likely to have helped reduce congestion and improve journey reliability. Darlington and Peterborough's smarter choice programmes helped to eliminate potential congestion created by substantial increases in population and employment.

Smarter choice programmes help to improve the local economy by encouraging communities to make short trips to district centres within easy walking and cycling distance. Studies also show that businesses receive more trade from passing pedestrian flows opposed to vehicle flows. Investment in physical measures to attract pedestrians and cyclists often result in enhancements to the public realm, which can help attract local businesses to an area.

The smarter choice programmes all contributed to carbon reduction targets of each Local Authority. Household surveys from Darlington, Peterborough and Worcester helped to provide an estimate which suggests that 17,510 tonnes of carbon dioxide per annum could have been saved across the 3 towns over the 5 year programme period.

All 4 travel towns saw rises in walking and cycling, which will have contributed to increased levels of physical activity. Sutton's smarter choice programme resulted in a joint initiative with the local Primary Care Trust called Active Steps. It promoted walking and cycling as regular forms of exercise to people with certain health problems. The initiative has raised the profile of combining transport and health projects and has shown to have increased levels of physical activity amongst participants.

Although difficult to measure, it could be argued that smarter choice programmes can have a positive impact on quality of life. For example each travel town made it easier to access a range of destinations, improve the experience of end to end journeys and increase social capital by encouraging community engagement. Other positive externalities include widening employment opportunities by improving access to workplaces, improving pupil attendance at school, offering tailored travel information for people with mobility difficulties, and offering cheap travel options to people who can't afford to run a car.

Conclusion

It is evident that the smarter choice programmes in each travel town have been successful in reducing car use and increasing the take up of more sustainable modes. These trends are significantly different or more marked in comparison to those seen in control areas. Large scale smarter choice programmes contribute positively to a range of objectives such as supporting economic growth, reducing carbon emissions, increasing physical activity and improving quality of life. Public support for such programmes is high, and when implemented, it has been seen that public attitudes towards sustainable travel become increasingly positive.

The financial cost of a large scale smarter choice programme is broadly £11 per year per head at today's prices. Based on the outcomes achieved in the 3 DfT funded travel towns, estimates suggest that the implied benefit-cost ratio is around 4.5 (allowing only for congestion effects). This figure could double if environmental, consumer-benefit and health effects were also taken into account. As these projects were also pilots it is anticipated that higher benefits would be returned if the lessons learnt during their delivery were taken into account in new schemes. One key lesson to consider is the evolving nature of partnership working. On the health side there are considerable benefits to the local authorities and the health sector in working together and sharing resources to achieve more with less. Potential exists to achieve this through merging functions for example the current recourses for the healthy schools initiative and the school travel plan are separated but could potentially be combined into one programme. This suggests that investment in a Sustainable Travel City for Southampton would have a significant cost benefit.

Sources

The Effects of Smarter Choices Programmes in the Sustainable travel towns (Feb 2010) - Sloman et al

Darlington Sustainable Travel Town Travel Behaviour Research (Mar 2009) - Social Data & Sustrans

Peterborough Sustainable Travel Town Travel Behaviour Research (Mar 2009) - Social Data & Sustrans

Worcester Sustainable Travel Town Travel Behaviour Research (Mar 2009) - Social Data & Sustrans

Smarter Travel Sutton Third Annual Report (Feb 2010) – Transport for London & London Borough of Sutton

Types of Smarter Choices Interventions

Smarter Choices initiatives and Travel Plans generally consist of a variety of measures working in combination; however some of the measures listed below can be used as stand-alone measures.

Travel information and awareness campaigns

This can include ensuring that employees/residents etc are provided with information on travel options available to them including public transport timetables and maps of public transport, walking and cycling routes. Travel marketing can also include provision of marketing material, potentially measures such as installation of Real Time Information within workplaces and destinations, and other measures designed to maximise awareness and ease of access to information on people's travel options.

Provision of facilities and Infrastructure

Workplace travel plan measures can include provision of infrastructure to aid users of active modes. This can include provision of facilities such as changing rooms and secure cycle parking. In the case of new developments, the provision of active travel facilities such as footways and cycle lanes may be required as part of the planning permission agreement- these items of infrastructure act to support Travel Plans. Provision of pool bikes, bike doctor, and pool cars can also encourage modal shift and reduce the impact of trips made, particularly from employment sites.

Financial incentives

Measures which promote use of certain modes through reducing the cost of use, or other financial incentives, are a powerful tool for effecting modal shift. Financial incentives are most commonly used in Workplace Travel Plans and may include tax free and/ or discounted public transport season tickets, tax free and/or discounted bike loans/ purchase, and in some cases, financial incentives for those who travel to work by active modes.

Public Transport Information and Marketing

Improvements to Public Transport's; infrastructure and services, information and marketing make it more accessible to people. Working in partnership with local authorities, bus companies implement measures of shared objectives of improved quality of service. Local authorities assist by providing marketing and information that integrates the public transport facilities so that the authority-wide network is promoted (Goodwin et al, 2004).

Measures to restrict single occupancy car use

Measures to reduce single occupancy car use, such as limitations on car parking provision, or compulsory car park permits, are also options. Some workplaces may choose to charge car users to park, whilst others may restrict car parking permits to essential users or those working antisocial hours, etc.

Pro-cycling initiatives

Pro-cycling initiatives include any measure that aims to encourage cycling for transport, leisure or sport purposes. Initiatives can range from improvements to physical infrastructure e.g. the enhancement of the local cycle network, to promotional events and activities such as 'try-a-bike' sessions or cycle safety training. Further details are included in the Active Travel chapter

Pro-walking initiatives

Pro-walking initiatives' aim to discourage car use for shorter journeys and for individuals to use, enjoy and take pride in their immediate environment. They also address issues that can make walking an unpleasant experience, looking safety and security as well as the quality and condition of their facilities.

Some schemes simply concentrate on the health of individuals and the cost of car uses for short journeys. Some schemes create walking options for those who usually feel a car is necessary, such as walking buses where children can walk whilst being supervised. Other schemes such as Park and Stride aim to take car traffic away from congested areas and reduce overall car mileage. Further details are included in the Active Travel chapter

Car Clubs

Car clubs offer an alternative to own car ownership. Research shows that for every car club vehicle made available, up to 20 people will give up their private cars, and that car club members reduce their mileage by up to 40 per cent. "City Car Club" operates a fleet of cars based at locations around Southampton and operate on a pay as you go basis. Typically members are required to pay an annual membership fee then a small fee each time they book the car

Car Sharing Schemes

Car sharing schemes aim to encourage individuals to share private vehicles for particular journeys, to reduce the number of cars on the road. Formal schemes often focus on commuting journeys or for longer-distance leisure journeys. Schemes may be operated via internet based sites open to all users, or may be confined to users within one particular organisations (Goodwin et al, 2004).. These can some times be almost at a public transport scale, such as minibuses for schools collecting up to 8 children.

Teleworking

Employers encourage employees to adopt a range of remote working practices (i.e. more flexible practices than simply commuting to a fixed workplace every day), including working at home or in a closer location than their main workplace, for some or all of the time (Goodwin et al, 2004).

Teleconferencing

Teleconferencing includes the use of telecommunications to facilitate contacts that might otherwise have involved business travel e.g. meetings, training sessions, interviews or information provision. It typically involves two or more people in a multi-way phone conversation or video link or web link. There are a range of ways in which teleconferencing can be provided, including private facilities, public facilities, special rooms fitted with equipment or facilities available via individual PCs etc (Goodwin et al, 2004).

E-Commerce

Electronic commerce, commonly known as e-commerce, eCommerce, or e-business consists of the buying and selling of products or services over electronic systems such as the Internet and other computer networks. E-commerce reduces the need to travel. (Wikipedia!)

References

DfT (2005) Making residential travel plans work: Good practice guidelines for new development. HMSO

Goodwin P et al (2004) Smarter Choices - Changing the way we travel. DfT, London

DfT & DCSF (2007) School Travel Plan Quality Assurance - Advice Note

Delivering a Smarter Travel City for Southampton

There is a baseline of smarter choices activity already taking place but the benefits from delivering a Sustainable Travel City are compelling. This section maps out the City Councils desire to progress with such an initiative and the key stages

The flow-diagram below sets out the recommended process for delivering an effective behaviour change programme based on lessons learnt from the Smarter Travel Sutton programme. The insight report will establish the audience or market segments and identify appropriate messages and channels that will help achieve the behaviour change. (Summer 2010)

The strategy will provide information on the aims and objectives, governance, costs and staffing requirements, milestones, projects/tools and monitoring and evaluation. (Autumn/Winter 2010) A Preparation Phase allows time for the team to be assembled, materials procured and projects developed so as to make maximum impact once launched. (Spring 2011)

The delivery phase should initially be at an intensive level for 3 years. (Summer 2011 – Summer 2014)

The programme could then be mainstreamed and continued as part of an on-going legacy. (Autumn 2014 onwards).

Local Sustainable Transport Fund

The Local Sustainable Transport Fund (LSTF) (announced December 2010) which is funded by the DfT is for a 4 year period to 2011-15.

The establishment of the LSTF reflects the importance the Government attaches to helping build locally a strong economy and addressing at a local level the urgent challenge of climate change and the commitment made in the Coalition Agreement to promoting sustainable travel initiatives.

The City Council will bid for a range of sustainable travel measures. Packages might, for example, include measures that promote walking and cycling, encourage modal shift, manage effectively demands on the network, secure better traffic management, improve road safety and improve access and mobility for local communities.

The allocation of funding will be based upon criteria will be measure to ensure it meets the core objectives of supporting economic growth and reducing carbon. Bids will also need to demonstrate value for money, deliverability and affordability of package proposals.



Governance arrangements for Southampton

Whilst Southampton City Council as the Highway and Transport authority is the main organisation responsible for encouraging sustainable travel, partnership working with key stakeholders is considered essential to ensure a successful outcome.

The diagram below shows an indicative governance chart with the exact membership and remit to be confirmed in due course.



It may be possible to host the core delivery team (programme team) in an organisation other than the Council, for example within the University of Southampton's Transport Studies Group. This would enhance the opportunities for associated research and reporting, for identifying further funding opportunities and be closely linked with the teaching programme.

Active Travel Schemes Delivered During LTP2

The table below summarises the schemes delivered during the LTP2 period. This table shows infrastructure schemes (new pedestrian and cycle facilities) and also promotion and marketing schemes, training projects, and events.

Map No	Scheme Name	Scheme Type	Scheme Value, £,000	Year
1	NCN23 Riverside Park to Cutbush Lane and Wide Lane, Swaythling	কৰ্মি 🛛 🐼 🔊	<mark>??</mark>	<mark>200x</mark>
	Cycle path improving link between city centre and Airport via St Denys, Bitterne & Mansbridge.			
2	Chilworth A27 and Bassett Avenue- Cycle routes to North Baddesley and Chandlers Ford	670	<mark>15</mark>	2006
3	Sustrans Connect2- Northam Bridge to Priory Road via Horseshoe Bridge and the Riverside	<u>▲</u> 図ある♪ 大	1000	2010
4	Improved access to Bitterne Precinct	<u>*</u>	<mark>??</mark>	<mark>??</mark>
5	Lordshill links to Rownhams Road North to North Baddesley		70	2007
6	Spring Crescent refuge for walkers and cyclists in Portswood Road	*	15	2007
7	Townhill Way Shared cycle facility towards Bitterne	👫 🔨	<mark>15</mark>	<mark>2008</mark>
-	Cycle Parking - City wide		25 Per Year	2005 - 2010
-	Advanced Stop Lines – City wide		<mark>1000</mark>	<mark>??</mark> 20 05- 2010
8	Mansel Park recreation ground cycle path	A 640	<mark>??</mark>	<mark>??</mark>
9	Hill Lane/Raymond Rd Toucan crossing for access to Southampton Common		<mark>??</mark>	<mark>??</mark>
10	Burgess Rd- Butterfield road (Old Bassett Pub site) Toucan crossing to Southampton Common		<mark>114</mark>	<mark>2006</mark>
11	London Road- new road scheme includes cycle facilities and improved pedestrian environment		1300	2008
12	Jury's Inn roundabout-cycle path and crossings; Dorset street- cycle facility improvements	<u>م محم مجم (</u>	32	2008
13	Millbrook Roundabout – major improvements with toucan crossings on all arms of roundabout with shared cycle lane on perimeter	A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	2700	2008

Map No	Scheme Name	Scheme Type	Scheme Value, £,000	Year
14	Thornhill Hinkler Green area - new cycle way and walking route to Bursledon Road	<u>休</u> 香香	100	2009
15	Millers Pond – Portsmouth Road new path and cycle route to link to Oasis school	570 A	90	2009
-	Cycle parking at Doctors' surgeries		3	2005/ 8
16	Greenways – Common Sports Centre and parks	<i>ক</i> কি i	<mark>??</mark>	2005/ 8
-	Schools " Go Ride " training scheme	i	5	2005/ 10
-	Cyclo-cross events including National and International competitions	i	7	2005/ 10
-	Cycling and Walking, Healthy Lifestyle promotion	i	<mark>??</mark>	2005/ 10
-	Hosting the International Police Mountain Bike Association conference	i	6	2006
-	Setting up of Southampton City Patrol Teams on cycles and Hampshire Fire and Rescue Service		12	2006/ 8
-	Street Tread project and Big Bike celebration	i	1000	2008
-	Tour of Britain 2007 stage 1 finale	j 1	50	2007
-	Skyride 2010	j 1	75	2010
-	Production of leisure cycle routes maps in conjunction with Sustrans	😚 🖈 🖾 🗞 🚺	4	2009
17	DIY Streets, St Denys		135	2010
18	Legible Cities phase 1	<u> 木</u> i	350	2010

Key to Scheme Types

Scheme Type	lcon
New cycle route	<i>হ</i> ন্দ্র
National cycle network	23 At
Other cycle facility improvements	670
Pedestrian facility improvements	×
Pedestrian crossing	Ŷ 次
Promotion	i
Safety	\checkmark
Events	1

Map of Scheme Locations



Proposed Strategic Cycle Network

The strategic cycle network outline we have developed consists of existing and proposed routes. It is intended that proposed routes would tie into existing routes as much as possible. The key aim of the network is to provide continuous cycle routes along the main commuter corridors. This would mean that cycle lanes and paths would not stop and restart along parts of a route.

The proposed network totals 86.5 kilometres in length, of which 24.5 kilometres currently exist as cycle facilities. This aspirational improvement to the network will be developed over a period of time and will be regularly reviewed so as to maximize budgets and developer contributions



Our proposed network has identified cycle facilities in line with recommended design considerations. Off road cycle facilities are proposed for routes with high volumes of traffic and/or high traffic speeds, whilst on-road designated lanes are identified for many sections of route with moderate traffic volumes. Some parts of the network consist of quiet roads where advisory cycle facilities would be sufficient. As well as improved cycle route infrastructure, the network will be backed up with considerably improved direction signage and significant safety improvements and potential cycle priority at major junctions. Unfortunately the constrained nature of the highway network in a few locations restricts what improvements are possible. However the network would provide a largely seamless system of continuous cycle routes, and a considerable improvement to the cycling experience compared to present on many routes.

Based upon 2010 prices, construction of the proposed 62km of the Strategic Cycle Network would cost around £25 million. It is estimated that for £14 m we could deliver 47km of this; the remainder being very expensive. Completion of this network could take several decades at the current level of investment, so it is important to be realistic about how rapidly we could deliver the network gradually, in phases as budgets are allocated. We will require contributions from developments adjacent to the network to fund delivery, in addition to financing the network from capital investment by SCC and also

from, where possible, funding delivered through partnerships with specialist organisations and also through central government funding sources if applicable. We will also seek to deliver parts of the network in conjunction with major highway work schemes where a strategic cycle route exists in the vicinity of a highway improvement project.

It should also be noted that sections of the Strategic Cycle network works will deliver improved facilities for pedestrians and in particular less mobile users- as all new infrastructure must be designed to be compliant with the Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) (2005), and also all new cycle infrastructure by its nature provides an opportunity to improve footways and pedestrian crossings in the area.

The design and priority for delivery or elements of this outline network will be refined using the results of the planned cycle users routes survey in 2011, and a final Strategic Cycle network for delivery over the coming years will be presented in the Cycling Strategy.
Appendix 13

Public Realm Evidence

Detailed Evidence and Research

Evidence in this section has been sourced from a range of projects. The recent work by TfL features quite heavily in this section, particularly in relation to Pedestrian Ambience and Economic Benefits, which have been explicitly included in the Basic Version of the Valuing Urban Realm Toolkit.

Pedestrian Ambience

TfL commissioned a detailed study by Accent and Colin Buchanan entitled Valuing Urban Realm – Business Cases for Urban Spaces. This established the relative importance of various changes to pedestrian ambience, measured through the TfL Pedestrian Environment Review System (PERS). Specific issues considered include:

- Effective width;
- Dropped kerbs;
- Gradient;
- Obstructions;
- Permeability;
- Legibility; and
- Lighting

For any street or space where a public realm scheme is proposed or has been implemented, each of these criteria is given a score between -3 and +3 for the before and after situation. The report defines the ambience benefit for each scoring level in pence per minute per person. Comparing the before and after situation, it is possible to calculate the financial benefit of the change in each of these individual PERS criteria per person per minute. Using data on pedestrian activity and the time they spend in the street, an the overall Net Present Value benefit to pedestrian ambience can be calculated using usual discounting methods over the lifetime of the scheme.

The study includes three worked examples of public realm enhancements in London, which calculated the partial BCR values attributable to pedestrian ambience. These varied in value between 0.2 and 1.9. Therefore, in most cases, improvements to pedestrian ambience is not likely to be sufficient justification in isolation for the delivery of a public realm project. However, it would make worthwhile a contribution towards the overall benefits

Economic Benefits

Gehl diagram

These are the findings of urban quality consultant Jan Gehl who through his research and publications has been highly influential on the design of successful public spaces through his understanding of what encourages Life Between Buildings (his first book published in 1971). As a result, over the last 40 years in his home city of Copenhagen, $100,000 \text{ m}^2$ of traffic dominated spaces have been converted to $100,000 \text{ m}^2$ of traffic free city space for pedestrians. Streets and squares have been replaced with fine stone materials, and street lighting and furniture have been upgraded. The city centre now exudes character and an inviting atmosphere.

"The streets seem to signal: Come, you are welcome. Walk awhile, stop awhile and stay as long as you like. City space has been given new form and a new content."¹²⁵

¹²⁵ New City Spaces, 2003 – Jan Gehl and Lars Gemzoe

Gehl goes on to explain that it is *"first life, then spaces, then buildings – the other way around never works"* – this is fundamental to the success of our city. This is reinforced by the influential American researcher, William H. Whyte, who studied how people behaved in public spaces and has influenced our understanding of the importance of well designed public spaces in facilitating civic engagement and community interaction. He notes *"what attracts people most, it would appear, is other people"*. Get the range of optional activities right; such as sitting on a bench, in a street café, people watching, looking at public art, heritage interpretation or street entertainment; set in an attractive well designed space and line it with buildings then people will be attracted. This is echoed by the Joseph Rowntree trust in 'The Social Value of Public Spaces' –

"...the success of a particular public space is not solely in the hands of the architect, urban designer or town planner; it relies also on people adopting, using and managing the space – people make places, more than places make people...".

In Copenhagen, Gehl has determined that the increase in people using the city is directly proportional to the increase in car free public space, over the last 27 years (up to 1996) increasing by 350%. For every 14m² of additional space for pedestrians one new person has visited and enjoyed the city. In this respect the 'dwell time' of people visiting the city is vital for economic growth of the city centre: the longer people stay in a place the more money they are likely to spend. Gehl has also surmised that the number of people using the city centre is directly proportional to the number of seats available. In Copenhagen the growth has been in outdoor seating for cafes indicating, that when more seats are available more people sit down and stay longer in the city. Equally this can only happen if there are attractive places where people want to sit, such as wider pavements, more squares and less noise and dust from traffic. Despite the climatic differences, the level of public outdoor activity on a summer's day in Copenhagen equals that of Rome. Through an improved network of car free streets and squares the use of the bicycle has increased by 65%, though the amount of car traffic in the city has remained unchanged for the last 25 years (source: *Public Spaces Public Life - Copenhagen 1996* by Jan Gehl and Lars Gemzoe).

"The better the quality of the public space, the more people you find there using it as a place, not just as a movement corridor" (Jan Gehl).

In 2007, the East Midlands Development Agency commissioned ECOTEC to undertake a study of Economic Impact of the Public Realm. This comprehensive study undertook a considerable amount of research, including a literature review, case studies across the UK and specifically within the East Midlands. The latter included surveys of stakeholders and businesses. Some key findings and conclusions from the report are outlined below:

"The findings and conclusions of the assessment of economic benefits and impact that has arisen from research undertaken in both the qualitative and the quantitative tradition reveals that there is a significant body of international and national evidence that suggests that a high quality public realm and investment in this is critical to the competitiveness of place. This suggests that investment in the public realm generates 'economic benefit streams' that translate into 'economic impact' through a number of mechanisms:

- ► Attracting investment
- Increasing land and property values
- Attracting visitors
- ► Increasing tourism
- Improving productivity
- ► Enhancing image

Case studies of public realm projects from across England provide further evidence of the positive economic benefits that arise from investment in the public realm and critically echo some of the strategic findings of the broader literature review. In particular, they identify that business, employment and wealth creation can be stimulated by increased consumer and producer expenditure arising from an increase in business and visitor activity in and close to high quality and imaginative public spaces. The role of the public realm in improving image and identity and the positive impact that this has on the

ability of locations to compete for scarce investment is also again revealed. As too, is the opportunity for a positive uplift in the value of land and property.

The views of inward investors are more complicated and perhaps therefore less clear cut. Almost half of the inward investors to the region consulted during the course of the study considered that the quality of the public realm was important to the success of their business. However, over two thirds did not rate it highly as a factor in deciding to locate in the East Midlands. Other factors including access to markets, transport facilities and quality of labour scored more highly. The public realm is treated as a secondary factor in locational decision making by inward investors into the East Midlands but is viewed as being important to the success of their business."

The work of the Commission for Architecture and the Built Environment (CABE) has identified the crucial role of our public realm in supporting economic and social wellbeing:

"The aim of creating a more sustainable society based on the husbanding of our resources (especially resources for transport) depends on the quality of our streets. This means that conflicts over the use of the street have to be given a much greater priority. (Paving the Way, 2002, CABE).

In the 2006 CABE publication, "Paved with gold – The real value of good street design", research in London showed that "*an achievable improvement in street design quality can add an average of 5.2% to residential prices on the case study high streets and an average of 4.9% to retail rents*". This consistent with the findings of work undertaken by MVA Consultancy on behalf on TfL, which concluded that "*the private sector gains positive value from a high quality urban realm and this has been quantified and related to a system of measuring quality*".

Looking at one specific scheme in The Cut, Southwark, MVA calculated that the overall increase in property value was three times the cost of implementing the scheme. Given these benefits, MVA undertook a survey of 400 businesses in London to see if they would be willing to make a contribution towards public realm enhancements. The majority did not, but "even taking these 'non payers' into account, we found that business did value improvements to lighting, pavement surfaces and environmental quality and were willing to make a one-off payment equivalent to about 2.5% of their current annual business rate per m^2 for each increment of improvement on the PERS [Pedestrian Environment Review System] scale".

Both the CABE and MVA studies stress the potential negative aspect of these findings:

"High property prices can have a downside, potentially restricting local access to home ownership and reducing retail diversity". (CABE)

"Most value is gained by those who own the properties rather than (necessarily) businesses that operate within them". (MVA)

In reflection of this, the TfL does not include the increase in private property value as a benefit within its BCR calculations in its *Valuing Urban Realm Toolkit*, as this is not a *social welfare benefit* (i.e. the total well being of society), as defined in the DfT's Webtag Toolkit.

Webtag is now starting to quantifiably consider the wider [economic] benefits of transport interventions. This includes agglomeration benefits, labour supply impacts and output change in imperfectly competitive markets. Agglomoration impacts are likely to be the most relevant as these relate to *concentration of economic activity over an area.* It could be argued, for example, that comprehensive public realm improvements within a city centre, such as Southampton, would lead to agglomeration benefits to companies based within that centre, through the provision of much higher quality pedestrian linkages between them. The quality of the centre could then potentially provide a virtuous circle to encourage more related businesses to locate within the centre. There needs to be further work and research to properly quantify the impact of public realm interventions on these wider benefits.

In summary, there is a considerable body of evidence to demonstrate the economic benefits of public realm projects. However, the empirical evidence primarily relates to increase in residential and commercial property values. It is not appropriate to include such benefits

Transport Impacts

This is already a well understood aspect of transport appraisal. Specific issues considered included Journey Times, Accident and Collision data.

Journey Times

Journey times are often one of the most cost benefits in the appraisal of transport projects, particularly Major Road Schemes. However, there has been criticism of late that the large cost benefit of such schemes is due to large numbers of people gaining from small and relatively insignificant journey time savings.

In terms of public realm projects, it is anticipated that Journey Time Savings for vehicular traffic are likely to form a less significant part of the overall BCR calculations. Most schemes are relatively short in length, compared to a more significant road or public transport improvement scheme. Although many schemes aim to reduce vehicle speeds, the impact on overall journey times is likely to be small. Even if average maximum speeds are reduced, this doesn't necessarily mean that overall journey times would increase. For example, a scheme, which removes formalised control by traffic signals, may reduce delays at junctions and pedestrian crossing points, as well as average maximum speeds.

Public realm schemes can reduce journey times for pedestrians, through the provision of better crossing facilities, where waiting times are reduced.

The forthcoming Intermediate version of TfL's *Valuing Urban Realm Toolkit* will include calculations on Journey Times. Without prejudging the calculations, it is not anticipated that journey times will have a significant impact on the BCR of public realm projects, particularly compared to Major Road Schemes, where journey times are often the dominant part of the BCR calculations.

Road Safety

Public realm schemes generally have a significant focus on improving the environment for Active Travel modes and particularly pedestrians. This often includes specific measures to reduce the direct impact of traffic movements, including traffic calming to reduce speeds or management measures to reduce vehicle volumes.

The London Road Improvement Scheme aimed, through design, to reduce vehicle speeds and through the right turn ban onto the Inner Ring Road, divert southbound through traffic onto more suitable routes. The three year moving casualty rate for London Road before and after implementation of the Improvement Scheme is illustrated below:

	Before (2003 to 2005 inclusive)	After (2009 to 2010 inclusive)
Serious Casualties	1.0	0.0
Slight Casualties	7.3	5.5
Total	8.3	5.5

Table 1: London Road Before and After Annual Average Casualty D

Calculations show that the benefits of reducing casualties over a 15 year period are equivalent to nearly twice the capital cost of implementing the scheme. In other words, reducing casualties in isolation of other factors provides a BCR of nearly 2.0. This is primarily due to the reduction in seriously injured casualties, which have a much higher cost to society of £185,220 compared to £14,280 for slight casualties, at the latest quoted 2007 prices.

As the traffic management measures implemented to reduce through traffic using London Road have had a wider impact on the surrounding road network, an assessment has been made of casualty data on this wider network. This shows less overall change, suggesting that the reduction in the number of casualties has potentially transferred to the wider network. In particular, the overall number of KSIs and all casualties was noticeably higher in 2010, although this has also been the case across the city as a whole. It is difficult to draw firm conclusions on this, as it is difficult to know in most cases whether a casualty on the wider network specifically relates to traffic diverted from London Road. An examination of the serious casualties (which have the greatest impact on the BCR calculations) that occurred in 2009 and 2010 on the wider network suggests that they do not generally relate to the wider impact of traffic changes in London Road. The situation will be monitored on an ongoing basis and the poor casualty record in 2010 may turn out to be an isolated poor year.

These figures demonstrate that reducing casualties can potentially form a significant part of the overall benefits of a public realm project. However, these benefits will only be realised on streets with a poor road safety record, which can be addressed by public realm works. Care also needs to be taken to ensure that casualties are considered over the whole area that the public realm scheme has an impact.

Active Travel Benefits

There is a growing body of evidence that demonstrates that increasing the use of active travel modes (walking and cycling) can have a significant benefit, primarily due to the wider health benefits to the population. However, it is also important to note that increasing the proportion of journeys made by Active Travel modes can make a contribution towards accommodating increased travel demand, without increasing vehicle traffic, leading to reduced levels of congestion.

In March 2010, the Government Office for the South West and Department of Health published *Value for Money: An Economic Assessment of Investment in Walking and Cycling* by Dr Adrian Davis. This identified the significant cost of increasing levels of physical inactivity in the UK:

"Illness as an outcome of physical inactivity has been conservatively calculated to be £1.08 billion per annum in direct costs to the NHS alone (2007 prices). Indirect costs have been estimated as £8.2 billion per annum (2002 prices).

The document also recognises that "walking and cycling have been identified as a key means by which people can build physical activity into their lifestyles".

The review considered the BCR of a range of walking and cycling projects across the UK and elsewhere. The average BCR was 13:1 for UK projects.

It also highlighted research from Cycling England, which assessed the overall benefits from increasing cycling. This has demonstrated that in order to break even (i.e. a BCR of 1:1), an investment of £10,000 needs to generate one additional regular cyclist over a 30 year period. Therefore, to meet a Very High BCR of 4, the £10,000 investment would only need to generate 4 additional cyclists.

The DfT's Webtag analysis toolkit for transport projects now incorporates specific guidance on the appraisal of walking and cycling schemes. This includes an appendix that assesses three case studies. This includes a breakdown of the proportions of the various benefits. In all three examples, physical fitness benefits account for over half the benefits and up to 75% in one case, followed by Journey Ambience. Congestion, accidents, absenteeism and environmental benefits make up no more than a quarter of total benefits. Whilst this is a theoretical exercise, it does illustrate that improvements in physical fitness are the main benefit to arise from cycling and walking schemes.

Public Realm projects aim to create a wide range of benefits. However, a consistent aspect of public realm projects is to provide an improved environment for pedestrians and cyclists and reduce the impact of dominance of vehicular traffic. Emerging evidence clearly demonstrates that increased use of Active Travel modes can have significant benefits, particularly around physical fitness. This should therefore be an important consideration in the overall appraisal of public realm projects.

It's not clear at this stage whether the more advanced editions of the TfL *Valuing Urban Realm Toolkit* will incorporate a quantitative appraisal of the benefits of increasing the use of Active Travel modes, particularly the significant health benefits. However, evidence clearly indicates that this should be an important consideration in the appraisal of public realm projects.

Other Benefits

This section considers other potential benefits of implementing public realm projects.

The TfL commissioned Accent / Colin Buchanan study, which quantitatively defined pedestrian ambience, highlighted a number of user and wider benefits from implementing public realm projects, which have not been considered in detail above. These include:

- The impact of a scheme on socialability and community;
- The use of public spaces for leisure activities, including recreational and cultural activity;
- Changes in the cost of crime;
- Improved accessibility for the mobility impaired; and
- Reduced severance, which can help people to access the full range of transport, employment and education opportunities.

These issues are not currently quantified, but are identifiable benefits from implementing public realm projects.

Appendix 14

Data Collection and Monitoring Programme

	Total Cost	£21525.00	£81375.00	£27500.00	£2100.00	£12750.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00
5012\16		×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×
5014/12		×	×	×	×	×	×	х	×	х	×	×	×	×
2013/14		×	×	×	×	×	×	×	х	×	×	×	×	×
5012/13		×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×
2011/12		×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×	×
	Annual Cost	£21525.00	£16275.00	£5500.00	£2100.00	£2550.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00
	Delivery Agency	Hampshire County Council	Hampshire County Council	Hampshire County Council	Hampshire County Council	Hampshire County Council	Transport Policy Team	ROMANSE	Hampshire County Council	Highways Service Partnership	Highways Service Partnership	Highways Service Partnership	Highways Service Partnership	Highways Service Partnership
	Indicator	Modal Split by Corridor	Peak Period Traffic Flows	Peak Period Traffic Flows	No. of Cycle Journeys	No. of Cycle Journeys	Annual Bus Patronage	Bus Punctuality Non-Frequent Services	Bus Punctuality Frequent Services	No. of People Killed or Seriously Injured	No. of Children Killed or Seriously Injured	No. of Slight Injuries	% of Principal Roads in need of Repair	% of Non-principal Classified Roads in need of Repair
	Data Collection	Modal Split Manual Traffic Counts (41 sites)	12hr Manual Traffic Counts (31 sites)	Automatic Traffic Counters (6 sites)	Manual Cycle Counts (2 sites)	Automatic Cycle Counters (6 sites)	Bus Operator Passenger Data	RTIS - Compliant Bus Services Report	RTIS -		Road Traffic Accident Reports		Hickmon Condition Sumon	

	Total Cost	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£14500.00	£100000.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00
91/9107	;	×	×	×	×			×	×	×		
5014/12	;	х	х	×	×		х	х	×		х	×
5013/14	;	×	×	×	х			Х	×	х		
5015/13	;	×	×	×	х			Х	×		×	×
21/112	;	х	х	×	х	х	х	Х	×	Х		
	Annual Cost	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£0.00	£14500.00	£50000.00	00 [.] 03	£0.00	00 [.] 03	£0.00	£0.00
	Delivery Agency	Highways Service Partnership	Highways Service Partnership	ROMANSE	ROMANSE	Consultant?	Consultant?	Transport Policy Team	Transport Policy Team	Passenger Focus	MORI	Transport Policy Team
	Indicator	% of Unclassified Roads in need of Repair	% of Footway in need of Repair	Peak Period Journey Times by Corridor	Modal Split by Corridor	Identify frequently used cycle routes to enable targeting of measures	Identify change in public attitudes towards Smarter Choice modes of travel	Work based Travel Plans – Standards Achieved	School Travel Plans – Standards Achieved	Satisfaction with Bus Services	Satisfaction with Public Realm (footways, cycle facilities etc)	% of Legible Cities programme implemented
	Data Collection		Footway Condition Survey	Journey Time Surveys	Classified Flow Surveys?	Cycle Corridor Survey?	Smarter Choices Survey	iTrace Reports	School Travel Survey	Passenger Focus Survey	National Highways and Transport Survey	Legible Cities Report

Appendix 15

LTP2 Performance & Proposed LTP3 Targets

Table 1 – LTP2 and LTP3 Indicator Commonality

LTP2 Indicator	Base	2006/07	2007/08	2008/09	2009/10	2010/11	LTP3 Indicator	Base	Target
			Sc	outh Hampsh	ire Indicators	S			
							Journey times along key corridors		
							Regional Public Transport Trips		
				City Ind	icators				
Peak Period Traffic Flows	30784	30275	29193	28734	28113		Peak Period Traffic Flows by Corridor ¹	See T	able 2
Peak Period Car	72.9%	72.4%	72.7%				Modal Split by	Cool	0 0 0 0
Modal Split P/T	24.1%	24.5%	24.3%				Corridor ²	OGG I	aue o
Bus Patronage	19.3M	19.3M	19.7M	19.8M	19.1M		Bus Patronage	19.1M	28.5M
Bus Punctuality (Frequent Services)	2.68mins	2.62mins	2.63mins	2.37mins	1.37mins		Bus Punctuality (Frequent Services)	2.25mins	2.00mins
People Killed or Seriously Injured	111	06	58	96	66		People Killed or Seriously Injured		
Children Killed or Seriously Injured	61	6	6	12	10		All Child Casualties		
% of Principal Rds in Need of Maintenance	N/A	23.0%	14.2%	11.0%	8.3%		% of Principal Rds in Need of Maintenance		
% of Classified Rds in Need of Maintenance	N/A	20.0%	9.0%	8.2%	7.4%		% of Classified Rds in Need of Maintenance		
				Local Inc	licators				
Average No. of Daily Cycling Trips	1334	2866	3267	3537	3424		Average No. of Daily Cycling Trips ³		

Target				able 2								
Base				See T								
LTP3 Indicator	Inner Cordon Walking & Cycling Modal Split	% of Unclassified Rds in Need of Repair	% of Footway in Need of Repair	Peak Period Journey Times by Corridor ¹	Bus Punctuality (Non Frequent Services) – Start Points	Bus Punctuality (Non Frequent Services) – Intermediate Points	MORI Survey Public Realm Satisfaction	Satisfaction with Public Transport	% of Journeys made using Smart Cards	Gold Standard Work Place Travel Plans ⁴	Gold Standard School Travel Plans ⁴	No. of Slight Injury Casualties
2010/11												
2009/10					72.0%	71.0%				29.8%	100%	657
2008/09					66.4%	75.9%				29.6%	100%	
2007/08		13.0%	31.0%		63.6%	63.7%				28.8%	100%	792
2006/07		14.8%	12.0%		72.9%	78.4%				24.1%	96.0%	739
Base		N/A	36.6%		73.0%	77.3%				35.0%	77.0%	892
LTP2 Indicator	Inner Cordon Walking & Cycling Modal Split	% of Unclassified Rds in Need of Repair	% of Footway in Need of Repair		Bus Punctuality (Non Frequent Services) – Start Points	Bus Punctuality (Non Frequent Services) – Intermediate Points		Satisfaction with Public Transport		% of Workforce Covered by a Travel Plan	% of School Popn. Covered by a Travel Plan	No. of Slight Injury Casualties

 $^{\rm t}$ These indicators will now be reported by corridor and are shown in a separate table $^{\rm 2}$ This indicator will now be reported by corridor and is shown in a separate table

³The data collection methodology for the average no. of daily cycle trips will be changed for LTP3 to be more reflective of the city's key cycle corridors. Consequently the LTP3 base and target figures are not derived from LTP2 performance ⁴The methodology for reporting on travel planning will be changed for LTP3 to reflect quality of travel plans rather than quantity

	'eriod Traffic Flows (7am – 9am)	Peak Period Journ	ley Times (Inbound)
Base (In / Out)	Target (In / Out)	Base	Target
6328 3475	6500 4000		
1098 1000	1100 1000		
2158 1504	2200 1500		
1378 897	1300 750		
3819 1481	4000 1600		
2698 852	2700 780		

Table 2 – Peak Period Traffic Flows & Journey Times by Corridor

Table 2 – Peak Period Modal Split (for people crossing the Inner Cordon excluding goods/trade) by Corridor

		Ba	se			Tar	get	
Corridor	Walking	Cycling	Public Transport	Car	Walking	Cycling	Public Transport	Car
Western Approach	0.5%	0.5%	11.0%	87.5%	1.0%	1.5%	16.5%	81.0%
Shirley Road	7.5%	1.0%	28.5%	63.0%	10.0%	3.0%	%0 [.] 08	57.0%
The Avenue	6.0%	5.0%	18.0%	68.0%	12.0%	6.0%	20.0%	62.0%
Bevois Valley	5.0%	1.0%	19.0%	75.0%	%0.7	3.0%	22.0%	68.0%
Eastern Approach	3.0%	1.0%	21.0%	75.0%	2.0%	3.0%	23.0%	69.0%
Itchen Bridge	4.0%	2.0%	26.5%	67.5%	%0.9	4.5%	29.0%	60.5%

This page is intentionally left blank

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
Adult, Social Care & Health Portfolio Health & Community Care Division							
NI 125 Proportion of people aged 65 or over discharged from hospital to their own home or to a residential or nursing	81	82.7	82.93	89.23	On Target	20.06	
care home with the clear intention that they will move back to their own home (LAA Designated Target)							
NI 136 The number of people aged 18 or over per 100000 population that are assisted directly through social services	3650	3405.83	3486.19	3628 .75	On Target	3545.64	
NI 141 Number of Supporting People service users who have moved on from supported accomodation in a planned	78	77.6	73	76.39	On Target	77.6	
way as a percentage of the total service users who have left the service (LAA Designated Target)							
NI 142 The percentage of people receiving Supporting People Services who have established or are maintaining independent living	66 6	98.4	98.2	98.11	On Target	9 . 8	
NI 146 Percentage of adults with learning disabilities in employment at the time of their assessment or latest review	Q	3.75	4.16	6.2	On Target	3.42	
NI 145 Percentage of adults with learning disabilities in settled accommodation at the time of their assessment or review	73	48.75	57.69	61.68	Slight Variance	58.02	Performance has improved in this indicator over the past 2 quarters. However, updating of records has not always evidenced the improvement. An action plan to address this is now in place & exception reports are

~

Current Quarter Comments	assisting the service to evidence activity. It is anticipated that the full benefit of this action plan will produce the evidence during the last quarter of the year & performance is being strictly monitored with the Head of service	Progress continues to be made against delivering self directed support for those people who have on-going services lasting 3 months or more. There has been significant investment is staff training and development & process review and this will continue as the lessons are learned from the initial implementation stage. Improvements in performance will escalate as these significant changes bed in to practice. It is expected that the target will be reached by the end of the year.	Our ambition for this indicator was to achieve approximately 1,000 people out of our total of 3,000 people who have on-going services lasting 3 months or more who should be directing their own community support using a personal budget by the target date. This definition and expectation was confirmed by the lead for Personalisation in the Department of Health as recently as 17th June. Since this date it would appear, without agreement or consultation the national interpretation of this indicator has been subject to revision. The base line group now includes all people who may have come into contact with social services whether or not they are eligible for services. Using the new definition our performance is 7.5% - under the original definition it would be 23.33% (see NI 130 local
Previous Year Outturn			ວ. ວ
Current Status		Slight Variance	Significant Variance
Qtr. 3		23.33	7.5
Qtr. 2		20.4	6.1
Qtr. 1		18.8	5.62
End of Year Target		30	30
PI Description		NI130 (Local Defn) Social Care clients receiving Self Directed Support	NI 130 (National Defn) Number of adults, older people and carers receiving self directed support as a percentage of clients receiving community based services and carers receiving carer's specific services aged 18 or over (LAA Designated Target)

	rnd or Year arget	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
							definition indicator). The equivalent target using the new definition would be 10. There has been significant investment is staff training and development & process review and this will continue as the lessons are learned from the i
Primary Care Trust Division							
NI 123 The number of people per 100000 population aged 16 or over who declare that they have given up smoking for over 4 weeks whilst receiving support through the NHS Stop Smoking Service (LAA Designated Target)		205	426		On Target	953	This is an estimated figure.
NI 39 Number of alcohol-related 1 hospital admissions per 100000 population (LAA designated Target)	1419	368.78	710	97	On Target	1202.28	
NI 119 Self-reported measure of people's overall health and wellbeing					N/A	7.77	
NI 126 Percentage of women receiving services provided in the area who have seen a midwife or a maternity healthcare professional for health and social care assessments of needs risks and choices by 12 weeks of pregnancy	85.4	74	76.45		N/A	76	Data is not available for this target until the end of the month.
NI 134 The number of emergency bed 11 days per head of weighted population (LAA Designated Target)	18557	23880	49832		N/A	110996	No data available for this target until the end of January.

BSF & Infrastructure Division

ร
0
Ť
g
C
.
õ.
-
_
2
-
0
÷
1
<u>~</u>
~
_
Σ
Σ.
2
\simeq
Ξ
0
\mathbf{N}

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
NI 52a Take up of school lunches - Primary Schools	38	36.6	36.6	36.6	On Target	36.6	The data reported is for 2009/2010. Data for 2010/2011 is not available until Q1 of 2011/2012.
NI 52b Take up of School Lunches - Secondary Schools	33	32.6	32.6	32.6	On Target	32.6	The data reported is for 2009/2010. Data for 2010/2011 is not available until Q1 of 2011/2012.
Commissioning Division							
NI 109 Total number of Sure Start	100	100	100	100	On Target	100	
Crillaren s Centres designated as a percentage of the total number of							
centres required to reach all under 5s							
NI 111 The number of young people	2540	1078	952	1015	On Target	606	
(aged 10-17) who receive their first							
substantive outcome from the youth							
NI 161 Number of achievements in	1015	1460	1460	1460	On Target	968	
approved Level 1 qualifications in					5		
literacy							
NI 162 Number of approved entry level	115	776	776	776	On Target	109	
3 qualifications in numeracy achieved in each academic vear							
NI 163 Percentage of the population	6.69	68.7	73.9	73.9	On Target	68.7	
aged 19-64 for males and 19-59 for					0		
females qualified to at least Level 2 or							
higher							
NI 164 Percentage of the population	56.4	50.3	55.2	55.2	On Target	50.3	
aged 19-64 for males and 19-59 for							
females qualified to at least Level 3 or							
higher (LAA Designated Target)							
NI 165 Percentage of the population aged 19-64 for males and 19-59 for	30.9	28.5	32.1	32.1	On Target	28.5	
		_					

72	On Target	88	92	92	06	NI 66 Percentage of children looked
						who are engaged in suitable education, training and employment
66.1	On Target	70.45	71.93	61.48	70	NI 45 Percentage of young offenders
						minority ethnic group - Chinese & Other
						youth justice interventions in each
						the proportions of young people on
0.3	On Target	0	0	0.3	1.64	NI 44e Percentage point difference in
						minority ethnic group - Asian
						youth justice interventions in each
	I					the proportions of young people on
3.4	On Target	1.7	2.3	3.4	9.17	NI 44c Percentage point difference in
						minority ethnic group - Mixed
						youth justice interventions in each
	I					the proportions of young people on
3.6	On Target	2.9	2.3	3.6	4.81	NI 44b Percentage point difference in
						custodial sentance
)					sentenced in court who receive a
7 06	On Tarnat	181	Ľ	3 07	u	NI 13 Dercentade of volund neonle
						children
						responsibility for the behaviour of their
t		t. 	t. - N	+ - -	2	that parents taking enough
r FC	0. T	v v v	r rc	r rc	05	Uesignated Larget)
						offenders who re-offend (LAA
1.01	On Target	0.96	0.51	1.27	1.44	NI 19 Reduce the percentage of young
						higher (LAA Designated Target)
						females qualified to at least Level 4 or
Outturn	01010				Target	
Previous Year	Current Status	Qtr. 3	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 1	End of Year	PI Description
	Previous Year Outturn 1.01 1.01 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.6 3.7	Current StatusPrevious Year OutturnOn Target1.01On Target7.96On Target7.96On Target3.6On Target3.6On Target3.6On Target3.6On Target3.6On Target3.6On Target3.6On Target3.6On Target3.6On Target0.3On Target0.3On Target0.3On Target0.3On Target0.3On Target0.3On Target0.3	Qtr. 3Current StatusPrevious Year Outturn0.96On Target1.010.96On Target1.0121.4On Target21.421.4On Target7.9621.4On Target3.62.9On Target3.62.9On Target3.61.7On Target3.67.045On Target0.370.45On Target66.188On Target66.1	Qtr. 2Qtr. 3Current StatusPrevious Year Outturn0.510.96On Target1.010.510.96On Target1.0121.421.4On Target7.9621.421.4On Target7.9654.81On Target7.9654.81On Target3.623.32.9On Target3.6231.7On Target3.6231.7On Target3.671.9370.45On Target0.39288On Target66.19288On Target72	Qtr. 1 Qtr. 2 Qtr. 3 Current Status Previous 1.27 0.51 0.96 On Target 1.01 1.27 0.51 0.96 On Target 1.01 21.4 21.4 0.74 21.4 21.4 21.4 21.4 0.796 21.4 3.92 5 4.81 On Target 7.96 3.92 5 4.81 On Target 7.96 3.92 5 4.81 On Target 7.96 3.4 2.3 2.9 On Target 7.96 3.4 2.3 1.7 On Target 3.6 0.3 2.3 2.9 On Target 3.6 0.3 0.0 0 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.0 0 0.1 0.3 0.3 0.0 0 0.1 0.3 0.3 0.0 0 0.0 0.3 0.3 0.0 0 0.3 0.3 </td <td>End of Vear Target Qtr. 1 Qtr. 3 Current status Pervious Vear Vear Target 1.27 0.51 0.96 On Target 1.01 1.44 1.27 0.51 0.96 On Target 1.01 25 21.4 21.4 21.4 21.4 21.4 25 21.4 21.4 0.796 21.4 8 3.92 5 4.81 On Target 7.96 6 3.92 5 4.81 On Target 3.6 9.17 3.4 2.3 2.9 On Target 3.6 9.17 3.4 2.3 1.7 0.1 Target 3.6 9.17 3.4 2.3 2.3 2.9 0.1 Target 3.6 9.17 3.4 2.3 2.3 2.9 0.1 Target 3.4 9.164 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 3.4 9.1 3.4 0.1 Target 0.3 0.3 0.3</td>	End of Vear Target Qtr. 1 Qtr. 3 Current status Pervious Vear Vear Target 1.27 0.51 0.96 On Target 1.01 1.44 1.27 0.51 0.96 On Target 1.01 25 21.4 21.4 21.4 21.4 21.4 25 21.4 21.4 0.796 21.4 8 3.92 5 4.81 On Target 7.96 6 3.92 5 4.81 On Target 3.6 9.17 3.4 2.3 2.9 On Target 3.6 9.17 3.4 2.3 1.7 0.1 Target 3.6 9.17 3.4 2.3 2.3 2.9 0.1 Target 3.6 9.17 3.4 2.3 2.3 2.9 0.1 Target 3.4 9.164 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 3.4 9.1 3.4 0.1 Target 0.3 0.3 0.3

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
whose cases should have been reviewed within required timescales							
NI 88 Percentage of schools providing access to the full core of extended services	100	100	100	100	On Target	94	The DfE have confirmed that LAs will no longer need to submit NI88 data.
NI 118 Percentage of working families receiving more than the family element Child Tax Credit (CTC) who are benefiting from the childcare element of working Tax Credit	16	14.6	14.6	14.11	Slight Variance	14.6	The latest available data 2008/2009 14.11%. The lastest snapshot at July 2010 is 14.43%.
NI 44a Percentage point difference in the proportions of young people on youth justice interventions in each minority ethnic group - White	81.99	87.9	90.7	90.7	Slight Variance	87.9	
NI 110 Young people' s participation in positive activities (LAA Designated Target)	78.4	59.3	59.3	59.3	Significant Variance	59.3	The Government has decided to stop the delivery of the Tellus Survey as part of its commitment to reduce the burdens which data collection imposes on schools and local authorities. The decision is with immediate effect, which means the Tellus5 survey will not be delivered as planned in the Autumn Term. We anticipate hearing how this will impact on this NI in due course.
NI 115 Percentage of young people reporting frequent misuse of drugs/volatile substances or alcohol or both (LAA Designated Target)	6.5	10.7	10.7	10.7	Significant Variance	10.7	The Government has decided to stop the delivery of the Tellus Survey as part of its commitment to reduce the burdens which data collection imposes on schools and local authorities. The decision is with immediate effect, which means the Tellus5 survey will not be delivered as planned in the Autumn Term. We anticipate hearing how this will impact on this NI in

Current Quarter Comments	due course. Performance for this indicator for the year is calculated on the basis of performance in November, December and January. This information will be reported in Quarter 4, and performance will be known from early February. Targeted work with NEET young people is	continuing, with a particular focus upon a number of 18 year olds who have recently entered the NEET population.	The Government has decided to stop the delivery of the Tellus Survey as part of its commitment to reduce the burdens which data collection imposes on schools and local authorities. The decision is with immediate effect, which means the Tellus5 survey will not be delivered as planned in the Autumn Term. We anticipate hearing how this will impact on this NI in due course.	-			
Previous Year Outturn	9.7	4.3	52.9		100	100	61
Current Status	Significant Variance	Significant Variance	Significant Variance		On Target	On Target	On Target
Qtr. 3	9.45	4.6	52.9		100	100	83
Qtr. 2	9.45	3.5	52.9		100	100	81
Qtr. 1	9.33	4.3	52.9		100	100	87
End of Year Target	8.2	2.25	64.8		06	06	85
PI Description	NI 117 The percentage of 16 to 18 year olds who are not in education, employment or training (NEET)	NI 44d Percentage point difference in the proportions of young people on youth justice interventions in each	friends	Safeguarding Division	NI 103a Percentage of final statements of special education need issued within 26 weeks excluding exception cases	NI 103b Percentage of final statements of special education need issued within 26 weeks including exception cases	NI 147 Percentage of former care leavers aged 19 who were in suitable

~

Current Quarter Comments		We have now been informed by the DfE that this survey has ceased, so there will be no futrher updates for this indicator. We will continue to report the final out-turn for 09/10 during the 10/11 year.	This is a yearly measure of children's emotional health as assessed through a questionnaire completed by parents or carers. We are repeating the final out-turn figure for 2009/10. We had previously planned to repeat the data collection exercise in Q3. This will now take place in Q4 and will be reported, with any required commentary, when it becomes available.				
Previous Year Outturn		60	13.9	49	7.5	0	4.8
Current Status		On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target
Qtr. 3		60	13.6	67	6.1	0	7.2
Qtr. 2		60	13.6	67	1.8	0	13.9
Qtr. 1		60	13.6	75	1.5	0	0.8 0
End of Year Target		60	13	70	13	പ	15
PI Description	accommodation	NI 54 Services for disabled children	NI 58 Emotional and behavioural health of children looked after	NI 59a Percentage of initial assessments for made within 7 working days of referral	NI 62 The Percentage of Children looked with three or more placements during the year	NI 64 Percentage of children ceasing to be subject of a Child protection plan during the year ending 31 March who had been the subject of a Child protection plan who had been subject of a plan continuously for 2 years or longer	NI 65 Percentage of children becoming subject to a Child Protection Plan who had previously been the subject of a plan, or on the Child Protection

ω

Current Quarter Comments			The Government has decided to stop the delivery of the Tellus Survey as part of its commitment to reduce the burdens which data collection imposes on schools and local authorities. The decision is with immediate effect, which means the Tellus5 survey will not be delivered as planned in the Autumn Term. We anticipate hearing how this will impact on this NI in due course.		This indicator is at slight variance from target, though an additional two children in stable placements would put us on target. The indicator is adversely affected by a lack of placements for adoption and relatively high levels of teenagers in care, as older children are more likely to experience placement breakdowns. Because this indicator measures stable placements as those lasting two years or more, some children who have moved more recently than that may be counted as not in stable placements, even when their moves have been in their best interests – for instance, children returning home (three children in this situation), or moving to a long-term foster placement which better
Previous Year Outturn		100	29.4	80	80
Current Status		On Target	On Target	Slight Variance	Slight Variance
Qtr. 3		98.7	29.4	75	02 0
Qtr. 2		98.3	29.4		65
Qtr. 1		100	29.4	67	67
End of Year Target		100	47	80	70
PI Description	Register	NI 67 Percentage of children with a Child Protection Plan whose case were reviewed within the required timescales	NI 69 Percentage of children who have experienced bullying at least once or more in the past 12 months	NI 61 Percentage of looked after children adopted who were placed for adoption within 12 months of the decision that they should be placed for adoption	NI 63 Percentage of Children looked after for more than 2.5 years living continuously in the same placement for at least 2 years (LAA Designated Target)

Current Quarter Comments	meets their needs. The number of children becoming looked after this year has been much higher than in previous years, which puts pressure on the service.	This is a measure of the proportion of referrals that progress to Initial Assessments. The target of 80% was set before we had information from other authorities on their performance. Now that this is available, we have revised the target to 65%. We continue to review referrals and work with referrers to ensure that they are appropriate. Levels of IAs are reviewed each week and numbers of referrals each month.	Many of the young people in this small group of 31 have complex needs and challenging behaviour; of those not in contact or not in employment, education or training, two have substance misuse problems and two have mental health issues. Two refuse contact so although they are thought to be working we cannot count them as such. The rise in unemployment nationally affects this group disproportionately. Work to ensure all children have a personal education plan is being led by the virtual head teacher for children looked after. This will support earlier intervention and raise aspiration. Youth Support continue to meet with the Pathways Leaving Care team to consider support to raise aspirations and to engage those who are having difficulty in motivating themselves to attend training or secure employment. The Council is working with the National Care Leavers into employment. This very supporting Care Leavers into employment. This very
Previous Year Outturn		06	48
Current Status		Slight Variance	Significant Variance
Qtr. 3		71	57
Qtr. 2		02 0	22 2
Qtr. 1		0	58
End of Year Target		80	0 <u>8</u>
PI Description		NI 68 Percentage of children referred to children' s social services whose cases go on to initial assessments	NI 148 Percentage of former care leavers in employment, education or training

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
							vulnerable group is an ongoing area of focus.
NI 60 Percentage of core assessments that were carried out within 35 working days of the initial assessment end (LAA Designated Target)	6	23	02	72	Significant Variance	33	Performance improved this quarter but we are below target because of the extra pressure on the front line teams who have dealt with a 50% increase in child protection enquiries and a large number of children coming into care. There is an improvement programme in place to address Core Assessment performance, but it is a challenge to maintain the quality and timeliness of assessments within the context of high numbers of referrals and an inexperienced work force. Performance has improved from 53% in Q1 and is monitored weekly.
NI 71 Children who have run away from home/care overnight	10	ω	ω	ω	Significant Variance	ω	This is a self-assessment of whether policies and procedures are in place to support children who go missing. It is not a count of children. The return to central government including this self-assessment has been discontinued. We are therefore reporting Q1 data.
NI 59b The percentage of Initial Assessments completed within 10 working days Standards Division	0	0	0	91	N/A		
NI 102a The percentage point gap between pupils eligible for free school meals (fsm) achieving at least level 4 in English and Maths at KS2 and pupils ineligible for FSM achieving the same outcome	18.J	14.9	15	15	On Target	22.3	This data has to be confirmed by the DfE published release. However, a local collection of amendments from our schools was carried out, therefore, we do not expect much change if any.
NI 104 The percentage point gap between pupils who are identified as having special educational needs	50	51.9	51.9	51.9	On Target	51.9	This is based on 2009 Data released by the DfE in March 2010. It is anticipated that the DfE will release 2010 data in March 2011.

Current Quarter Comments		This is based on 2009 Data released by the DfE in November 2010 'SEF SEN-LDD' . It is anticipated that the DfE will release 2010 data in March 2011.		This is based upon 2010 revised data collected from schools.	This is based upon 2010 revised data collected from schools.	This is based upon 2010 revised data collected from schools.
Previous Year Outturn		44.5	17	31.1	2.1	5.9
Current Status		On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target
Qtr. 3		43.9	12	-15	-0.4	-3.5
Qtr. 2		44.5	12	-15	0	ဂု
Qtr. 1		44.5	12	31.1	2.1	5.9
End of Year Target		44.4	17	15	ц	0
PI Description	(SEN) achieving level 4 or above in both English and Maths at KS2 and pupils who have not been identified as having SEN	NI 105 The percentage point gap between pupils who are identified as having special educational needs who achieve 5 A*-C grades or equivalent including English and Maths at KS4 and pupils who have not been identified as having SEN	NI 106 The gap between the percentage of pupils who are eligible for free school meals at 15 and those who are not eligible progressing to higher education	NI 107a Percentage point gap of pupils in a minority cohort who achieve at least level 4 in english and Maths at Key Stage 2 - Gypsy/Roma/Traveller of Irish Heritage	NI 107b Percentage point gap of pupils in a minority cohort who achieve at least level 4 in English and Maths at Key Stage 2 - Any other White	NI 107c Percentage point gap of pupils in a minority cohort who achieve at least level 4 in English and Maths at Key Stage 2 - White/Black Caribbean

Current Quarter Comments	This is based upon 2010 revised data collected from schools.	This is based upon 2010 revised data collected from schools.	This is based upon 2010 provisional data which excludes academies. Due to the change in criteria of the indicator the published targets are no longer relevant. Future targets will be based upon this academic year's performance so will be set for 2010/2011.	This is based upon 2010 provisional data which excludes academies. Due to the change in criteria of the indicator the published targets are no longer relevant. Future targets will be based upon this academic year's performance so will be set for 2010/2011.	
Previous Year Outturn	-0.1	မု	2.3	-12.2	47.9
Current Status	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target
Qtr. 3	-7.3	1.8	-5.4	-4.4	53.4
Qtr. 2	2-	-2	-5.3	-4.4	53.3 .0
Qtr. 1	-0.1	မု	2.3	-12.2	47.9
End of Year Target	4	ю́	0	-2	49.8
PI Description	NI 107d Percentage point gap of pupils in a minority cohort who achieve at least level 4 in english and Maths at Key Stage 2 - Black African & White/Black African combined	NI 107e Percentage point gap of pupils in a minority cohort who achieve at least level 4 in English and Maths at Key Stage 2 - Asian/Pakistani	NI 108d Percentage point gap of pupils in a cohort of Key Stage 4 pupils from a minority ethnic group containing more than 30 pupils who achieve 5 A* to C including English and Maths - Black African & White/Black African combined	NI 108e Percentage point gap of pupils in a cohort of Key Stage 4 pupils from a minority ethnic group containing more than 30 pupils who achieve 5 A* to C including English and Maths - Asian Pakistani	NI 72 Percentage of Children assessed against the Early Years Foundation Stage who achieve at least 78 points across all 13 scales with at least 6 in each of the scales in Personal Social and Emotional Development and Communication, Language and Literacy

IS Current Quarter Comments	Based on provisional data reported by schools to the Children's Data Team (September 2010).	This data is based on provisional Epas data released on 27/10/2010. The Epas data does not include academies results. This data will be avalible within Q4. The provisional data shows an improvement of more than 10 percentage points.				This is based upon revised data.	This average remains below the national average of 20 months. Sinclair Primary were in special measures for 15 months whilst the PRU at Melbourne Street were in special measures for 20 months.	This is based upon the Revised data released on the 14th December. There has been a significant improvement of 7% in the revised results for 2010 on
Previou Year Outturi	ო	42.9	7.7	2	76	74	13	64
Current Status	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	Slight Variance
Qtr. 3	0	53.2	6.4	0	81	80	18	71
Qtr. 2	0	53.2	7.7	2	8 1	80	13	70.6
Qtr. 1	m	42.9	7.7	2	81	80	13	20
End of Year Target	0	49.5	6.9	0	83	82	20	75
PI Description	NI 78 The number of schools in the local education authority where the number of pupils achieving 5 or more A* - C grades or equivalent including English and Maths at KS4 is less than 30%	NI 84 Percentage of pupils achieving 2 or more A*-C grades in Science GCSEs or equivalent Key Stage 4	NI 87 Percentage of secondary pupils missing 20% or more of the school year	NI 89a The number of schools which are in special measures	NI 91 Percentage of young people aged 17 who are in full or part time education training or work based learning	NI 94 Percentage of pupils making at least 2 levels progress in Maths between tests at KS1 and KS2	NI89b The average amount of time spent by schools in special measures	NI 73 Percentage of pupils achieving level 4 or above in both English and Maths at Key Stage 2

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
							this indicator, from 64% in 2009 to 71% in 2010. The gap with the 2010 national average has been reduced from 8% to 2%. This is below the very aspirational target, which is 3% above the national average for 2009. The earliest this can be back on target is the 2nd quarter 2011-12, as these national tests are annual. The proposed action is to continue to implement the existing sucessful World Class primary programme strategy which has secured this year's improvement in just 6 months.
NI 75 Percentage of pupils achieving 5 or more A*-C grades at GCSE or equivalent including English and Maths	51	43.1	47.2	47.1	Slight Variance	43.1	There has been a good improvement of 4% in the unvalidated results for this indicator. This is below the aspiratioal target. The earliest this can be back on target is the 2nd quarter 2011-12, as these national examinations are annual. Support is being targeted at all ten secondary schools, with a particular emphasis on learning and leadership in English and mathematics. Further curriculum development, including the introduction of diplomas, will also have a positive impact on this indicator.
NI 79 Percentage of young people achieving a Level 2 qualification by the age of 19 (LAA Designated Target)	75.8	69.5 0.1	69.5	69.5	Slight Variance	67	The work of many partners to increase the numbers achieving qualifications had not been sufficiently linked. Commissioning provision for post-16 is improving to seek an impact on underperformance. Although performance has improved in the last year, further improvement to outcomes from the impact of this work will only be evident in quarter 3 and 4, 2010.
NI 80 Percentage of young people achieving a Level 3 qualification by the	46.8	43.1	43.1	43.1	Slight Variance	40	The work of many partners to increase the numbers achieving qualifications had not been sufficiently linked.

ous Current Quarter Comments ir urn	Commissioning provision for post-16 is improving to seek an impact on underperformance. Although performance has improved in the last year, further improvement to outcomes from the impact of this work will only be evident in quarter 3 and 4, 2010	15 Performance for 2008/9 is better than statistical neighbours (22.3) and England (24.6) but has declined slightly from 2007/8. A range of initiatives to secure post-16 progression have helped to increase Level 3 attainment and should also help to reduce the attainment gap against this indicator.	12 It is anticipated that there will be an improvement in achievement for the 2009/10 cohort onwards given a number of factors including: a steady increase in progression to post-16 learning, a reduction in NEET and fewer young people taking jobs without training, an increase in post-16 success rates above the regional average, and the Authority working with providers to take forward post-16 commissioning priorities including progression pathways from Foundation Learning.	Performance reported is for academic year 2008/09. A target has been set for 2010/11 against the measure in line with national guidelines. A project group was established during 2009 to improve entrants to science A Levels and has identified issues with retention to the second year of the qualifications. They have put measures in place to address this including; a) contacting colleges and FE institutions for data on drop out; b) organise a year 12 science careers event to
Previo Yea Outtu		21.0	46.0	06
Current Status		Slight Variance	Slight Variance	Slight Variance
Qtr. 3		21.7	44.2	06
Qtr. 2		21.7	44.2	06
Qtr. 1		21.7	44.2	06
End of Year Target		20	48	90
PI Description	age of 19	NI 81 Percentage point gap in achievement of level 3 qualifications at 19 between those young people in receipt of free school meals at academic age 15 and those who were not	NI 82 Percentage of young people who were in receipt of free school meals at 15 who attain level 2 qualifications by the age of 19	NI 85c The number of entries for pupils aged 16-18 for A Level Maths

Current Previous Current Quarter Comments Status Year Outturn	promote retention; and c) organise a school Persc Adviser briefing to inform about the progression fr GCSE to A Level and preparing year 11 pupils appropriately. The Science Network Panel of Heal Science departments at schools and colleges is focusing on improving progression rates from GC and the 14-19 Operations Group has included this Curriculum Progression plan for the next two acac years.	Slight35.5This is a sustained slight improvement in line with national rate of improvement. The earliest this car on target is quarter 2 of 2011/12 as assessments only made annually. A detailed plan for improving standards in the Early Years Foundation Stage is place.	Slight76This is based upon provisional data. There has be improvement of 5% in the revised results for 2010 this indicator, from 76% to 81%. The gap with the national average has been reduced from 6% to 3° This is below the very aspirational target, which is above the national average for 2009. The earliest can be back on target is 2nd quarter 2011-12, as t national tests are annual. The proposed action is t programme strategy which has secured this year's improvement in just 6 months.	Significant25Results have improved significantly from 25% in 2Varianceto 40% in 2010 although this is still below target.
Qtr. 3		34.5	Ω	40
Qtr. 2		34.5	62	
Qtr. 1		35.5	62	
End of Year Target		32.07	87	58
PI Description		NI 92 Percentage difference between the median Foundation Stage Profile and the mean score of the lowest-scoring 20% of children	NI 93 The percentage of pupils making at least 2 levels progress in English between KS1 and KS2	NI 100 Percentage of looked after children who have been in care for at

PI Description ths at Key Stage 2 101 Percentage of children looked st in year 11 who were in care for at st one year achieving 5 A*-C GCSEs	End of Year Target 16	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3 8.3	Current Status Significant Variance	Previous Year Outturn 3.5	Current Quarter Comments senior staff in schools have been established and a detailed improvement plan is now in place. As KS2 only occurs on an annual basis the first time that this can be on target is 2nd quarter 2011-12. Results have improved from 3.5% in 2009 to 8.3% in 2010 although this is still below target. Stronger links between the LA Virtual Headteacher and senior staff in
ig English and Mauns The percentage point gap n pupils eligible for FSM ng 5 A*-C grades at GCSE ig English and Maths at KS4 pils ineligible for FSM achieving	19	22.2	22.2	58	Significant Variance	22.2	scroots have been established and a detailed improvement plan is now in place. As GCSEs only occur on an annual basis the first time that this can be on target is 2nd quarter 2011-12. This is 2009/2010 provisional data based upon the DfE Statistical First Release published on 16/12/2010. This indicator has declined since last year but remains in line with the average of similar authorities and with the national average for 2009. Support for target schools
a Percentage point gap of pupils nort of Key Stage 4 pupils from a y ethnic group containing more pupils who achieve 5 A* to C	25	46.1	48.7	48.7	Significant Variance	46.1	This is based on ensuring this gap is closed by Quarter 3 2011-12 when the 2011 data becomes available. This is based upon 2010 provisional data which excludes academies and relates to only 2 pupils. Due to the change in criteria of the indicator the published targets are no longer relevant. Future targets will be
ng English and Maths - Roma/Traveller of Irish Heritage b Percentage point gap of pupils hort of Key Stage 4 pupils from a y ethnic group containing more) pupils who achieve 5 A* to C	0	5.3	6.3	6.3	Significant Variance	5.3	pased upon this academic years performance so will be set for 2010/2011. This is based upon 2010 provisional data which excludes academies. Due to the change in criteria of the indicator the published targets are no longer relevant. Future targets will be based upon this

Current Previous Current Quarter Comments Status Year Outturn	academic year's performance so will be set for 2010/2011.	Significant 6.3 This is based upon 2010 provisional data which Variance excludes academies. Due to the change in criter the indicator the published targets are no longer relevant. Future targets will be based upon this academic year's performance so will be set for 2010/2011.	Significant 0.093 Significant improvement in secondary schools, Variance 0.093 Nucluding academies but more exclusions in print schools. This will be rectified through the use of Year Fair Access panel, which has been very eff this year in the secondary sector. It is likely to be on target for 1st quarter 2011.	Significant 10 There has been a significant reduction in the nur Variance 10 Schools below the floor target, from 10 to 3. The this can be back on target is the 2nd quarter 201 as these national tests are annual. The propose is to continue to implement the existing sucessfu Class primary programme strategy which has se significant improvement in just 6 months.	Significant 31 Performance reported is for academic year 2008 Variance 31 Performance reported is for academic year 2008 Ine with national guidelines. A project group wa established during 2009 to improve entrants to s A Levels and has identified issues with retention second year of the qualifications. They have pur measures in place to address this including; a) contacting colleges and FE institutions for data of
Qtr. 3		12	0.16	m	31
Qtr. 2		12	0.16	ო	
Qtr. 1		0.3 0	0.16	ν	31
End of Year Target		0	60.0	~	45
Description	and Maths - Any other מחל מו	age point gap of pupils y Stage 4 pupils from a roup containing more ho achieve 5 A* to C a and Maths - ibbean	ige of pupils who are cluded from school emic year	of schools where the upils achieving Level 4+ and Maths at KS2 is	ber of entries for pupils A Level Physics

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
							out; b) organise a year 12 science careers event to promote retention; and c) organise a school Personal Adviser briefing to inform about the progression from GCSE to A Level and preparing year 11 pupils appropriately. The Science Network Panel of Heads of Science departments at schools and colleges is focusing on improving progression rates from GCSE and the 14-19 Operations Group has included this in its Curriculum Progression plan for the next two academic years.
NI 85b The number of entries for pupils aged 16-18 for A Level Chemistry	43	34	34	34	Significant Variance	96 	Performance reported is for academic year 2008/09. A target has been set for 2010/11 against the measure in line with national guidelines. A project group was established during 2009 to improve entrants to science A Levels and has identified issues with retention to the second year of the qualifications. They have put measures in place to address this including; a) contacting colleges and FE institutions for data on drop out; b) organise a year 12 science careers event to promote retention; and c) organise a school Personal Adviser briefing to inform about the progression from GCSE to A Level and preparing year 11 pupils appropriately. The Science Network Panel of Heads of Science departments at schools and colleges is focusing on improving progression rates from GCSE and the 14-19 Operations Group has included this in its Curriculum Progression plan for the next two academic vears.
NI 86 Percentage schools judged by	85	20	20	63.6	Significant	70	Due to a change in definition, performance for this

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
Ofsted as having good (grade 2) or outstanding (grade 1) standards of behaviour					Variance		indicator no longer includes Special Schools and Academies that have not been open long enough to have a full inspection. It is not possible to say how long this is likely to remain below target, as the three schools who are currently rated as "satisfactory" for behaviour by Ofsted are not due an inspection during this year and therefore will remain "satisfactory". The OfSTED inspection schedules that determine changes in performance are not under Council control. These schools receive consultancy support from Inclusion and Standards staff in order to improve strategies for managing pupil behaviour and for engaging pupils through an innovative curriculum.
NI 90 The number of active learner accounts indicating participation on a diploma programme	175	78	148	148	Significant Variance	78	The Coalition Government has removed the entitlement for pupils to have access to a full range of diplomas. This change in government policy has resulted in schools considering a broader range of qualification options
NI 99 Percentage of looked after children who have been in care for at least one year achieving level 4 in English at Key Stage 2	58			40	Significant Variance	13	Results have improved significantly from 13% in 2009 to 40% in 2010 although this is still below target. Stronger links between the LA Virtual Headteacher and senior staff in schools have been established and a detailed improvement plan is now in place. As KS2 only occurs on an annual basis the first time that this can be on target is 2nd quarter 2011-12.
Children's Services & Safeguarding Po Neighbourhood Services Division	irtfolio						
NI199 Children and young peoples satisfaction with parks and play areas	45	47.8	47.8	47.8	On Target	47.8	

always an approximate 6 month delay in the provision Data is only available until December 2010. There is Data is not available for this target. Data is not available for this target **Current Quarter Comments** of audited data. Previous Outturn Year 85.5 34.3 17.82 372 769 100 80 Significant On Target On Target On Target On Target Variance Variance Current Status **Slight** NA Qtr. 3 93.68 13.66 775 43.4 100 330 83 92.18 Qtr. 2 44.85 8.34 226 760 100 8 39.13 Qtr. 1 89.6 4.16 116 752 100 8 End of Target 86.9 Year 769 Environmental Health & Consumer Protection 95 49 35 80 for Chlamydia in the resident population journey of the general hospital or Royal NI 53b Percentage of infants for whom NI 113b Number of positive diagnoses customers of regulatory services who Environment & Transport Portfolio users (crack and opiates) in effective Planning & Sustainability Division NI 40 Change in the number of drug respond that they have been treated Economic Development Portfolio treatment (LAA Designated Target) NI 53a Percentage of infants being population aged 15-24 accepting a NI 113a Percentage of the resident population within a 40 minute bus fairly and/or the contact has been NI 175a Percentage of the city's breastfeeding status is recorded NI 182 Percentage of business NHS Southampton Division PI Description test/screen for Chlamydia breastfed at 6-8 weeks **DAT** Division aged 15-24 helpful

2010/11 National Indicators

Actions to achieve a strong Level 2 position to date

2

On Target

2

 \sim

 \sim

2

South Hants (LAA Designated Target)

NI 188 Adapting to climate change

Current Quarter Comments	include the following. The Strategic Risk Register has been updated to include a risk around climate change adaptation (risk 11) with specific progress to date and future actions on the capacity of the city's infrastructure to adapt to extreme weather and climate event. More detailed risk assessment work is being undertaken by developing an approach for Heads of Service that combines analysis of the latest UKCP09 climate change scenario data (to understand the specific risks for the city and the sub-region) with a service-specific risk assessment across priority areas (e.g. health services, schools, highways etc) – key impacts will be built into divisional business continuity planning. The council are lead partners in the GRaBS project which seeks to gain a better understanding of how cities can use green and blue infrastructure to adapt to the impacts of climate change – an Adaptation Action Plan will be completed as part of this project by summer 2011	Progress against actions agreed with the Environment Agency are as follows: Agree and input to the action plan of the SMP by end of Q2 – completed ahead of target. Adopt SMP2 by end of Q3 - On track. Agreed at Cabinet in October 2010.Consult with EA on the Itchen to Hamble Coastal Defence Strategy by end of Q4 – ongoing consultation. Submit the Itchen to Hamble Coastal Defence Strategy to EA by end of Q4 – on track. Strategy has been out for consultation & the final documents are currently being reviewed.
Previous Year Outturn		100
Current Status		On Target
Qtr. 3		8
Qtr. 2		60
Qtr. 1		09
End of Year Target		100
PI Description		NI 189a Percentage of agreed actions to implement the Shoreline Management Plan

Qtr. 3 Current Previous Current Quarter Comments Status Year Outturn	80 On Target 80 Progress against actions agreed with the Enviro Agency are as follows: Complete stages 1 to 3 c Surface Water Management Plan by end of Q3/ track and currently progressing through stage 2. Tanners Brook restoration scheme throughout th - will not be actioned until next year and unlikely ahead at all due to funding cuts from EA. howe open spaces team are currently inputting to the s & modelling processes that the EA are currently undertaking. Put in place LDF policies for sustail land use management of river corridors - complete part of Core Strategy.	72 On Target 72	76.79 Slight 83.13 The turnaround for 'other' applications has improvements now Variance 10% since quarter 2 and with improvements now place, it is estimated that quarter 4 results will find prove the out-turn performance.	35.71 Significant 73.47 The turnaround for 'major' applications has decl. Variance 73.47 The turnaround for 'major' applicant complex the major applications decided. The 'major' appl being dealt with currently are significant scheme investment in the City and therefore have warrar more time in their consideration.	62.14 Significant 75.95 Whilst still showing a significant variance, the turnaround for 'minor' applications has improved performance of 77% in the month of December.		
Qtr. 2	8	72	66.48	57.14	59.8		
Qtr. 1	80	72	77.17	72.73	70.79		
End of Year Target	100	20	84	63	72		
PI Description	NI 189b Percentage of agreed actions to implement the Catchment Flood Management Plan	NI175b Percentage of the city's population within a 10 minute walk of a GP surgery (LAA Designated Target)	NI 157c Processing of planning applications as measured against targets for other applications within 8 weeks	NI 157a Processing of planning applications as measured against targets for major applications within 13 weeks	NI 157b Processing of planning applications as measured against targets for minor applications within 13		
	E				g or vill vill		
-----------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------	----------------------------------	--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	-------------------------------------------------------------------	-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------------	--------------------------------------
Current Quarter Comments	place, quarter 4 results will further improve the out-tu performance.				Variance reflects: Reduction in recyclable materials due to the on-going effects of the recession. Reduction in green waste for composting due to the high summer temperatures reducing growth rates of green waste (note this has led to a waste disposal monetary saving). Mixed wood waste separated out at the HWRC sites being sent for energy recovery rather than mixture of composting and energy recovery rather than mixture of being sent for energy recovery rather than be disposed as a fuel). Report concluded that in terms of greenhouse gases saved energy recovery was the be option. This has led to a phasing out of wood waste t composting in preference for energy recovery which v reduce composting performance.		
Previous Year Outturn			691.89	17.38	26.57		1606
Current Status			On Target	On Target	Slight Variance		On Target
Qtr. 3			516.47	16.78	26.07		201
Qtr. 2			347.86	16.96	27.25		000
Qtr. 1			173.21	16.58	28.37		1250
End of Year Target			731	21.6	29.09		C
PI Description	L	Waste & Fleet Transport Division	NI 191 Number of kilograms of residual household waste collected per household (LAA Designated Target)	NI 193 Percentage of municipal waste which is sent to landfill	NI 192 Percentage of household waste arising which have been sent by the authority for reuse recycling composting or anaerobic digestion	Housing Portfolio Decent Homes Division	NI 1520 Number of non decent council

NI 158a Number of non decent council	0	1250	822	201	On Target	1696	
homes							
NI 158b Percentage of non decent	0	7.38	4.86	1.19	On Target	10.01	

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
council homes							
Housing Management Division	_						
NI 160 Local Authority tenants'	78	26	76	76	On Target	76	The Status survey has now been scrapped and this
satisfaction with landlord services							indicator (NI160) will no longer be used.
Housing Solutions Division							
NI 155 Number of affordable homes delivered (gross)	460	87	252	322	On Target	248	The target for Q3 has been exceeded because of the slippage of a Q2 scheme of 27 units into Q3. Plus more HomeBuy Direct LCHO units sold in Q3 than had been profiled. The end of year projections remain on target
NI 156 Number of households living in	133	133	130	131	On Target	130	
temporary accommodation provided by the council under the homelessness legislation							
NI 187a Percentage of households on low income related benefits and low	ω	ω	8	œ	On Target	6	This NI has been deleted and the Council has decided to collect similar data in a more meaningful and
energy efficiency							cost-effective way in 2011/12. The expensive survey required to report on this NI in 2010/11 has been cancelled.
NI 187b proportion of households in receipt of income benefit and a high	36	36	36	36	On Target	37	This NI has been deleted and the Council has decided to collect similar data in a more meaningful and
energy enicieny							cost-effective way in 2011/12. The expensive survey required to report on this NI in 2010/11 has been cancelled.
Leaders Portfolio Corporate Policy and Performance Div	rision						
NI 179 Total net value of ongoing	13200	11500	13800	13800	On Target	11500	
tash-releasing value for money gains)		
the 2008/09 Financial Year							

PI Description	End of Year Target	Qtr. 1	Qtr. 2	Qtr. 3	Current Status	Previous Year Outturn	Current Quarter Comments
Economy Development and Regenerative	n						
NI 151 The percentage of the working age population who do at least one hours paid work per week (LAA Designated Target)	69.3	72.4	73.9	72.5	On Target	72.5	Period July 2009 to June 2010
NI 152 Percentage of the working age population who are claiming out of work benefits (LAA Designated Target)	11.2	3.1	3.1	ო	On Target	12.3	The gap between Southampton & the South East was 3.0 percentage points for the period up to May 2010. This is within the target of no more than 3.1 percentage points.
NI 166 Median gross weekly pay of full-time employees	521.96	499.7	499.7	517.9	On Target	517.9	Viewed on Nomisweb 12th Jan 2011
NI 153 Percentage of working age population claiming out of work benefits in the worst performing neighbourhoods	29	30.2	30.2		N/A	29.5	
NI 171 The number of new business registrations for VAT and PAYE per 10,000 resident population aged 16 and over	47	37.1	37.1		N/A	37.1	
NI 172 Percentage of VAT/PAYE registered small businesses showing year-on-year incraese in the number of employees	12.97	13.75	13.75		N/A	13.75	
NI 173 Percentage of the working population who move directly from employment including those in receipt of employers sick pay to incapacity benefits	0.4	0.3	0.3		N/A	0.3	

Leisure & Culture Division

Current Quarter Comments	The 2010 outturn of APS shows Southampton's position as 42.8%, which is categorised as a no change position on the 2008 baseline, given the margins and sample size of the survey. The survey scopes in all arts activity across the City and therefore reflects engagement across the public, private and voluntary sectors. Performance has not risen over 2010 but further audience development activity in relation to the arts complex should stimulate growth across the next four years.	It should be noted that the cultural sector data will be longer be collected by APS as a result of the discontinued national performance framework. Targeted local arts audience data will be collected and analysed as part of the arts complex development and the broader development of the arts and heritage facilities and services.	46% Actual. Although there is a drop in expected performance to 46% we are still the best performing library service in terms of library contacts in the region and perform 29th out of 82 unitary authorities. The general trend is downwards	The latest Active People results (3 & 4) were released on 16th Dec. They show a NI 8 result of 21.6%. Although this is a decrease from the mid point figures reported for Q1 - it shows an increase of 0.5% from the Active People 2 survey results. The target is based on a 1 % increase per year from the
Previous Year Outturn	48.7		53.1	22.3
Current Status	Slight Variance		Slight Variance	Significant Variance
Qtr. 3	42.8		46	21.6
Qtr. 2	48.7		53.1	22.3
Qtr. 1	48.7		53.1	22.3
End of Year Target	48		52	25.7
PI Description	NI 11 Percentage of the adult population that has engaged in the arts at least 3 times in the last year (via Sport England's Active People Survey)		NI 9 - Percentage of the local adult population who have used a public library service within the last year (via Sport England's Active People Survey)	NI 8 - Percentage of adult participating in sport & active recreation (via Sport England's Active People Survey)

Current Quarter Comments	2005 baseline as opposed to a 1% increase from the actual figure year on year.	Initiatives such as the Adults Get Active programme and a month long Sportathon event in May 2011 continue to attempt to increase this figure – along with Leisure Venue initiatives															Awaiting data results from City Survey
Previous Year Outturn				73.2		78.8		78.8			51.1		0.97		15 00	10.03	29.5
Current Status				On Target)	On Target		On Target			On Target		On Target)	On Torret	Un Larget	On Target
Qtr. 3				73.2		78.8		82.64			42.59		0.68		10 00	12.03	29.5
Qtr. 2				73.2		78.8		74.83			47.2		0.4		0 07	8.07	29.5
Qtr. 1			-	73.2		78.8		84.35			51.1		0.215		377 0	3.110	29.5
End of Year Target			rtfolio	75		80		78			40		0.88		10	Ω	23
PI Description			Local Services & Community Safety Poi Neighbourhood Services Division	NI 1 Percentage of people who believe	people from different backgrounds get on well together in their local area	NI 138 Percentage of people aged 65 or over who are catisfied with hoth	home and neighbourhood	NI 143 Percentage of offenders under	probation supervision living in settled	and suitable accommodation at the end of their order or licence	NI 144 Percentage of offenders under	probation supervision in employment at the end of their order or licence	NI 15 Number of serious violent crimes	per 1,000 population (LAA Designated	I algely NI 16 Nimber of conjoins cominities	NI TO NUMBER OF SERIOUS ACQUISITIVE Crimes per 1,000 population	NI 17 Percentage of people stating that anti-social behaviouris a problem

Current Quarter Comments		NI195 is measured 3 times a year. The next survey will be in Q4 (no survey takes place in Q3).	NI195 is measured 3 times a year. The next survey will be in Q4 (no survey takes place in Q3).	NI195 is measured 3 times a year. The next survey will be in Q4 (no survey takes place in Q3).	NI195 is measured 3 times a year. The next survey will be in Q4 (no survey takes place in Q3).			Awaiting data results from City Survey	Awaiting Data results from the City Survey
Previous Year Outturn	9.48	က	m	с	0	~	13.39	23	21.4
Current Status	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target
Qtr. 3	0	0	0	0	0	~	9.56	23	21.4
Qtr. 2	0	2	4.5	ю	0.5	~	6.36	23	21.4
Qtr. 1	0	0	ო	7	0	~	3.261	23	21.4
End of Year Target	ດ	က	4	က	0	~	14.69	30	23
PI Description	NI 18 Percentage of offenders aged 18 over on the probation caseload who are proven to have reoffended within a 3 month period	NI 195a Improved street and environmental cleanliness levels of litter	NI 195b Improved street and environmental cleanliness levels of detritus	NI 195c Improved street and environmental cleanliness levels of graffiti	NI 195d Improved street and environmental cleanliness levels of fly posting	NI 196 Year on year change in total incidents of fly tipping dealt with compared with its year on year change in enforcement actions taken against fly-tipping	NI 20 Number of Assaults with less serious injury offences per 1000 population (LAA Designated Target)	NI 21 Percentage of people who think that anti-social behaviour and crime are tackled effectively by the local authority and police (LAA Designated Target)	NI 27 Percentage of people who think that the police and local authority seek

Current Quarter Comments				This indicator is not measurable and therefore a return will not be made.		Awaiting data results from City Survey	Awaiting Data results from city survey			The focus during Quarter 3 was to apply for a number of external funding grants to secure longer term sustainability improvements, however this combined with the adverse weather has delayed planned works on a couple of the biodiversity improvements. In Qtr 4 and new year the Natural Environment Team will be working very closely with the area grounds
Previous Year Outturn		0.73	39.5	1.11	27.9	45.5	34.6	73.7	21.7	15
Current Status		On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	On Target	Significant Variance
Qtr. 3		0.44	29.4	0	27.9	45.5	34.6	73.7	21.7	17
Qtr. 2		0.29	31.51	0	27.9	45.5	34.6	73.7	21.7	15
Qtr. 1		0.169	36.9		27.9	45.5	34.6	73.7	21.7	15
End of Year Target		0.7	30	0.75	32	35	32	75	22	25
PI Description	peoples views about anti-social behaviour and crime	NI 28 Number of serious knife crimes per 1000 population	NI 32 Repeat incidents of domestic violence (LAA Designated Target)	NI 38 Drug-related (Class A) offending rate (LAA Designated Target)	NI 4 Percentageof people who feel they can influence decisions in their locality	NI 41 Percentage of people who think that there is a problem with people being drunk or rowdy in their area	NI 42 Percentage of people who think that there is a problem with people using or dealing drugs in their area	NI 5 Percentage of people who are satisfied overall with the area as a place to live	NI 6 Percentage of people who take part in formal volunteering at least once a month	NI 197 Proportion of local sites where positive conservation management has been or is being implemented

rrent Quarter Comments	intenance teams and local groups to catch up on nned improvements to meet 2010/11 targets.	nough not on target, the numbers are relatively low d often involve incidents with pellet guns - known as guns.	a target for this indicator is 0, this will not be nieved this year due to a tragic indicent that occured t quarter. There is a new homicide review process ng developed to ensure lessons are learnt from any mestic violence murders.	ta provided is for the offending rates at the end of arter one.		
n Cu	me pla	Alt an BB	Th act bei do	Qu		
Previou Year Outtur		0.09	0.004	17		11
Current Status		Significant Variance	Significant Variance	N/A		On Target
Qtr. 3		0.08	∽-	14		13.24
Qtr. 2		0.06	~	14		13.93
Qtr. 1		0.038	0	0		14.46
End of Year Target		0.08	0		olio	16
PI Description		NI 29 Number of gun crimes per 1000 population	NI 34 Number of domestic homicides per 1000 population	NI 30 The change in convictions for Prolific and other Priority Offenders (PPOs) over a 12 month period (LAA Designated Target)	Resources & Workforce Planning Portf Partnership, Transactions & Customer	NI 181 Average time taken in calendar days to process all new claims and change events in Housing Benefit/Council Tax Benefit